Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

MILNE, F. Kenneth

F. Kenneth Milne (18/07/1885–3/10/1980) was one of South Australia's most well-known, prolific and popular early- to mid-twentieth century architects. He resisted modernism and remained a devotee of the Georgian style throughout his life.

After attending Glenelg Public School for his primary education and North Adelaide Public School for his secondary schooling, Milne received private finishing tuition. He began his architectural career around 1900 when he was articled to Alfred Wells. He then worked as a draftsman for Wells until 1906 when, against Wells' advice, he moved to Sydney to seek architectural experience, working as a draftsman for Robertson & Marks.

When Milne returned to Adelaide in April 1909 and established his own practice, two of his first commissions influenced his early career. The Hampshire Hotel in Grote Street (1910) led the South Australian Brewing Co. Ltd to commission hotels in both metropolitan and rural areas, and the Adelaide Oval Scoreboard (1911) was so revered that the South Australian Cricket Association became a longstanding client. Over time, Milne established a reputation for domestic architecture and he designed many large residences for wealthy members of Adelaide's establishment. However, he also undertook charitable work and at the outbreak of World War One was an honorary architect for the Red Cross (S.A. Division), a role that continued into the post-war years.

In 1912 Milne took on John Richard Schomburgk Evans as his first articled pupil. Evans completed his articles in 1915 but then enlisted to fight in World War One. He returned to Adelaide in 1920 and became Milne's first partner, the practice becoming F. Kenneth Milne and Evans. Milne's second articled pupil, Charles Alexander Russell, became a partner in 1925. After the partnership was terminated, Milne operated as a sole practitioner from 1931 until 1946. Over the following decades other partners joined Milne, including Rolfe V. Boehm (1946), Lindsay C. Dawkins (1946), Russell S. Ellis (c.1947), F.P. Bulbeck (c.mid-1950s) and John Twopeny (1960).

Milne's significant Adelaide buildings include Lister House (North Terrace, 1927) and the Norwich Union Fire Insurance Society Building (Waymouth Street, 1928). Travels in Britain and Europe in 1933 awakened a keen interest in Georgian architecture, particularly the work of Robert and James Adam, and this influence can be seen in his designs for Arbury Park (c.1930s) and his own house, Sunnyside, in North Adelaide (1936).

Other important buildings include Goldsbrough House (North Terrace, 1935) and the H.C. Sleigh building (Pirie Street, 1950s). While its Georgian style was criticised, the Sleigh building illustrates a significant transition point in the state's architectural history when traditional Classical designs were still considered relevant by some architects even in the face of modernism. Reluctant to embrace modernism, Milne gradually retired from practice during the period from 1956 to 1962.

Milne played an active role in the profession: he was President of the South Australian Institute of Architects (SAIA) from August 1937 to August 1939; a founding member of the Architects' Board of South Australia which administered the *Architects' Act* governing the registration of architects; and helped establish the Chair of Architecture at the University of Adelaide and was

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

a member of the Faculty of Town Planning and Architecture. This association with the University was reinforced when he established the Kenneth and Hazel Milne Travelling Scholarship in Architecture for architecture students. His contribution to architecture was recognised during his lifetime: the first SAIA Award of Merit for Domestic Architecture for Sunnyside (1944), Her Majesty's Coronation Medal (1953) and Life Fellow of the Royal Australian Institute of Architects (1970).

This is an abridged version of: Susan Collins, (2008) 'F. Kenneth Milne, *Architects of South Australia database*, online at

http://www.architectsdatabase.unisa.edu.au/arch_full.asp?Arch_ID=57

SOURCES

Collins, S.L. (2007) 'Traces that Remain: Architectural Drawings as Contextual Records', PhD thesis, University of South Australia.

The Critic, 19 July 1922: 5.

Johnson, D.L. (1980) *Australian Architecture 1901–51: Sources of Modernism*, Sydney University Press, Sydney.

Page, M. (1986) Sculptors in Space: South Australian Architects 1836–1986, RAIA (SA), Adelaide.

'Who's Who' South Australian Centenary 1936, Amalgamated Publishing Co., Adelaide.

COLLECTION DESCRIPTION

The Milne collection comprises: Sketchbook, 1906-c.1930s; Tender book, 1909-20; Photographic record of architectural designs carried out by F. Kenneth Milne and Messrs. F. Kenneth Milne and Evans, 1909-29 and by F. Kenneth Milne, Boehm, Ellis and Bulbeck, 1934-76; Architectural Drawings of Buildings designed by F. Kenneth Milne 1916-1974; Detailed Model Work Specifications; Newspaper and magazine cuttings of Sample Plans and Materials c.1940s-1950s; Lectures, speeches, addresses and notes, 1925, 1942-58; Personal Correspondence 1933-57; Papers relating to Milne's Properties at Victor Harbour and North Adelaide 1936-57; Notebooks (Diaries) on Australian Trips; Personal Diaries 1969-76, 1978-80; Student reports on Kenneth and Hazel Milne Travelling Scholarship; Miscellaneous Papers 1949-1975; Brochures, maps, visiting cards, programmes, photographs and postcards, collected by F.K. Milne during his 1933 European tour; Various postcards from around the world; Certificates; Sketches etc, Business and financial Records; Honorary membership cards and official admission ticket; notes on Sir William Milne by B. Maud Scott ("Aunt Maud"); Printed items, books; Tape recordings and transcripts of interviews with F. Kenneth Milne 1979; Research notes and articles relating to F. Kenneth Milne, including lists of jobs c. 1960s -1970s; Photograph albums, Newspaper cuttings; Biographical notes, containing a description of many of Milne's personal and professional achievements; Ephemera, including a menu; drafting tools and instruments; Royal Italian Opera Programme; nameplate; "Chain of Office" of the President of the S.A.I.A

COLLECTION NOTES

Some of the earlier plans are hand coloured by Milne. Job numbers do not always indicate sequence of jobs over time. Item numbers do not always indicate any particular order as all the plans were received in a jumble owing to numerous moves.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series List

Notebook, 1906 - c. 1930s. 1v.

Series 1

Principally 1906 - c.1915. The volume comprises detailed drawings and notes and some newspaper clippings relating to a wide range of aspects of architecture (design, materials and fittings) and would appear to have been commenced during Milne's employment with Robertson and Marks in Sydney. In boxes.

Special List

Tender book, 1909 - 20. 1v.

Series 2

Records all tenderers interviewed and the name of the successful tenderer. With Series 3 and 4, constitutes an excellent record of early work undertaken by Milne. Arranged chronologically. Provides a list of the principal projects undertaken. In boxes.

Special list.

Photographic record of architectural designs

Series 3

carried out by F.Kenneth Milne and Messrs. F.Kenneth Milne and Evans, 1909-29 and by F.Kenneth Milne, Boehm, Ellis and Bulbeck, 1934-76. 2v. and loose items.

- <u>Vol 1</u>. Some photographs have been removed. Includes commercial photographs of London buildings and photographs of the residence of Sir Alec Downer, Arbury Park. (S3/1-56). Oversize.

 <u>Special List</u>
- <u>Vol. 2</u>. Photo album of buildings by F.Kenneth Milne, Boehm, Ellis and Bulbeck. Divided into sections for office buildings and premises, banking premises, churches and church halls, residences, buildings for entertainment purposes, and miscellaneous, from 1934-75. Also some loose items. (S3/57). In boxes.

Special List

Newspaper Cuttings

Series 4

Newspaper cuttings relating to buildings designed by F.K.Milne, Milne and Evans and Milne, Evans and Russell. 1909-38. 1 vol. Oversize. Special List

Architectural Drawings of Buildings

Series 5

Buildings designed by F. Kenneth Milne 1916-1974. Received in numbered envelopes often containing drawings relating to more than one building, as a numbering system related to a client rather than to a structure. Envelopes occasionally contained related drawings of other architects, including original drawings of buildings renovated or added to by Milne and later work on buildings originally designed by Milne. A complete card index (Special List) of drawings and correspondence relating to the designs has been compiled. A copy of the card index is attached. Plans in drawers.

Special List

Goldsbrough Mort, North Terrace

Series 6

Copies of floor plans for Goldsbrough Mort and Co Ltd company offices on North Terrace by F K Milne. May 1935 (amended Sept 1935) 10p. Photocopies. In boxes. Special list.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Royal Exchange Hotel, Broken Hill

Series 7

Specifications for the erection of the Royal Exchange Hotel, Broken Hill, by F K Milne and Associates. Nov 1939, 86p. In boxes.

Special List

Goldsbrough Mort and Co Ltd, Pt Adelaide

Series 8

Notes and cuttings relating to Goldsbrough Mort & Co woolstore at Port Adelaide by Milne, Dawkins, Boehm and Ellis. 1953 and undated. 5p. Also a sheet detailing seating arrangements at a dinner given by Milne to record completion of the northern section, 21 April, 1954. In boxes. See, also, S78 of 1925.

Special List

Magazine Cuttings and Drawings.

Series 9

Various magazine cuttings and ink drawings of buildings, details, ornamentation and accessories. C.1920s. 1v. Partly indexed. Apparently compiled as an early reference work by Milne. Includes a third floor plan of the T&G Building, 1925 (p. 93) and the floor plans and elevations of an unidentified house, 1923 (p. 92). Extracts from various writings regarding human manners and behaviour have been copied into the back pages of the volume. Oversize.

Special List

Detailed Model Work Specifications

Series 10

No dates. About 8cm. These cover all trades and include manuscript, typescript, drafts, amendments and additional notes relating to specific projects. Initially prepared for F K Milne and Associates and later used for the contracts of Milne, Boehm and Ellis, and Milne, Boehm, Ellis and Bulbeck. In polished inlaid wood box. In boxes. Special List

Sample Plans and Materials

Series 11

Newspaper and magazine cuttings, 1940s-1950s. 2cm. In boxes. Special List

Personal Records of Lectures, Addresses, and Speeches

Series 12

Lectures, speeches, addresses and notes, 1925, 1942-58 and some undated. 3cm. Includes material relating to Milne's professional, political and sporting interests. In boxes.

Special List

Personal Records of a Visit to England and Europe, 1933

Series 13

Diary of a visit to England and Europe, in March -December 1933. 2v. Original and typescript copy. The original includes sketches of details of buildings, addresses, photographs and newspaper cuttings. Touring Britain, a handbook for railways in London and the North East is also collected. It was during this visit that Milne gained the familiarity with Georgian architecture, in particular the work of the Adam brothers, that was to influence the designs of some of the major works subsequently undertaken by Milne. See also S27. In boxes.

Personal Letters Received 1933-39, 1941-44

Series 14

3cms of principally personal correspondence, including letters from Milne's son, Kenneth Lance Milne, during his army service. There is a list of correspondence. In boxes.

Special List

Personal Correspondence 1933-57

Series 15

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Principally 1938-1941. Mainly routine personal correspondence, including financial matters, but also copies of business letters and acknowledgments of letters received, with some correspondence relating to Milne's political and sporting interests. These include his resignation from the Presidency of the North Adelaide Branch of the LC L in 1943; a list of the final selections for the South Australian Institute of Architects' Award of Merit in March 1944; the nomination of Louise O'Brien for a commendation for her war efforts in 1946; and a letter to the Hon. R G Casey concerning the participation of youth in the LCL. In boxes.

Special List

Milne's Properties at Victor Harbour and North Adelaide 1936-57 Series 16

6cms of papers relating to these properties. Includes correspondence relating to the purchase and demolition of properties at 223-229 Stanley St, North Adelaide in 1936-37; correspondence and accounts, memos, rough drawings, schedule of doors and list of drawings relating to 'Sunnyside; specifications for proposed alterations and additions to 'Sunnyside' in 1936-43; notes on 'Sunnyside' following its selection for an Award of Merit by the SAIA in 1943; repair, lease and sale of 'Primrose Cottage' (229 Stanley St) in 1953-57; contract for the construction of a cottage at Victor Harbour (K Munchenberg, builder), with related correspondence, accounts, record of payment, specifications, drawings and initial purchase of the land in 1957. In boxes.

Special List

Newspaper Cuttings 1936-69

Series 17

2 cms of cuttings relating to architecture 1936-55 and 1969; politics 1940-48; personal and miscellaneous 1941-54. In boxes.

Biographical Notes 1940, 1978

Series 18

Some notes undated. The undated sketch deals largely with the design of Arbury Park and there is an incomplete draft entry for the 1978/79 edition of the Dictionary of International Biography. In boxes.

Notebooks (Diaries) on Australian Trips.

Series 19

These relate to brief trips within Australia during 1966-74. 7v. In boxes.

Special List

Personal Diaries 1969-76, 1978-80

Series 20

13v. covering appointments and family events. In boxes.

Special List

ANZ Bank Campaign

Series 21

Papers relating to the campaign to save the A.N.Z. Bank, King William St, 1971-73. Includes notes by John Dowie on the history of the building, newspaper clippings, a draft manuscript and copies of letters written by Milne The Advertiser. In boxes.

Kenneth and Hazel Milne Travelling Scholarship

Series 22

Reports by A J Gillissen on study leave taken 1968-69 and by R L Bateup, winner of the Scholarship 1969-70, on his work undertaken while on the scholarship. October 1970 and August 1970. 2 items. In boxes.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Miscellaneous Papers 1949-1975.

Series 23

3 cms of papers, some undated. Includes notes on the foundation of the SA Amateur Sports Club in 1930, notes on bridge, rowing, terminology, the game of Oklohoma, copy of the Song of Australia by O K Richardson in 1860, humorous extracts from letters received by the Pensions Dept in Sydney, copy of a cartoon from The Lantern in Oct 1874, copy of Zoo News for Sept/Oct 1949 referring to a foundation meeting, papers relating to the foundation of the National Trust of SA in 1955-56, papers relating to the 'Call to the People of Australia' Campaign in 1952 with covering letter from J Cheesman in June 1975. In boxes.

Special List

Address Book for London

Series 24

Contains London addresses. Not dated, 1 vol. In boxes.

Personal Telephone Book

Series 25

Contains phone numbers for Milne. No date. 1 vol. In boxes.

Personal Photographs

Series 26

Album of B/W photos of family, staff and personal events. Loose collection of B/W photos (some large format) of Milne's staff, houses he designed, and 'Sunnyside'. Photographs 1903 - c.1980. Including photo album entitled "Sydney Tour, April 1903" (largely public buildings but also photos of Sydney and South Australia 1906-08 and newspaper cuttings 1909, 1916, 1927 and undated, the latter concerning an exhibition of architectural drawings and photographs by members of the S.A.I.A.); photos taken at rowing events; portraits of F.K. Milne; unidentified group photos; S.A.I.A. luncheon 1938; Kangaroo Island visit 1939; interior views of "Sunnyside"; copies of portrait of Captain Charles Sturt and framed view of "The Grange" 1975; Milne in front of the Adelaide Oval Scoreboard c.1980. In boxes. Except S26/3/1-2, S26/4 and S26/5 Oversize.

Special List

European Tour, 1933

Series 27/1-6

Brochures, maps, visiting cards, programmes, photographs and postcards, collected by F.K. Milne during his 1933 European tour. Various dates. 10 cm. See Special List for details of printed items (excluding postcards & photographs). A few of the postcards were received by Milne as correspondence in 1933 but appear to have been retained by him as part of a pictorial record of buildings and gardens. In boxes. (See also S13) Special List.

Postcards Series 28

Various postcards from around the world

Chain of Office Series 29

"Chain of Office" of the President of the S.A.I.A., with covering letter from Dean. W. Berry, 13 July 1956. 2 items. In boxes.

Printed items Series 30

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Printed items (books, articles, pamphlets, magazines, newsletters) on book collection shelves and in boxes. Includes publications of the Pioneers Association of South Australia. From Twopeny donation.

Special List

| Financial Records for F.K. Milne | Series 31 |
|--|---------------------------|
| Financial Records for F.K. Milne | Series 32 |
| Financial Records for F.K. Milne | Series 33 |
| Financial Records for F.K. Milne | Series 34 |
| Financial Records for F.K. Milne | Series 35 |
| Financial Records for F.K. Milne | Series 36 |
| Financial Records for Milne and Evans | Series 37 |
| Financial Records for Milne and Evans | Series 38 |
| Financial Records for Milne and Evans | Series 39 |
| Financial Records for Milne and Evans | Series 40 |
| Financial Records for Milne and Evans | Series 41 |
| Draughting instruments and nameplate Drawing and draughting instruments (in boxes)and nameplate (O/S) | Series 42 S) and drafting |
| board (O/S). | Special List. |
| Certificates | Series 43 |
| Sketches etc | Series 44 |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Miscellaneous newspaper.

Series 45

Miscellaneous newspapers, 1954, 1957. 3 items: <u>Sunday Advertiser</u> and <u>Pictorial Souvenir</u>, 20 March1954; <u>Financial Review</u> 12 September 1957 (article by K. Lance Milne, p. 18)

Business Records Series 46

Honorary membership cards and official admission ticket.

Series 47

1869-76. 4 items including Athenaeum Club May 1869, Mitcham Amateur Athletic Club July 1870, Adelaide Amateur Athletic Club August 1872, and admission ticket to Port Pirie and Gladstone Railway opening demonstration dinner, Dec. 1876. In boxes.

Note by J. Wigby re sale of shares in Wallaroo (Mining Co.)

Series 48

Note by J. Wigby re sale of shares in Wallaroo (Mining Co.) on behalf of the trustees of the late Sir Edward Stirling, Sept 1873. 1 item. In a box.

Note by Thomas Elder re sale of land at Glenelg

Series 49

Note by Thomas Elder re sale of land at Glenelg, May 1875. 1 item. In a box.

Royal Italian Opera Programme

Series 50

Bibliographical notes on Sir William Milne

Series 51

Bibliographical notes on Sir William Milne by B. Maud Scott ("Aunt Maud"), with covering letter to Ken Milne. 9 March (? 1948). 4p. In boxes.

Special List.

Printed Items Series 52

Printed items, books. Various dates. 1m. (Donated by John Twopeny) Special List

Photos of Len Cameron

Series 53

Photographs of Len Cameron, "Killed in action 4 Sept. 1943." 1 item. In a box.

Interviews with F.K.Milne

Series 75

Tape recordings and transcripts of interviews with F. Kenneth Milne, 1979. 4 tapes and 2 transcripts. In boxes.

Research notes relating to F.K.Milne

Series 76

Research notes and articles relating to F. Kenneth Milne, including lists of jobs c. 1960s -1970s. 5cm. In boxes.

Thesis on Arbury Park and Sunnyside

Series 77

Thesis by Dierdre McKeown on "Arbury Park" and "Sunnyside", both buildings designed by F.K. Milne, 197?. 1v. In a box.

Goldsborough Mort Woolstore photo album

Series 78

Page 8

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Photograph album of work in progress on Goldsbrough Mort & Co. Ltd Woolstore, Port Adelaide. 1925. 1 Vol. Donation from J Twopeny. In a box.

Newspaper cuttings

Series 99

Newspaper cutting re 'Sunnyside'; 91 year-old Ken Milne; Newspaper cuttings, xeroxed, 1 page. Being copy of an article on Lance Milne from <u>The Advertiser</u>, 22/2/85, pp. 7, and letter from Giles Walkley to D.L. Johnson re Milne drawings. In boxes.

Collingrove drawings

Series 112

Drawings: two ozalids and one reduction of floor plan and layout of Collingrove Homestead, 1919. (Reduction with annotations by Mrs Barbara Matthews, Oct 1984). Kenneth Milne, Architect, Grenfell Buildings, Adelaide.

Biographical notes

Series 124

Catalogues, three in all. Contain a description of many of Milne's personal and professional correspondence, instruments, etc. Also a brief resume of Milne's life and achievements written by Susan Woodburn, together with a reproduction of a picture of the architect as well as some of his buildings. 13 pages, 1984. In boxes.

Menu Series 126

Framed and glazed humorous menu of the South Australian Institute of Architects' dinner at the South Australian Hotel, 25 Aug 1938. Oversize.

Metro Theatre Blueprints

Series 129

Blueprints: Metro Theatre. 26 sheets of blueprints from the office of Architect, Thos. W. Lamb Inc., New York, USA. F. Kenneth Milne, Associate Architect, Adelaide, S. Aust.

See also

S 108 J. Sawley; Drawings.

S 126 Royal Australian Institute of Architects: S.A.I.A. dinner.

S 128 Royal Australian Institute of Architects: plaque.

Notes to Milne Collection

On plans;

- Oldest plan is copy of one of Marble Hill, the now ruined Vice-Regal residence.
- Plans dated 1921, '22, '23 seem to be drawn by Milne himself; most are drawn by other members of the firm.
- Some of the earlier plans are hand-tinted by Milne.
- Job numbers do not always indicate sequence of jobs over time
- Item numbers do not always indicate any particular order, since all the plans were received in a jumble owing to numerous moves of the records.
- Plans are mostly for well-to-do people or larger firms.
- Plans originally came in large brown envelopes with a number on the front as well as the name of the client. This number is reflected on the card index.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- Materials (i.e., media) in the collection vary and include plain newspaper, tracing and tissue paper, linen, butter paper, cartridge paper, ozalids and blueprints.
- Some plans are in very poor condition; some had to be buffered due to acidic properties or sticky adhesives. Many remain folded and creased.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Notebook Series 1
Special List

Principally 1906-1915. The volume comprises detailed drawings, notes and some newspaper clippings relating to a wide range of aspects of architecture. It would appear to have been commenced during Milne's employment with Robertson and Marks in Sydney. In boxes.

Inside front cover contains a list of employment details and articled pupils. Loose inside front cover (but filed separately in a transparent plastic sleeve):

- 1. Newspaper clipping "How to clean a smoky and greasy wall before painting".
- 2. Typewritten notes: "French polishing various timbers".
- 3. "Spec. for finishing timbers in special fumed or grey oak finish", 16.9.1947.
- 4. Three handwritten lists of paint colours.
- 5. Magazine clipping, "Treatment of slippery concrete floors".
- 6. Newspaper clipping, "Mt. Gambier Limestone Sales Association".
- 7. Typewritten "Good method for plastering on Gypsum Blocks" 16.9.1947
- 8. Handwritten "French polish recipe" on reverse of June 1949 diary page.

No. 1 was missing, February 2015 -.

- Page 0 Pasted in newspaper clipping "Institute of Architects", Register 1/3/1912
- Page 1 Stairs
- 2 Newels
- 3 Mouldings
- 4 'Stancheons' (traced 6.11.1906)
- 4a Skirtings
- 5 The Corso, Manly (traced 7.11.1906)
- 6 Stair moulds
- 7 Details
- 8 'Stancheon', 'Martin Place Building'
- 9 Mouldings
- 10 Plumbing notes
- 10a Plumbing notes
- 11 Plumbing notes
- Mouldings
- 13 Lantern lights
- 13a Gates
- Shop and lecture room; elevation; part g. floor and part upper floor plans; section & detail
- 15 Brickwork dimensions
- 16 Concrete specification
- 17 Seats designs copied from (?) magazines
- 17a Strong room floor
- 18 Fireplace; 'wood electric fittings'
- 19 Design, iron grille, Martin Place
- 20 Details, 'Harcourt' Musgrave St, Mosman, Sydney
- 21 Plan and details, 'Harcourt', Musgrave St, Mosman, Sydney
- 22 Details of window construction
- 23 'Masonary' types of building stone
- 23a as above

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- 24 Glazier specification for polishing walnut timber
- 25 Overmantel & grille designs
- 26 Parapet design for a warehouse
- Section through front wall of shopfront & upper floors: masonry & windows. Plans of windows. $\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1'
- 27a Balcony bracket
- 28 'Box Heads' rainwater
- 28a Bay Window, ¼ F.S.
- Hotel Bar fittings: elevations & sections, ½" to 1'; box frame window details, ¼ F.S.
- 30 Handrail & staircase details
- Section through a shingled gable end, plus bay window and a balcony floor edge, $\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1'
- 31a Lift Enclosure, sections & plans
- Portico & Pavilion: side views of Art Nouveau wrought- and cast-iron models
- 32a Boot Rack at 2" = 1', 28.5.1908
- 33 Section showing construction of 3 flights of stairs, $\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1'
- Bar Counter, section & elevation, $\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1'
- 34a Cornices profiles
- 35 'Plan of doors, etc.' elevation & part-plan of an entrance in a masonry wall, at large scale. Rubber-stamped: 'FKM, Archt, Grenfell Bldgs'
- 35a Elevations of screens timber & leadlighting, $\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1'
- 36 'Elevator entrance' and 'chair'. Various treatments of lift enclosures. 'Chair' signed 'F Kenneth Milne'
- 36a Gate design
- Window frames & external cornice
- 37a Swing door and fireplace fender designs
- 'Plan of Bay Window', plus section. Also Balcony & Eaves sections, ½" = 1'
- 38a Door Art Nouveau design
- 39 Section through façade of 4-storeyed stone building
- 39a Stairs various designs
- 40 'Swing door with side lights'. Also a bay window design, with details
- 40a Iron Entrance Gate: copy of an Art Nouveau design
- Designs for wrought iron railings and a frieze in Art Nouveau style
- 41a Chimney stack designs
- 42 'Entrance Porch', a columnar design, with slate roof: details
- 42a Swing Door, internal
- 43 Detail of Balcony 'Consruction'
- 43a 8 newel posts 'DESIGNED BY "KEN" & signed 'F Kenneth Milne'
- Detail of a gable, $\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1', section, plan & elevation. Also an internal door design
- Top view of an Ionic Volute. (Cf. Goldsbrough Mort office building entrance.)
- 45 Front fence, details
- 45a Hallway grille design
- 46 'Entrance Door and Hood' 3 projections
- 47 'Entrance Porch' working drawing of a (?) hotel bar lobby
- 48 Elevation of 'Tea Room' entrance grille. Cf. p. 45a
- 49 Detail of Art Nouveau-style capital, FS scale
- 50 'Elevation of Church in brick & cement' sketch
- 50a Inglenook sketch

| 51 | Front elevation and section of 4-storeyed building. '1908' marked on it. Cf. p. 27 |
|------|---|
| 52 | Fireplace – Tudor design |
| 52a | Staircase details |
| 52b | Ice Chest construction: 4-page typewritten specification and blueprint dated 6.2.1923: loose items filed in a separate transparent plastic sleeve |
| 53 | Wunderlich glazing bar, FS section |
| 53a | S.S. Orama: features of the décor on the ship |
| 54 | Warehouse Elevation – perhaps FKM's version of the subject on p. 51 |
| 54a | Sketches of parts of (?) English houses |
| 55 | Details of Cupboards for Mrs Lee (loose; drawings on folded tracing paper files in separate transparent plastic sleeve) |
| 55b | Decoration: half elevation (loose; drawings on folded, torn tracing paper filed in separate transparent plastic sleeve). Cf. similar torn drawings on p. 61a. |
| 56 | Window details for a 'frame' house – sheet of details, $1\frac{1}{2}$ " = 1' |
| 56a | Art Nouveau decoration |
| 57 | Newspaper clipping: "Commercial Travellers' New Premises" (under construction), cnr Moore & Castlereagh Sts, Sydney. Robertson & Marks, Architects, 1909 |
| 57a | Basements: construction sketch |
| 58 | Magazine clipping: "The Latest Addition to Sydney's Architecture. The Magnificent |
| | Head Office of the Union Bank, cnr Hunter & Pitt Sts, Sydney". Geo. C Inskip, Archt, 30 June 1908 |
| 58a | Porch – sketched design |
| 45 | Door – sketched design |
| 59a | Plan of 2-storeyed residence – drawn in single lines |
| 60 | Plan of 2-storeyed residence – drawn in double lines |
| 61 | Balustrade design |
| 61a | 'Carved Cap to Newel' – staircase detail, perhaps for AMP Bldg, Clare, 1916 |
| 62 | Balustrade design |
| 62a | Sketched details, dated 8.12.1931, of décor on S.S. Strathnaver |
| 63 | 'Warehouse with shop in front' – another version of the elevation ('1908') shown on p. 51 |
| 63a | Magazine clipping, "How to construct a Modern Tennis Court |
| 64 | Ditto |
| 64a | Ditto |
| 65 | Ditto |
| 66 | Blank pages: pp. 66 – 115 inclusive |
| 115a | Typewritten instructions, "Lacklustre wood finishes" |
| 116 | Typewritten instructions, "Natural timber finish" |
| 116a | Typewritten instructions, "To clean Marseilles tiles" |
| 117 | Typewritten instructions, "Particulars how to clean stone front when complete" and "Wrought Iron" |
| 117a | Magazine clipping, "A note on colour combination" |
| 118 | Typewritten instructions, "Residence for D.C. Turner Esq. External work" |
| 118a | Typewritten instructions, "Particulars of Goldsbrough Mort & Co. Ltd." |
| 119 | Typewritten instructions, "Picture Theatres. Colour schemes" |
| 119a | Typewritten instructions, "Preservation of ironwork" and "For setting metal letters |

119 119a

into stonework"

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| 120 | Typewritten instructions, "Coating new plaster", Colouring walls cream" and "Wrought iron painting" |
|------|--|
| 121 | 'Decorator' - notes |
| 123a | Brewing Coy. – notes: specs of hogsheads |
| 124 | 'Painter': spec. notes |
| 125 | Newspaper clipping: "Silicate of soda. For concrete roads." February 16, 1924, and magazine clipping on same subject |
| 125a | Typewritten instructions, "Killing lime plaster for papering straight away' and "For cleaning glazed bricks" |
| 126 | Rust: instructions to remove it |
| 126a | Typewritten instructions, "Directions for building a Billiard Room" |
| 127 | 'Carpenter': tie-down detail |
| 128 | 'Rough estimating', 24.1.1918. Costs per unit are listed |
| 128a | 'Plumber': quantities of steel roofing material per ton weight are given |
| 129 | 'Plumber': scientific facts |
| 129a | Electric lighting: values per candle power are given |
| 130 | Miscellaneous notes |
| 131 | Quantities and prices of various materials |
| 131a | Ditto plus costs of parts of the Red Cross Hospital, Woodville, 10.6.1916 |
| 132 | Heights of some of the world's highest buildings: a list |
| 132a | Plasterer: spec. notes |
| 133 | Painter: spec. notes |
| 133a | Painter: spec. notes |
| 134 | Painter: spec. notes |
| 134a | Painter: spec. notes & newspaper clipping, " Paint and galvanised iron" |
| 135 | Mason: spec. notes |
| 135a | Mason: spec. notes |
| 136 | Typewritten instructions, "Hard topping to concrete floors" |
| 136a | Typewritten "Notice of Intention to build" the Goldsbrough Mort office building, North Terrace, Adelaide; copy dated 7-1-1935 |
| 137 | Newspaper clippings, "The Man on the Land"; "Royal Agricultural Society, Preparing New Showground, Archt & Engr Appointed", 28.1.1915. Archt & Engr: English & Soward. Also, "Protecting iron and steel; preventing loss through erosion". |
| 137a | Typewritten instructions, "Colours for woodwork"; spec. notes |
| 138 | Magazine clippings: pictures of a market cross, a house & a garden gate |
| 138a | Typewritten instructions, "Mason" |
| 139 | Typewritten specification: "Staining, Residence for Dr Randell", 7.12.1915 |
| 139a | Atlas White Portland Cement: general instructions, printed |
| 140 | Millers Lime Limited: printed information |
| 140a | Newspaper clipping, "A steeplejack's story" |
| 141 | Typewritten instructions, "How to prime and finish Red Pine or soft deals" |
| 141a | Memorandum Card for Robertson and Marks, Architects, Sydney, and (loose) "Institute of Architects of NSW: Exhibition of Architectural Drawings and Applied Art" at the Royal Art Society's rooms - Invitation to a Smoke Night, 7.12.1907. |
| 142 | Rusiness cards and letterheads of F. Kenneth Milne |

Coloured watercolour of "Snails Bay by Moonlight" by 'S.H. Buchanan' [FKM],

142a

9-11-1906

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

143a "The RIBA Calendar 1909-1910", typewritten extract

Inside back cover: "The following members have left my staff to enlist for the War. L.E. Watkins - returned and entered my office again. Left 2nd time 25th Aug 1917. L. Dolman died in Melbourne in camp. M. O'Dean returned. Jack Evans returned and eventually became partner. H. L. Witts returned and went to Sydney. L. G Moody returned." Listed below: "J.V. Mackay started 27th Aug 1917. C.A. Russell apprenticed from 18 March 1919 to ... W. T. Wildash, draughtsman, started ..."

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Tender Book Series 2
Special List

This series consists of a hardback notebook, approximately 19cm long by 14cm wide. It lists, in chronological order, all tenders of F.Kenneth Milne's during the period 1909-20. Susan Woodburn initially made an alphabetical list of tendered projects when the Milne collection was first received. A copy of this list in alphabetical order of the owner of the building follows.

| 411'1 O 1D 1' CI I | A 0 / 1010 |
|---|------------------|
| Adelaide Oval Bowling Club | Aug-Oct; 1918 |
| Adelaide Oval; New Grandstand | Jan 1915 |
| Alberton Hotel; Alberton | May 1912 |
| Alsop, O.H.; Res. At Dutton Tce. | July 1909 |
| A.M.P. branch Premise; Clare | Nov 1916 |
| Aust. Glass Manufacturing Co.; Kilkenny Offices | June-July 1920 |
| Ayers, A.E.; Res.North Adelaide | Jan & April 1913 |
| Bedford Hotel; Currie St. Adelaide | Feb 1915 |
| Bell, H.J; Res. | Apr 1914 |
| Blackler, W.A.; Res. | Aug 1915 |
| Bucks Head Hotel; Stepney | April & Feb 1919 |
| Canberra Hotel; Willunga | June 1915 |
| Chambers, Mrs W; Res. at Thorngate | Mar-April 1917 |
| Coffee Palace; Murray Bridge | August 1913 |
| 'Cosford', F.W. Porter | Dec 1919 |
| Coumbe, Miss A.A.; Res. at North Adelaide | March 1916 |
| Cudmore, Mrs Rowland; Res. | Feb 1914 |
| Dutton, H.H.; 'Anlaby', Kapunda | Oct 1919 |
| Esau, Miss; Res. at Brighton | June 1920 |
| F.H. Faulding & Coy. | May 1915 |
| Gollin, & Co. Contract no.1 | Jan 1918 |
| Gollin & Co. Contract no.2 | Feb 1918 |
| Hack, Mrs Leonard; Res. at Brighton | Oct 1912 |
| Halfway Hotel; Port Road | June 1909 |
| Henderson, W; Res. at Victor Harbour | Aug-Sept 1913 |
| Howard, J.G.; Res. at Mitcham | Sept 1919 |
| Ideal Home Town Planning Exhibition | Sept 1917 |
| Jessop, C.L.; Res. at Medindie | Dec 1919 |
| Lawrence, Percy J.A.; Res. at Walkerville | Mar-Apr 1912 |
| Maltings | Mar 1914 |
| Marshall, P. | July 1914 |
| Milne, Clive; Res. at North Adelaide | July 1913 |
| Miniature Rifle Range, Adelaide Oval | Oct 1915 |
| Muecke, P; Res. at Medindie | Sept-Oct 1911 |
| Netherby Ltd; Res. | June 1914 |
| Porter, J.W.; Res. | |
| Randell, Dr. A.S.; Res. | June 1915 |
| Red Cross Hospital; Henley Beach | Aug 1916 |
| Porter, J.W.; Res. Randell, Dr. A.S.; Res. | |

| Dec 1914 |
|---------------|
| Feb 1911 |
| Feb 1916 |
| Sept 1913 |
| Sept 1912 |
| April 1920 |
| April 1912 |
| Nov 1919 |
| May 1920 |
| May 1912 |
| Nov 1919 |
| Oct 1915 |
| June 1913 |
| June 1913 |
| Sept-Nov 1911 |
| Oct 1913 |
| July 1919 |
| Aug 1915 |
| |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Photograph AlbumSeries 3Second List 2001Special List

Photo Album Volume 1

This series mounted in a photograph album (2 feet long by 1 foot 6 inches wide). Original list of album contents was made by Susan Woodburn when the Milne Collection was first received. The second list, in order found in the album, was made by Ann Riddle in 2001. Some pages were blank and some were unlabelled giving no idea as to who owned the house or i's location. Most plans and photos were stuck onto the pages of the album. Original stored in oversize parcels in compactus.

| Series NumberD | escription |
|----------------------|---|
| S3/1/1 | Eagle Motors Ltd, cnr Morphett and Waymouth Sts, 1923 Scale 1/16 inch. Ink on paper plan. 28X22cms. |
| S3/2A/1-6 | House for J W Porter, Dutton Tce, Medindie. Tender Book: 4.1910. House given to Mr and Mrs (née Porter) Jessop. 6 B/W photos. 1 exterior of house, 5 of interior fittings. All 20X15cms |
| S3/2/1-2 | House for C G Milne, 2 Fitzroy Tce, Thorngate. September 1913. 2 B/W photos 20X15cms. 1 of interior of smoke room, 1 of interior of sitting room. |
| S3/3/1-3 | Part plan of seven Cottages, Ottaway Terrace, Hindley St West, for the trustees of the estate of the late W H Gray. 1914. 2 B/W photos 20X15cms of street view of row of cottages. |
| S3/4/1 | Plan of Residence for Mrs W Chambers, 1 Fitzroy Tce, Thorngate. October 1917. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/4/2-4 | 3 B/W photos of house showing elevation to Fitzroy Terrace, sitting room interior, and kitchen interior. |
| S3/5/1A-B | Plans of 2-storey House in Stanley St, North Adelaide for Dudley C Turner. Main house April 1913; billiard room August 1919. |
| S3/5/2 | B/W photo 20X15cms of interior of house. |
| S3/5/3 | B/W Photo 20X15cms of drawing room interior |
| S3/5/4 | B/W photo 20X15cms of interior of smoke room |
| S3/5/5 | B/W photo 20X15cms of interior of drawing room |
| S3/5/6 | B/W photo 20X15cms of general view of house interior |
| S3/5/7 | B/W photo 20X15cms of exterior of house from the street |
| S3/5/8 | B/W photo 20X15cms of billiard room interior. |
| S3/5/9 | B/W photo 20X15cms of interior of smoke room |
| S3/5/10 | B/W photo 20X15cms of interior of best bedroom |
| \$3/5/11 \$3/5/12 | B/W photo 20X15cms of interior stairs B/W photo 20X15cms of interior stairs |
| S3/6/1 | Plan of Residence at Dutton Terrace, Medindie for Mrs Rowland Cudmore. Feb 1917. Ink and wash on cartridge paper, dated 28/9/22 |

| \$3/6/2 \$3/6/3 | B/W photo 20X15cms of exterior view of house. B/W photo 20X15cms of interior of sitting room. |
|--------------------|--|
| S3/7/1-3 | On page labelled 'W Henderson' and 'S Toms', 3 B/W photos (all 14X9cms) of exterior of house. House for W Henderson, Victor Harbour. S3/47/1 is the same scheme. |
| S3/8/1-6 | On unlabelled page: 6 B/W (varying sizes) photos of exterior of House for Mrs S Toms, Hewitt Ave, Toorak Gardens. Tender Book: 6.1913. Photo 1 is a small duplicate of Photo 2. |
| S3/9/1-2 | On unlabelled page, 2 B/W (30X24cms) photos of the showrooms of a building, assumed to be the North Tce, Adelaide, premises of Gollin & Co., hardware merchants. Tender Book: 1 & 2.1918 |
| S3/10/1A-B | Plans of 2-storey Hotel. Avenues Hotel, Payneham (corner site). Ink and wash on cartridge paper. A3 size. |
| S3/10/2 | 1 B/W photo (21X15cms) of exterior of the same hotel. |
| S3/11/1A-B | Plans of 2-storey Hotel, The Duke of Wellington, Payneham, 1914. On corner Payneham Rd and Wellington Rd. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/12/1A-B | 2 B/W photos of House for Mrs J P Lee, Churcher St, Thorngate. C. 1917. Both 21X15cms, 1 of exterior side of house, 1 of interior of dining room. |
| S3/12/C-D | Mrs J P Lee house. 2 interior B/W photos (21X15cms) of kitchen and bathroom. |
| S3/12/E | B/W photo of later exterior view of Mrs J P Lee house (with garden established) 25X35cms |
| S3/12/F-G | 2 interior B/W photos of interior (21X15cms) of fire places in 2 different rooms (unlabelled) |
| S3/13/1A-C | Plans of additions to 2-storey Residence at Parkside for W G Duncan, June 1921. Scale 1/8 ^{th inch} . Black sections show additions carried out by F K Milne. |
| S3/14/1A-B | Plans of 2-storey Bank building (The Savings Bank of South Australia) cnr Gouger and Compton Sts, Adelaide, 1926. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and blue wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/15/1 | Plan of Residence at 415 Esplanade, Grange, for F G Scarfe. 1912. 1/8 th inch scale. |
| S3/16/1 | Plan of alterations and additions to single storey Residence of D T Angas, Hill River, Clare, 1929. Alterations by F K Milne in black. Ink on cartridge paper. 1/8 th inch scale. |

| \$3/17/1 \$3/17/2-9 | Plan of house for Sir Henry Newland at Victor Harbour. No date. 1/8 th inch to 1 foot scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. 8 x B/W (6 @14X8cms and 2 @ 11X6.5cms) photos showing different exterior views of the house. |
|------------------------|---|
| S3/18/1 S3/18/2A-B | 1 B/W photo (39X32 cms) of exterior of branch Office for AMP Society, Clare. Tender Book: 10.1916. Plans of 2-storey AMP Society Building, Clare. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/19/1 S3/19/2-4 | Plan of Residence at Manunda for Manunda Pastoral Company Ltd. No date. 3 B/W photos (15X19cms) of exterior of house. |
| S3/20/1A-C | Plans of Hotel Rundle, 85 Rundle St, Adelaide. Rebuilt 1929. Includes cellar, ground, first and second storeys. Ink and wash on cartridge paper, 1/8 th inch scale. |
| \$3/21/1-3 | 3 B/W photos (25X36.5, 11X6cms, 9X14cms) on page labelled 'H S Hudd'. |
| S3/21/4A-C | Plans of 2-storey House for Sir Herbert S Hudd, Pier St, Glenelg, 1922. Ink and wash on cartridge paper, 1/8 th inch scale. |
| S3/21/5 | B/W photo (20X16cms) of exterior front of the same house with established garden. |
| S3/21/6-15 | B/W photos (14X9cms) of elevations of the same house. |
| S3/22/1 | B/W photo (20.5X6) of front elevation of F K Milne House, South Tce, Kensington Gardens, on page labelled 'S Harvey'. |
| S3/23/1-6 | 5 B/W (all 25.5X16cms) photos of views of 2-storey House for S Harvey, Myall Ave, Kensington Gardens, on unlabelled page, plus 1 interior photo of fireplace. |
| S3/24/1 | Plans of 2-storey Crown and Anchor Hotel, cnr Grenfell and Union Sts, Adelaide. Remodelled 1929. Scale 1/8 th inch. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| \$3/25/1 | Plans of 2-storey House for A J Melrose, Kadlunga, Mintaro. Alterations and additions, 1920. 1/8 th inch scale. |
| S3/25/2 | B/W photo (148.5cms) of exterior of house, assumed to be Melrose's, being built with 2 small children standing alongside. |
| S3/26/1 | Plans of 2-storey House with cellar at Burnside for Dr Hubert M Jay, 1922. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. 1/8 th inch to 1 foot scale. |
| S3/27/1-2 | Plans of 2-storey Crown Hotel alterations and additions. At corner of Crozier St and Railway Terrace, Victor Harbour. For H J Jacobs; no date. On cartridge paper with alterations by FK Milne in darker ink |
| | Page 20 |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

and wash. Includes ground floor, and first storey plans, scale 1/8th inch. Tender Book: 6.1919; client, J J Davoren.

| | men. Tender Book. 6.1717, enem, 3 3 Davoren. |
|---------------|--|
| S3/28/1A-F | Plans of Offices for Norwich Union Fire Insurance Society Ltd, Adelaide, 1929. Ink and wash on cartridge paper; scale 1/16 th inch. Includes plans for basement, ground, first, second, third floor and roof. |
| S3/29/1A-B | Plan of House on corner Brunswick and St Andrews Sts, North Walkerville, for Mrs A E Mann, 1923. Ink and wash on cartridge paper; scale 1/8 th inch. |
| S3/30/1 | Plan of Church of England Boys Home, Smith St, Walkerville, 1925. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/31/1A-B | Plans for alterations and additions to 2-storey Gepps Cross Hotel, cnr Main North & Grand Junction Roads, Gepps Cross, for A Badman. Sept 1926. Ink and wash on cartridge paper; scale 1/8 th inch. |
| S3/32/1A-B | Plan for alterations and additions to House ('Puff-Puff Palace'), Bridge Tce, Victor Harbour, for T E Barr Smith, 1926. Ink and wash on cartridge paper, alterations darker. (Demolished). |
| S3/33/1 | Plan for single-storey Residence at Angaston for S Hill Smith, 1920. Scale 1/8 th inch. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/33/2-6 | 5 B/W photos (11X6.5cms), of elevations of house. |
| S3/34/1 | 1 B/W photo (37X24cms) of an interior of an unidentified house. No label and no date. |
| S3/35/1 | Plan of single-storey house at Lower Mitcham [purportedly] for Rev W G Marsh, 1922. Ink and wash on cartridge paper, scale 1/8 th inch to 1 foot. |
| S3/35/2 | B/W photo (15X11cms) of the exterior front of a house in Cheltenham St, Highgate, which does not match the S3/35/1 plan. |
| S3/36/1(A)B-N | 13 B/W photos of 2-storey House for (Sir) A R Downer, Crafers, Adelaide Hills. 12 @ 11X7cms of the construction of the house (B-M), 1 @ 11X7cms of interior fireplace of house (N). Photo A in this collection – 13X20cms of an exterior – appears to be the F K Milne House, 'Sunnyside', Stanley St, North Adelaide. |
| S3/36/2A-H | On 3 unlabelled pages, 2 B/W (19X27.5cms) Harold Cazneaux photos (A-B) of the front elevation of the finished Arbury Park house, 4 B/W photos (21X16cms) of the front of the house from different angles (C-F), and 2 B/W photos (21X16cms & 19X28cms) of rear elevation and front elevation of exterior (G-H). |
| S3/36/3A-E | On 2 unlabelled pages, a further 5 B/W photos (22X16cms) of the interior of the Arbury Park house. See S3/36/1(A)B-N. |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

S3/37/1A-G 7 B/W photos of Whyalla Hotel. 2 labelled 2/10/33. Photo A

(25.5X16cms) is a duplicate of Photo B (12X17cms) which is the exterior front of the building. C-G (12X17cms) show other views of

the hotel.

S3/38/1A-S 19 B/W photos of Goldsbrough Mort & Company Offices, North

Terrace, Adelaide. No date.

Photo A (29X38cms), street elevation, by K P Philips.

Photo B (16X21cms) street elevation.

Photo C (16X21cms) front door of building.

Photo D copy photo (10.5X12cms) from C.

Photo E front elevation (10.5X12cms). Photos A-E on one sheet.

Photo F Interior of board room (21X16cms). Photo on rear of S3/37 sheet.

Photo G exterior view of building from Grenfell St (17X22cms)

Photo H as above; building still under construction by Stuart Bros, Sydney.

Photo I as above; completed.

Photo J close up of front entrance (17X22cms)

Photo K entrance hall and reception desk interior (17X22cms)

Photo L reception desk and offices interior (17X22cms). Photos G-L on one sheet.

Photo M stair well, top view (20X16cms)

Photo N wash basins & cubicles (20X16cms)

Photo O lift lobby & staircase (20X16cms)

Photo P front door (20X16cms)

Photo O toilets (20X16cms)

Photo R stairs (20X16cms)

Photo S stairs (20X16cms). Photos M-S on one sheet.

S3/39/1 Plan of House for C Cripps at Rosslyn Park, 1926. 1/8th inch scale.

Ink and wash on cartridge paper.

S3/40/1 Plan of House for Noel Fisher at Sandy Creek, near Gawler,1923.

1/8th inch to a foot scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper.

S3/41/1 Plan of House for Mrs R R Black, South Terrace, Adelaide, 1923.

1/8th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper.

S3/42/1 Plan of Anglican Church at Kensington Gardens, 1927-8. 1/8th inch

scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. Dotted lines show future

extensions.

S3/43/1 Plan of House for Dr J O'Brien, north side of Anzac Highway.

Kurralta Park, 1923. 1/8th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper.

Demolished in order to build the Gallipoli Underpass.

S3/44/1 Plan of single-storey Hotel at Wirrulla, Hundred of Walpuppie, Eyre

Peninsula, 1926. 1/8th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper.

| S3/45/1A-B | Plans of 2-storey new Offices at Glanville for Colonial Sugar Refining Company Ltd, 1926. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
|------------|---|
| S3/46/1 | Plan of E S & A Bank at Coromandel Parade, Blackwood, 1923. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/47/1 | Plan of one-storey House for W Henderson at Victor Harbour, Sept. 1913. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. The same scheme shown by S3/7/1-3. Subsumed by the Ross Robertson Memorial Nursing Home. |
| S3/48/1 | Plan of E S & A Bank, Main Road, Riverton, March 1915. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/49/1 | Plan of single-storey House with cellar for Mrs A E Popham, Buxton St, North Adelaide – to the west of the Helping Hand Centre, 1923. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/50/1 | Plan of additions to single-storey House with cellar for Hugh Davidson, 12 Robe Tce, Medindie, 1926. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper, additions in black. |
| S3/51/1-2 | Plans of two single-storey Cottages for Michael S Hawker, off St Andrews St, Walkerville, 1926. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/52/1 | Plan of single-storey House for W B Wilkinson at Molesworth St, North Adelaide, 1923. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/53/1 | Plan of single-storey House for Dr E A H Russell, Napier Terrace (Cross Road), Clarence Park, 1921. 1/8 th inch scale. Ink and wash on cartridge paper. |
| S3/54/1-2 | Engraving (14.5X24cms) and B/W photo (19X31cms) of Lister House office building, North Terrace, Adelaide. No date. |
| S3/55/1 | B/W hand-coloured photo from the S-E of A P Muecke House, Hawkers Rd, Medindie (1911) – in later ownership. Colourist Mrs H Hanks, Tarcombe Ave, South Payneham, 13/3/1939. |
| S3/56/1 | Perspective sketch of a proposed Members' Grandstand at the Adelaide Oval for the SA Cricket Association. 18/1/1922. Signed F Kenneth Milne and Evans. Project did not proceed. |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

S3 – unnumbered

'London buildings'. 2 pages of B/W photographs of London landmarks. 4 photos on one page (S3/55/1 on the rear face); 8 photos on the second page.

Photo album Volume 2

S3/57

Photo album of buildings by F. Kenneth Milne, Boehm, Ellis and Bulbeck. Divided into sections for office buildings and premises, banking premises, churches and church halls, residences, buildings for entertainment purposes and miscellaneous, from 1934-75. Architects listed: F. Kenneth Milne, Rolfe V. Boehm, Lindsay C. Dawkins, Russell S. Ellis, F. Paul Bulbeck, Kenneth R. Pointon (Assoc.), John R.N. Twopenny and Charles B. Moss (Assoc.). This list has been written by Julie Collins in March 2002 in the order photographs appear in the album. Page nos. have been given. Also some loose items, \$3/57/126-132, in boxes.

| Series Number | Description | |
|-------------------------|--|--|
| Office Buildings and | • | |
| S3/57/1 | Goldsbrough Mort & Co. Ltd, North Tce, 1934, p. 1 | |
| S3/57/2 | Goldsbrough Mort & Co. Ltd, North Tce, 1934, p. 1 | |
| S3/58/1 | Norwich Union Fire Insurance Soc. Ltd, Waymouth St, p. 2 | |
| S3/59/1 | H.C. Sleigh Ltd, Pirie St, 1956, p. 3 | |
| S3/60/1 | Legal and General Assurance Soc. Ltd, Adelaide 1958, p. 4 | |
| S3/61/1 | Langsford Bros City Store, 1955, p. 5 | |
| S3/62/1 | British General Electric Co. Ltd, Angas St, 1958, p. 6 | |
| S3/63/1 | Television Broadcasters Ltd, 1959, p. 7 | |
| S3/64/1 | Southern Engineers Ltd, 1954, p. 7b (loose) | |
| S3/65/1 | Florover, South Rd, 1955, p. 8 | |
| | | |
| Banking Premises | | |
| S3/66/1 | E.S. & A. Bank Ltd, Naracoorte, 1956, p. 9 | |
| S3/67/1 | A.N.Z. Bank Ltd, Crystal Brook, 1956, p. 9b (loose) | |
| S3/68/1 | A.N.Z. Bank Ltd, Demountable Premises, Crystal Brook, 1956, p. 10 | |
| S3/69/1 | E.S.& A. Bank, Blackwood, 1957, p. 11 | |
| S3/70/1 | Bank of N.S.W., Naracoorte, 1953, p. 11 (loose) | |
| S3/71/1 | A.N.Z. Bank, Whyalla, 1955, p. 11b | |
| S3/72/1 | A.N.Z. Bank, Lucindale, 1954, p. 11b | |
| S3/73/1 | E.S. & A. Bank Ltd, Stirling West, 1957, p. 12 | |
| S3/73/2 | E.S. & A. Bank Ltd, Stirling West, 1957, p. 12 (architect's rendering) | |
| S3/74/1 | E.S. & A Bank, Millicent, 1958, p. 13 | |
| S3/74/2 | E.S. & A Bank, Millicent, 1958, p. 13 | |
| S3/74/3 | E.S. & A Bank, Millicent, 1958, p. 14 | |
| S3/74/4 | E.S. & A Bank, Millicent, 1958, p. 14 | |
| S3/74/5 | E.S. & A Bank, Millicent, 1958, p. 15 | |
| S3/75/1 | Commonwealth Bank, Katherine, N.T., 1972, p. 16 | |
| S3/76/1 | Savings Bank of S.A., Morphett Vale, 1974, p. 17 | |

| S3/76/2 | Savings Bank of S.A., Morphett Vale, 1974, p. 17 |
|-----------------------------|--|
| | |
| S3/76/3 | Savings Bank of S.A., Morphett Vale, 1974, p. 17 (loose) |
| | |
| Churches and Chur | ch Halls |
| S3/77/1 | Loxton Congregational Church, 1955, p. 19 |
| S3/78/1 | Prospect North Methodist Church Hall, 1956, p. 20 |
| S3/79/1 | St. Christopher's Church of England, Kilburn, p. 21 |
| S3/80/1 | Church of the Good Shepherd, Plympton 1960, p. 22 (loose) |
| | |
| Residences | |
| S3/81/1 | A. R. Downer Esq. Residence, 'Arbury Park,' 1934, p. 23 |
| S3/81/2 | A. R. Downer Esq. Residence, 'Arbury Park', 1934, p. 23 |
| S3/82/1 | 'Arbury Park', Swiss Cottage, p. 23b |
| S3/83/1 | Memorial Chapel, 'Arbury Park', 1957, p. 24 |
| S3/83/2 | Memorial Chapel, 'Arbury Park', 1957, p. 24 |
| S3/84/1 | F. Kenneth Milne Esq. 'Sunnyside', North Adelaide, 1939, p. 25 |
| S3/85/1 | R.H. Beare House, Blackwood, 1958, p. 25b |
| S3/86/1 | P. Raven Residence, Eden Hills, 1955, p. 26 |
| S3/87/1 | Burton Residence, West Beach, 1955, p. 27 |
| S3/88/1 | K. P. Williams Residence, Prospect, 1957, p. 27 |
| S3/89/1 | Goldbrough Mort Manager's Residence, Pt. Augusta, 1956, p. 28 |
| S3/89/2 | Goldbrough Mort Offices, Pt. Augusta, 1956, p. 28 (loose) |
| S3/90/1 | Matthews House, Bellevue Heights, 1956, p. 29 |
| S3/91/1 | K. Dunstan Residence, Hove, 1957, p. 30 |
| S3/92/1 | F. Kenneth Milne Esq. Cottage, Victor Harbour, 1954, p. 31 |
| S3/92/2 | F. Kenneth Milne Esq. Cottage, Victor Harbour, 1954, p. 31 |
| S3/93/1 | Residence, Victor Harbour, p. 32 |
| S3/94/1 | P. D. Barlow House, Elizabeth Grove, 1957, p. 33 |
| S3/95/1 | A. Waye House, Lockleys, 1958, p. 33 |
| S3/96/1 | W.L. Bushby Residence, Home Park, 1957, p. 34 |
| S3/97/1 | D. Gomer Residence, South Road Park, 1957 |
| S3/98/1 | C.E. South House, St Georges, 1958, p. 35 |
| S3/98/2 | C.E. South House, St Georges, 1958, p. 35 |
| S3/99/1 | Jock Thring House, Bugle Ranges, 1961, p. 35b |
| S3/99/2 | Jock Thring House, Bugle Ranges, 1961, p. 35b |
| S3/100/1 | Harry Stephens House, Darwin, 1975, p. 36 |
| | |
| Buildings for Entert | ainment Purposes |
| S3/101/1 | Jamestown Memorial Hall, 1957, p. 37 |
| S3/102/1 | Metro Drive-In Theatre, Marion, 1957, Concession Building, p.38 |
| S3/102/2 | Metro Drive-In Theatre, Marion, 1957, Projector Booth, p.38 |
| S3/102/3 | Metro Drive-In Theatre, Marion, 1957, Ticket Office, p.39 |
| S3/102/4 | Metro Drive-In Theatre, Marion, 1957, Driveway, p.39 |
| S3/102/5 | Metro Drive-In Theatre, Marion, 1957, Forming the inclined parking |
| | surface, p.40 |
| S3/102/6 | Metro Drive-In Theatre, Marion, 1957, Barbecue Pavilion, p.40 |
| | • |

| Miscellaneous | |
|----------------------|---|
| S3/103/1 | Red Cross Society Blood Bank Laboratory, 1955, p. 41 |
| S3/104/1 | Red Cross Blood Centre, Pirie St, 1961, p. 41 |
| S3/105/1 | St. John's Ambulance Centre, Hindmarsh, 1956, p. 42 |
| S3/105/2 | St. John's Ambulance Centre, Hindmarsh, 1956, p. 42 |
| S3/106/1 | Murray Bridge C.A. Centre, 1956, p. 43 |
| S3/107/1 | M.B.H.A. Building, Loxton, 1956, p. 43 |
| S3/108/1 | L.N. Mollineux Supermart, Willsden, Pt. Augusta, 1956, p. 44 |
| S3/109/1 | Rosary School, Prospect, 1959, Street Elevation, p. 45 |
| S3/109/2 | Rosary School, Prospect, 1959, Entrance Hall, p. 45 |
| S3/110/1 | Porter and Haddy Chemist, Goodwood, 1959, p. 46 |
| S3/111/1 | R.J. Lipman Stables, Balhannah, 1969, p. 47 (loose) |
| S3/111/2 | R.J. Lipman Stables, Balhannah, 1969, p. 47 (loose) |
| S3/112/1 | South Australian Hotel, North Terrace, p. 48 |
| S3/113/1 | Strathmore Hotel, North Terrace, p. 49 |
| S3/114/1 | Temple House (Legal & General Assurance), Brisbane 1960, p. 49b |
| S3/115/1 | Renmark Post Office, Aug. 1969, p. 50 (loose) |
| S3/115/2 | Renmark Post Office, Aug. 1969, p. 50 (loose) |
| S3/116/1 | Tubemakers Factory, Stewarts & Lloyds Division, Kilburn, 1971, |
| | p. 50b (loose) |
| S3/117/1 | Wm Adams Metals Ltd, Kilburn, 1973, p. 50b (loose) |
| S3/118/1 | Devon Court Office, Kent Town, 1964, p. 51 (loose) |
| S3/118/2 | Devon Court Office, Kent Town, 1964, p. 51 (loose) |
| S3/119/1 | 'Kapara', Moseley St, Glenelg, Staff Quarters, 1961, p. 51b (loose) |
| S3/119/2 | 'Kapara', Moseley St, Glenelg, Staff Quarters, 1961, p. 51b (loose) |
| S3/120/1 | C.I.G. Depot, Darwin, 1972, p. 52 (loose) |
| S3/121/1 | N.A. Show Society Pavilion, Darwin, 1976, p. 52b (loose) |
| S3/122/1 | 'New Building', National Trust, Millicent, p. 53 (loose) |
| S3/123/1 | Gillen Primary School Library, Alice Springs, 1975, p. 53b (loose) |
| S3/123/2 | Gillen Primary School Library, Alice Springs, 1975, p. 53b (loose) |
| S3/123/3 | Gillen Primary School Library, Alice Springs, 1975, p. 53b (loose) |
| S3/124/1 | Model of new foaming plant for Cablemakers Aust. at Elizabeth |
| G 2 /1 2 4 /2 | West, 1973, p. 54 (loose photograph) |
| S3/124/2 | Model of new foaming plant for Cablemakers Aust. at Elizabeth |
| 00/105/1 | West, 1973, p. 54 (loose photograph) |
| S3/125/1 | Nungalinya College, Darwin, Students' Block, 1975, p. 54b (loose) |
| Loose Items | |
| S3/126/1 | A.N.Z. Bank, Whyalla (as on page 11b: S3/71/1) |
| \$3/127/1 | Church (on Clipton St, according to Woodburn list) |
| S3/127/1 S3/127/2 | Church (on Clipton St, according to Woodburn list) |
| S3/128/1 | 3-storey residence, Stanley St, North Adelaide |
| S3/128/2 | 3-storey residence, Stanley St, North Adelaide |
| S3/129/1 | 2-storey residence |
| S3/130/1 | 1-storey building |
| S3/131/1 | Split-level house |
| S3/131/1 S3/132/1 | A building during construction (see S3/127/1-2) |
| S3/132/2 | A building during construction (see S3/127/1-2) |
| 20, 102, 2 | 1. Comming desiring communication (Boo BS/12//12) |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Newspaper Cuttings

Series 4

Special List

Newspaper cuttings relating to buildings and architecture pasted into oversize book, dated 1909-1938. Also includes photos on pp. 40-41. In OVERSIZE.

| "Training of Architects", (no stated source) "Death of Sir Henry Bundey", Register, 7.12.1909 "Architectural Competitions - New Show Grounds", Advertiser, 1.1.1915 "Beautifying the Home", 1919 (no stated source) "Cricket - Presentation to Crawford", (no stated source) "Registration of Architects", The West Australian, 23.7.1920 "Architects ask for Recognition", 5.9.1920 (no stated source) "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", Advertiser, 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] Daily Telegraph, 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Adelaide Railway Stations of Register, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Stations of Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide', Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "Unity of Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stat | <u>Page</u> | Article |
|--|-------------|--|
| "Architectural Competitions - New Show Grounds", Advertiser, 1.1.1915 "Beautifying the Home", 1919 (no stated source) "Cricket - Presentation to Crawford", (no stated source) "Registration of Architects", The West Australian, 23.7.1920 "Architects ask for Recognition", 5.9.1920 (no stated source) "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", Advertiser, 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] Daily Telegraph, 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "The Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide', Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide', Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney | 1 | |
| "Beautifying the Home", 1919 (no stated source) "Cricket - Presentation to Crawford", (no stated source) "Registration of Architects", <i>The West Australian</i> , 23.7.1920 5 "Architects ask for Recognition", 5.9.1920 (no stated source) "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] <i>Daily Telegraph</i> , 20.9.1920 7 "War Service Homes", <i>Advertiser</i> , 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", <i>Advertiser</i> , 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", <i>Register</i> , 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", <i>'Journal</i> , 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) 9 "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", <i>Sydney Morning Herald</i> , 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", <i>Advertiser</i> , 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) 11 "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", <i>News</i> , 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' 13 "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "New Adelaide's New Railway Station", <i>Register</i> , 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 | | |
| "Cricket - Presentation to Crawford", (no stated source) "Registration of Architects", <i>The West Australian</i> , 23.7.1920 3 "Architects ask for Recognition", 5.9.1920 (no stated source) "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] <i>Daily Telegraph</i> , 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", <i>Advertiser</i> , 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", <i>Advertiser</i> , 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", <i>Register</i> , 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", ' <i>Journal</i> ', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", <i>Sydney Morning Herald</i> , 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", <i>Advertiser</i> , 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" <i>Register</i> , 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] 15 "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", <i>Register</i> , 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i> , 109.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> | 3 | <u> </u> |
| "Registration of Architects", <i>The West Australian</i> , 23.7.1920 "Architects ask for Recognition", 5.9.1920 (no stated source) "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] <i>Daily Telegraph</i> , 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", <i>Advertiser</i> , 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", <i>Advertiser</i> , 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", <i>Register</i> , 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", <i>'Journal</i> ', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", <i>Sydney Morning Herald</i> , 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", <i>Advertiser</i> , 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", <i>News</i> , 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station", <i>Mess</i> rs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" **Register*, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", **Register*, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", **Advertiser*, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", **News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", **Register*, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", **Advertiser*, 24.2.1926 | | |
| "Architects ask for Recognition", 5.9.1920 (no stated source) "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", Advertiser, 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] Daily Telegraph, 20.9.1920 7 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg". [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) 9 "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) 11 "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' 13 "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] 15 "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Timprovements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 | | |
| "Moore Street. Extension Approved. Big Majority", 23.9.1920 (no stated source) "Homes for Soldiers", Advertiser, 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] Daily Telegraph, 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Homes for Soldiers", Advertiser, 10.9.1920 "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] Daily Telegraph, 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 5 | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
| "Moore Street - Proposed extension to be proceeded with", [Sydney] Daily Telegraph, 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 | | |
| Telegraph, 20.9.1920 "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 | | · |
| "War Service Homes", Advertiser, 5.1921 "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Cricket. The Governor's Team at Glenelg", [c. 1920] "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 7 | |
| "Adelaide Oval", 12.2.1922 (no stated source) "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", Advertiser, 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", Register, 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Canberra - Its Future Architecture", <i>Advertiser</i> , 21.6.1922 "Adelaide Oval - Improvement Mooted - New Members Pavilion", <i>Register</i> , 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", ' <i>Journal</i> ', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", <i>Sydney Morning Herald</i> , 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", <i>Advertiser</i> , 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", <i>News</i> , 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" <i>Register</i> , 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", <i>Register</i> , 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i> , 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | <u> </u> |
| 22.2.1922 "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Clem Hill - Greatest Australian Test Player", 'Journal', 28.4.1922 "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | 1 |
| "A.R.C. meeting", [c. 5.1922] (no stated source) "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Government Savings Bank of N.S.W.", Sydney Morning Herald, 14.3.1922 "The One Creative Profession", Advertiser, 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
| "The One Creative Profession", <i>Advertiser</i> , 13.3.1923 "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", <i>News</i> , 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" **Register*, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", **Register*, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", **Advertiser*, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", **News*, 19.9.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", **Advertiser*, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 0 | |
| "Commonwealth Bank Extensive Remodelling Scheme", 7.1924 (no stated source) "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) 11 "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' 13 "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] 15 "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 19 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 9 | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
| "The Returned Soldiers' Club. A Home for Returned Men", 12.4.1924 (no stated source) "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", <i>News</i> , 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" **Register*, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", **Register*, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", **Advertiser*, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", **News*, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", **Register*, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", **Advertiser*, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", <i>Register</i> , 21.8.1924 "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", <i>News</i> , 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", <i>News</i> , 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' 13 "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" <i>Register</i> , 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] 15 "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", <i>Register</i> , 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i> , 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | |
| "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 11 | "A Fine Seaside Home. Careful Planning and Broad Treatment", Register, 21.8.1924 |
| "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i> , 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" *Register*, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", *Register*, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", *Advertiser*, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", *News*, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", *Register*, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", *Advertiser*, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Proposed Improvements to Kensington Oval", News, 8.10.1924 |
| "New Adelaide Railway Station", <i>Advertiser</i>, 30.10.1924 "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" <i>Register</i>, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", <i>Register</i>, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i>, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i>, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i>, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i>, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Successful Architect", News, 24.9.1924 |
| "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" *Register*, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] 15 "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", *Register*, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", *Advertiser*, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", *News*, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", *Register*, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", *Advertiser*, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Adelaide Spurned - Architecture for Racecourse - Sydney gets Job", '1924?' |
| Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 13 | "New Adelaide Railway Station", Advertiser, 30.10.1924 |
| "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", <i>Register</i>, 21.7.1925 "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i>, 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i>, 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i>, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i>, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Adelaide's New Railway Station. Messrs Garlick and Jackman's Plan Accepted" |
| "Hotel Adelaide", <i>Advertiser</i> , 10.9.1925 "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i> , 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | Register, 28.10.1924 [includes plan & two elevations] |
| "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", <i>News</i> , 19.9.1925 "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i> , 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 15 | "New Wool Store for Pt. Adelaide", Register, 21.7.1925 |
| "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", <i>Register</i>, 5.12.1925 (loose) "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i>, 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Hotel Adelaide", Advertiser, 10.9.1925 |
| "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Church of England Boys Home at Walkerville", News, 19.9.1925 |
| "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | 17 | "Enhancing Adelaide's Architectural Beauty", Register, 5.12.1925 (loose) |
| stated source) "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "Racing Notes - Two Week-End Meetings", 1925 (no stated source) |
| "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", <i>Advertiser</i> , 24.2.1926 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | "West End Brewery Improvements. Big New Chimney Stack", 9.1925 (no |
| 19 "Wool Store, Port Adelaide", 1925 (no stated source) | | stated source) |
| | | "Improvements to Brewery", "The Commonwealth Bank", Advertiser, 24.2.1926 |
| "Home for Motors - Modern Parking Station", Mail, 27.2.1926 | 19 | |
| | | "Home for Motors - Modern Parking Station", Mail, 27.2.1926 |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- "New Savings Bank", Advertiser, 12.6.1926
- "Six Storeys. North Terrace Addition", *Mail*, 28.2.1926
 - "Man of Vision", (T.R. Rothwell), News, 7.8.1926
 - "New offices and scratching tower at Victoria Park", News, 14.1.1926
 - "Greater Victor Harbour. Important Changes", 12.4.1926 (no stated source)
 - "Building Boom Enrages Adelaide Architects", Smith's Weekly, 15.7.1926
 - "New Sugar Works", 9.1926 (no stated source)
 - "Hotel Adelaide", Register, 18.11.1926
- 23 "The Aquarium and Assessments", Port Adelaide News, 15.7.1927
 - "New Anglican Church", Register, 16.9.1927
 - "The Semaphore Aquarium. A Tender Accepted", [c.7.1927]
 - "The Proposed Semaphore Aquarium" [Letter to the editor], [c. 7.1927]
 - "Milne Cup", 6.1927 (no stated source)
 - "Anglican Enterprise", Register, 16.9.1927
- "New Building for North Terrace. Lister House", 21.11.1927 (no stated source)
 "New Building to be erected on corner of Waymouth and Bentham Streets" [Norwich Union Fire Insurance Society], *News*, 21.3.1928
 - "New Hotel for Port Lincoln" [Hotel Boston], 1929 (no stated source)
 - "New offices for Norwich Union", 3.1928 (no stated source)
 - Advertisement for Clerk of Works on Norwich Union building, 4.1928 (no stated source)
- "Lister House", photograph (no stated source)
- "Goodfellowship between Architects and Contractors. Send-off to a Touring Master Plumber", *Building and Construction*, incorporating *The Builder*, 14.3.1929
 - "Structure Designers Mr F. Kenneth Milne. Norwich Union Building", *News*, 17.4.1929
 - "Lister House", captioned newspaper photo, (no date; no stated source)
 - "New City Bridge", Advertiser, 7.5.1929
- Norwich Union Building", magazine photo (no date; no stated source)
 - "Opening of Norwich House", Register, 6.6.1929
 - Invitation to inspect Norwich House, June 1929, 2 copies (loose)
- "The Norwich Union Building", *Building and Construction*, incorporating *The Builder*, 25.4.1929
 - "New Harris, Scarfe Building", News, 15.5.1929
 - "Lister House on North Terrace", Register News Pictorial, 16.5.1929
- 30 Photo of R A Paxton, Register, 5.6.1929
- 31 "Fine New City Building", Register News Pictorial, 4.6.1929
 - "Norwich Union Building", promotional picture
 - "Norwich Union Building to be opened to-day", Advertiser, 5.6.1929
 - "Norwich Building", News, 5.6.1929
 - "Norwich Union Building", Advertiser, 6.6.1929
- 32 "Norwich Union Building", *The Australasian Insurance and Banking Record*, 21 6 1929
- "Norwich Union Building Inspection by the Public", *Advertiser*, 6.6.1929
 - "An Opening Ceremony", Register, 6.6.1929
 - "Norwich Union Building Opened", 6.6.1929 (no stated source)
 - "New Banking Premises at Blackwood", News, 21.6.1929

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- "Old North Terrace Buildings To Go" (being demolished for Goldsbrough Mort Offices), *News*, 8.7.1929
- "Sporting Legislator Keen at 80 Years of Age", Mail, 27.7.1929
 "Land 'Liner' Looks Down on English Coast", The Christian Science Monitor, 6.6.1936
 - "Mr J. Lavington Bonython", (cartoon by Pearce), News, 24.7.1929
- 35 "Site of the New Goldsbrough Mort Structure", (two newsprint pictures) (no stated source)
 - "Old Buildings Razed", Register, 8.1929
 - "Progress Elbows Out Old City Landmarks", Register, 27.8.1929
 - "Hotel Adelaide", News, 28.8.1929
 - "Old Buildings To Go", South Australian, 11.7.1929
- 37 "Review of Recent Additions to Adelaide's City Architecture, No. 1, The Norwich Union Building", *Building and Construction*, incorporating *The Builder*, 1.8.1929, pp. 19-27
- 38 "Golf at Seaton", News, 7.6.1929
- "Kensington Gardens", Register, 8.1.1929
 "Plan to Turn Kensington Gardens into Golf Links", Register, 7.1.1929
 "Adelaide's Most Modern Hotel. Hotel Rundle, Rundle Street", Advertiser, 24.3.1930
- 40-41 8 x Sepia photographs of architects and employees in the FKM office at Trustee Building, Grenfell Street (?) in 1934. [FKM; J R S Evans (?); C A Russell (?); typiste (Mrs A Allen ?); draftsman (W T Wildash ?); articled student (Wilton Todd?); articled student (S H Gilbert ?); the office itself]
- "Round the Bridge Table", *Advertiser*, 28.6.1933
 - "Round the Bridge Table", Advertiser, 27.11.1933
 - "Impressions from Overseas", Advertiser, 6.12.1933
 - "New Country Hotel", Building and Construction, 9.2.1933
 - "At 'The Latch'", Advertiser, 6.12.1933
 - "Vogue For Swimming Pools in England, Constructional Review, 15.1.1934
 - "Modern Trend in Architecture", Advertiser, 29.11.1933
 - "Swimming Pools Popular in England", Advertiser, 4.12.1933
 - "Shipping News", Advertiser, 24.3.1933
 - "Seeing London", Advertiser, 9.6.1933
- 45 "Christ Church Strathalbyn", 1933 (no stated source)
 - "New Hotel for Whyalla", 1933 (no stated source)
 - "Why LondonHhas No Skyscrapers", Building and Construction, 16.2.1933
 - "Victoria Park Derby Stand", Building and Construction, 1.3.1934
 - "New £5000 Derby Stand for Victoria Park", News, 28.2.1934
 - "New Stand at Racecourse", 2.1934 (no stated source)
 - "S.A. Hotel Interior", Mail, 6.5.1934
- 47 Derby Enclosure at Victoria Park, *News*, 16.5.1934
 - "Goldsbrough Mort's New Building", Advertiser, 17.5.1934
 - Goldsbrough Mort Building, Advertiser, 8.6.1934
 - Derby Stand, Advertiser, 4.1934
 - "Official opening of New Derby Stand", News, 22.5.1934
 - "Milk to Preserve Abbey", 1934 (no stated source)
 - "Council Seat Aspirants" (no date; no stated source)
- 49 "New Giant in the Steel Trade", Smith's Weekly, 27.4.1935

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- "Goldsbrough Mort and Co.", Advertiser, 30.11.1935
- "Stewart Bros", News, 8.4.1935
- 50 "Woolworth's New Store Opens next Thursday", Mail, 31.10.1936
- 51 "New City Buildings" and associated trade advertisements, *Mail*, 13.6.1936
- 53 "Port Adelaide from the Air", *Advertiser*, 19.1.1937
- "Carlton House Terrace: Design for Proposed New Building", *The Times*, 13.12.1932
- 57 "A King's Cup Personality", *Advertiser*, 2.4.1937
 - Ozone Theatre, Glenelg, Advertiser, 17.6.1937
 - "E. S. & A. Bank", The Barrier Miner (Broken Hill), 31.8.1937
 - Ditto, 'The Barrier Daily Truth', 1.9.1937
 - Photo of an interior: Goldsbrough Mort Office Building boardroom (S3/38/1F)
- 58 "Unique Theatre for Glenelg", *Advertiser*, 28.10.1937
 - "New Glenelg Theatre", Mail, 29.10.1937
 - "Happy Opening Ceremony", News, 6.11.1937
- loose 4 x B&W News and Mail photos of Ozone Theatre, Glenelg
 - "Unique Theatre for Glenelg", Advertiser, 28.10.1937 (duplicate)
 - "Glenelg Ozone Theatre Opened", Mail, 6.11.1937 (duplicate)
 - "The Show Place of Australia", Ozone Supplement, News, 5.11.1937, pp. 7-14
 - "New Ozone Theatre Will Be Show Place of Australia", plus duplicate photos from *News* Supplement
 - "No Time on His Hands", Mail, 6.11.1937 (duplicate)
- 59 "'Cinema' Frocks at Glenelg", (no stated source)
 - "Glenelg Ozone Theatre Opened", Mail, 6.11.1937 (duplicate)
 - "No Time on His Hands", Mail, 6.11.1937
 - "The Spacious and Luxurious Dress Circle Lounge", Mail, 6.11.1937 (plus duplicate)
 - "Last Minute News" (Air-Conditioned Hospital), News, 6.11.1937
- "New Hotel at Darke's Peak", Advertiser, 6.11.1937
 - "Montefiore Hill Scheme Praised", Advertiser, 28.1.1938
 - "Light's Vision", Letter to the Editor from A S Conrad, Advertiser, 27.1.1938
 - "Death of Major Lance Lewis", Advertiser, 14.6.1938
 - "Adelaide on its showing ...", Mail, 20.11.1937
- "Australia Has Reason to be Proud of its Theatres and Presentations", *The Film Weekly*, 30.12.1937
- 61 "Early S.A. Buildings", Advertiser, 12.5.1938
- "New Theatre in Hindley Street", *Advertiser*, 5.1938
- "Pleasing Two-storeyed Timber House", 10.1938 (no stated source)
 - "Prize Timber Home Designs", 10.1938 (no stated source)
 - "Timber Homes for less than £600", 7.1938 (no stated source)
- "Harmony and Humour in Buildings" by Gavin Walkley, *Advertiser*, 28.5.1938
- 69 "£33,000 Hotel ...", The Barrier Miner, 14.12.1939
- "£2000 Plans Approved for Commercial", ibid., 14.12.1939

Loose Assorted cuttings collected in a clear plastic sleeve, including:-

- A The Advertiser Home Builders' Designs (sample house designs), undated
- B Savings Bank of SA architects' department: designs x 2, undated
- C SA Housing Trust design, undated
- D Commonwealth Housing Commission design, undated (post-WW2)

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Loose Assorted cuttings, continued

- E Designs by Louis Laybourne Smith, 1944
- F 'Out Among the People, Good Trade Records', concerning Essery & Co., builders, *Advertiser*, 24.5.1948
- G 'Projected New South Australian Hotel', illustrated design by Milne, Dawkins, Boehm & Ellis, *Advertiser*, 5.8.1948
- H Red Cross Hospital, Springbank, article, 1948
- I Adelaide Rowing Club, report, 1962
- J Margot Milne's wedding, illustrated article, Advertiser, 16.5.1934

Loose Various items

- K Hotels at Outer Harbour and Seaton Park designs by FKM, Dawkins, Boehm & Ellis, illustrated article, 1938. Plus a duplicate cutting.
- L Competition Design of North Terrace Terminal for the SA Railways, S & E elevations, faded b&w print, FKM & partner (1920s)
- M Two designs submitted to architectural design competitions, Building & Construction, 3.11.1938
- N Two illustrations of the use of tiles (in- and outside), *Architectural Forum*, undated
- O Two b&w photographs of the street front of 'Sunnyside', Stanley St, North Adelaide
- P Auction notice, 'Sunnyside' advertised, 1982. Plus a duplicate cutting.
- Q 'Colonial Mutual Building Strikes a Dominant Note', *News*, 17.12.1934, pp. 10,11
- R '£10,000 Power House Additions Opened' (Mt Gambier), The Border Watch, 22.10.1938, pp. 1, 2, 5, 6, 7, 8. Cutting supplied to FKM by 'F A McI' (= F A McIntosh of Newton, McLaren Ltd, mechanical engineers)
- S Tender Notice Australian Aerial Medical Services residential quarters, C A Russell, c/o Caradoc, Ashton & Fisher, Architects, Broken Hill within *The Barrier Miner*, 9.3.1938, p. 2
- T 'About People':- 'Mr A C Russell, an architect of Adelaide, is in Broken Hill and is staying at the Freemasons' Hotel.' *Barrier Daily Truth*, 10.3.1938, p. 2
- U 'Personal' notice, *The Barrier Miner*, 31.8.1937, p.1. See p. 57 of this Series, S4.
- V 'About People' notice, Barrier Daily Truth, 1.9.1937, p. 2. See p. 57, Series S4.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Architectural Drawings

Series 5
Special List

Buildings designed by F. Kenneth Milne 1916-1974. These drawings were initially received in numbered envelopes often containing sheets relating to more than one building, as the numbering system related to a client rather than a structure. Envelopes occasionally contained related drawings of other architects, including original drawings of buildings renovated or added to by Milne and later work on buildings originally designed by Milne. A complete card index (Special List) of drawings and correspondence relating to the designs has been compiled. A copy of the card index is attached. Plans in drawers.

| S5/1/1-21 | New Members' Grandstand for the S.A.C.A., Adelaide Oval, Milne and Evans, |
|---------------|--|
| | 1922, F57. Structural reinforced concrete design drawings are not signed by |
| | any particular engineer. |
| S5/2/1-15 | Marble Hill ruin, National Trust, 1879, 1939, 1968, Milne, Twopeny and |
| | Hodge, F262. A scheme for conversion of stables into tearooms is included, |
| | together with copies of 10 sheets of William McMinn's 1879 design for the |
| | house. |
| S5/3/1-23 | Peeks Ltd, Adelaide, Lister House (called Tobin House in 2002), North |
| | Terrace, 1928-9, 1946, Milne, Evans and Russell (under Barlow, Hawkins & |
| | Lawson), F86. CF Blakey, Engineer, signs sheet nos 15, 16, 20-23. |
| S5/4/1-3 | Amscol Depot, Salisbury, Milne, Dawkins, Boehm and Ellis, 1955, F65a |
| S5/5/1-2 | Amscol Cheese factory, Victor Harbour, 1940, 1944, F. Kenneth Milne, F65b |
| S5/6/1-80 | Amscol Factory, Adelaide, 1927, 1946, 1948, 1951, 1953, 1958, 1959, 1961, |
| | F65. H G Jenkinson, Engineer, signs sheet no. 1 (1958). There are two |
| | drawings numbered 26. |
| S5/7/1-5 | Ozone Theatre, Alberton, Fussell Place, 1942, 1957, O232. Includes a |
| | drawing of a storage shed designed by <i>Chris A Smith</i> (9.5.1929) |
| S5/8/1-6 | Ozone Theatre, Victor Harbour, 1934, O232. Sheets 2-6 show the original |
| | cinema and shops designed by <i>Chris A Smith</i> for D H Griffin & Sons (n. d.) |
| S5/9/1-6 | Branch Premises at Clare for the AMP Society, 1916, O847. Drawing no. 6 |
| | reproduces the plans in S3/18/2A-B. |
| S5/10/1-3 | Residence for C.H. Angas, 'Lindsay Park, Angaston, 1926, O253. |
| S5/10/4-11 | Residence for Keith Angas, 'Lindsay Park', Angaston, 1938,1943, 1944, 0253 |
| S5/11/1-3 | Residence for Keith Angas, 'Kingsford', near Gawler, 1924, O253 |
| S5/12/1-5 | Anglican Church, Kensington Gardens, 1926-7, O173 |
| S5/13/1-8 | Residence for Dudley C. Turner, Stanley Street, North Adelaide, 1913, 1919, |
| | 1927, 816. Contract for Scheme 2 signed by Ernest Ayers and C H Martin. |
| S5/14/1-4 | Residence for Dudley C. Turner, 'Thorpe', Mount Lofty, 1924, post-1924, |
| | 1935,1949, 816 (c) |
| S5/15/1, 6-11 | Residence for S.H. Ayers Esq. Clare, 1912, 1919, 1921, 1934, O736. |
| | (12 sheets were catalogued originally; there are now – April 2015 - only 7. |
| | No. 9 is in 5 pieces.) |
| S5/16/1-10 | Residence of S. Harvey Jnr., Myall Ave, Kensington Gardens, 1926, 1927, |
| | 1928, O741 |
| S5/17/1-7 | Residence for S. Harvey Jnr., Salisbury, 1952, 1954, 741(c) |
| S5/18/1 | Residence for Keith Angas, Woodside, 1924, 253 |
| | |

| S5/19/1-3 | Residence for T E Barr-Smith, 'Wairoa', Aldgate, 1928-29, 2034 |
|------------------------|--|
| S5/20/1-8 | Residence for T.E. Barr-Smith, 'Puff-Puff Palace', Victor Harbour, 1926, 1927, 1967, 2034 |
| S5/21/1-4 | Trophy case for Victor Harbor Golf Club, presented by T E Barr-Smith, 1965 6, 2034. (See S4, p. 23). |
| S5/22/1 | Bank Branch for E.S.& A., Riverton, 3213(a) |
| S5/23/1-18 | E.S.& A. Bank, King William St, Adelaide (was Scottish & Aust. Bank), 1920, 1921, 1925, 1946, F706. Includes several duplicates, e.g., Nos 14-18. |
| S5/24/1-2 | E.S.& A. Bank, Terowie, 1920, 3213(c) |
| S5/25/1 | E.S.& A. Bank, 193 Unley Road, Adelaide, 1925, 3213(b) |
| S5/26/1-18 | Various Residences for E.S.& A. Bank staff, Mt Gambier (Nos 1-9); E. S. & A. Bank, Mt Gambier (Nos 10-18), 1953, 1955, 1956, 3213(d) |
| S5/27/1-2 | National Art Gallery for Alex Melrose, Adelaide, c.1935. No. 2 is 'a copy of <i>Mr</i> [A E] Simpson's plan', 1925. |
| S5/027 | (In Box: S1, S2, S3, etc.) Correspondence between Alex Melrose and FKM re Gallery, 1935, 1937 |
| S5/28/1-7 | Television Studio for Television Broadcasters Ltd, 125 Strangways Tce, North Adelaide, 1959. |
| S5/29/1-2 | 'Andover' Serviced Flats for aged people, Childers St, North Adelaide, 1945. |
| S5/029 | (In Box: S1, S2, S3, etc.) Budget for Andover Flats, 1945 |
| S5/30/1-3 | Residence for Bill Morish, Victor Harbour, 1965. 3 duplicates. |
| S5/030 | (In Box: S1, S2, S3, etc.) Letter from FKM to Mr & Mrs Morish; one sketch plan |
| S5/31/1-43 | Residence for Kenneth Milne, Victor Harbour, 1954, 1955, 1957, 1976, F179 No. 9 is missing (April 2015). Nos 41-3 are duplicates. The set includes one unnumbered drwg of 1976. |
| S5/031 | (In Box: S1, S2, S3, etc.) Part sketch plan of 'Seascape', Victor Harbour; other sketch plans, annotated 'Ann O'Brien, 79 Broadway, Glenelg' (a memo?); specification for a shower room. |
| S5/031/40 | (In Box: S1, S2, S3, etc.) Letter to FKM from estate agent at Victor Harbour, 1957; plan of allotments – likely to be at VH. |
| S5/32/1-19 | Savings Bank of S.A., Gouger Street, 1925-26, 1963, 1966, F29 |
| S5/33/1-48 | Goldsbrough Mort, North Tce, Adelaide, 1925-26, 1934-5, 1948, 1951, 1960, 1963, 1966, F20. Nos 37-46 inclusive describe the North Tce Store building. No. 5 was in the Show & Tell drawer in April 2015 |
| S5/34/1-61 | ANZ Bank Pty Ltd, Grote Street, Adelaide, Market Branch, 1949, 1951-57, 1961, 1964, 1969, 1971, 1974, 1976, F703. No. 52 is missing (April 2015). Nos 20-29 inclusive, all of 1956, are numbered twice; all are different drawings. Nos 55a & 55b are copies of Certificate of Title 2219/1. No. 1 is a design (1949) by <i>Woods, Bagot, Laybourne Smith & Irwin</i> of The Melville Café owned by Walter & Morris Ltd. |
| S5/35/1-78 | Goldsbrough Mort Woolstore, Port Adelaide, 1925, 1937, 1947, 1951-57, F4 Nos 18 & 23 concern Workers' Prefab Accommodation (1951). Nos 34 & 35 are engineering drwgs by Hurren, Langman & James. Nos 75-8 show the Sprinkler Installation by Wormald Bros. No. 69 is a Site Levels survey by Calder, Mosel & Calder. |
| \$5/36/1-2 \$5/37/1 | Residence for Mrs E. Davidson, 4 Frederick St., Gilberton, O89A Residence for Mr E Davidson, 'Pooroona', Mt Barker, O89B |

| S5/38/1-17 | Residence for John Ayers, Northgate St, Unley Park, 1939, 1940, 1943, 870A&B. No. 18 was missing in May 2015. |
|-------------|--|
| S5/39/1-143 | Residence for F.K. Milne, 'Sunnyside', Stanley Street, North Adelaide, F179, F180. Nos 25, 63, 87, 90 & 101 were missing in April 2015. Nos 60 & 61 may relate to (non-Milne) Victor Harbour jobs of 1937, 1941. |
| S5/40/1-12 | Residence for F.K. Milne, 'The Latch', Mt Lofty. No. 8 shows a fireplace for Mrs Claud Martin of 1926. 1926, 1935, 1937. |
| S5/41/1-2 | Residences of Dr E.A.H. Russell, 95 North Terrace & 401 Parade, Kensington Gardens, 1967, O890 |
| S5/42/1-10 | Residence for Alec Melrose Esq, 'Kadlunga', Mintaro, 1920-21, O824. Nos 1& 2 were missing (April 2015). No. 3 was in the Show & Tell drawer in April 2015. |
| S5/43/1-2 | Residence for H.S. Hudd Esq., Cnr Victoria Avenue and Edith St, Unley Park ink on linen, 1922, O864 |
| S5/44/1-2 | Residence for W.G. Smith of Yalumba, Angaston. Additions, O9 |
| S5/45/1-5 | Residence for Hugh and D.L. Davidson Esq., 12 Robe Tce, Medindie, |
| 55/ 15/1 5 | Alterations, 1926, 1973, O214 |
| S5/46/1 | Residence for Noel Fisher Esq., Sandy Creek, 1923, O78 |
| S5/47/1-2 | Residence for F.G. Scarfe Esq., Woodside, 1919, O21 |
| S5/48/1-2 | Residence for Mrs B. O'Brien, 19 Balliol St, College Park, 1974. O42 |
| S5/49/1-13 | Residence for Mrs S. Ayers, 3 Brougham Place, Nth Adelaide, 1948-50, 1953 O287 |
| S5/50/1-2 | Residence for R.R. Black Esq, South Tce, Adelaide 1922, O77. Contract signed by Hilda Black. |
| S5/51/1-3 | Residence for Dr De Crespigny, Strangways Tce, Nth Adelaide, 1927, 1929, O734 |
| S5/52/1 | Residence for J.F. Davis Esq, cnr Ways Rd and Romilly Ave, Hampstead, 1956, O926 |
| S5/53/1-4 | Residence for A.W. Dawkins Esq, Gawler, 1952-54, O730 |
| S5/54/1-3 | Residence for D.T. Angas Esq., 'Hill River Station', Clare, 1920, 1928, O308 |
| S5/55/1-2 | Residences for C.C. Deeley Esq., 'Yultewirra' Mt Lofty, 1928, and 2 Fitzroy Tce, Thorngate, 1961, O176. Alterations proposed at Thorngate did not proceed. |
| S5/56/1-2 | Residence for C.L. Jessop Esq., 47 Dutton Tce, Medindie, 1920, O6. Additions to the house originally commissioned by J W Porter. |
| S5/57/1 | Residence for Mrs Mann, cnr Brunswick and St Andrews Sts, North Walkerville, 1924, O99 |
| S5/58/1-2 | Residence for Dr Hubert M Jay, Burnside, 1922, O319 |
| S5/59/1-2 | Residence for Colin Heard Esq., Naracoorte, 1954, 1965 |
| S5/60/1-129 | Residence for (Sir) A.R. Downer Esq., 'Arbury Park', Aldgate, 1934-5, 1937, 1939, 1945, 1952, 1954-6, 1958, 1961-2, F 60. Included are drawings of the |
| | Garage (No. 2), Caretaker's Lodge (96), Cottage (101 ff.), Chapel (105 ff.) |
| | and Playhouse (125 ff.). In April 2015, Nos 16, 17, 24, 25b(?), 27b(?), 29, 30 |
| | 35, 43, 47, 48, 61, 62, 64, 77, 91, 92 & 107 were missing. |
| | 55, 15, 17, 10, 01, 02, 01, 11, 71, 72 to 101 word initialing. |

Residence for Hon. Sir Geoffrey S. Reed, 17 Briar Ave, Medindie, 1953-55,

S5/61/1-28

1957-58

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- S5/62/1-28 Residence for G.H. Michell Esq., 11 Briar Ave., Medindie (T Lewis & Son contract: 1939-40; C Hill contract: 1954-6), 1956-61. Drwgs nos 20, 28 missing in April 2015.
- S5/63/1-76 Residence for Sydney Hamilton Esq., 210 Stanley St, Nth Adelaide. 2 schemes: 1956-, 1958-. 1956-9, 1961-2, 1969
- S5/64/1-31 Residence for John Parker Esq., 'Old Canowie', S.A., 1947-50, F108
- S5/65/1-17 'Lady Galway' Red Cross Convalescent Home, Robert St, Glenelg, 1941, 1950, 1958-59, F607.
- S5/66/1-42 'Kapara' Red Cross Home, Moseley St, Glenelg, 1928, 1941, 1952, 1958-9, 1961-3, 1966-7, 1972, F606. Nos 42/2b & 42/2c are typescript pages of a 'Note Specification', 1972. No. 2 is a 1928 drwg of the 'Anzac Hostel' by Clarence Davies.
- S5/67/1 Flats for Mrs Mount, Dryden Ave, Hazelwood Park a scheme by *John S. Chappel*, Architect. No date.
- S5/68/1-18 Multi-storey Flats for S. Kidman & Co., Stanley St, Nth Adelaide. (Project only), 1949, F59. No. 18 is a survey by Calder, Mosel & Calder.
- S5/69/1-8 Darkes Peak Hotel for S.A. Brewing Co., 1937, all pencil on tracing paper, O822
- S5/70/1-6 Crown and Anchor Hotel, Grenfell St, Adelaide, 1927-29, all ink on linen, O845
- S5/71/1-3 Port Noarlunga Hotel, Port Noarlunga, 1932, all ink on linen, O817
- S5/72/1-16 Blood Transfusion Centre, Red Cross, Pirie St, Adelaide, on the site of 'Royalston' (added to by J Q Bruce, 1901). No. 1 is the design by *J Q Bruce*. 1954-5, 1972-3, 601
- S5/73/1-26 Red Cross House, Stephens Place, Adelaide, 1946, 1949, 1951-2, 1964-65, 1975, F609. Schemes relating to 281-3 Pirie St are included. No. 17 is of a building by *Gordon C Brown*, Architect, replaced by the Red Cross Centre, (see Nos 17-26).
- S5/74/1-3 Ross Davies Olympic Health Studios & Contour Figure Salon, 55 Pirie St, Adelaide, 1965, O322
- S5/75/1 Peter Simon Hatchery, Salisbury, 1954, O741(D)
- S5/76/1-30 Alterations to Houses for Sir Sidney & Lady Kidman, W S Kidman and Miss Isabelle Kidman: 'Eringa', 76 Northgate St, Unley Park; Avenue St, Millswood; and 'Wyebo' at Grange, 1925, 1927, 1932, 1934, 1937, 1940, 1946, 1949, 1961-4, 1967-9, F32. Nos 19 and 21 were missing in May 2015.
- S5/77/1-5 Crown Hotel, Crozier St, Victor Harbour, for H.J. Jacobs, 1926
- S5/78/1-54 Residence for Ewen Waterman, 'Blackwood Park', Strathalbyn, 1955-7, F94
- S5/79/1-31 Residence for Lance Milne, Burlington St, Walkerville, 1950-1, 1958-59, 1961, F107
- S5/80/1-14 Residence for Sir Keith Angas, 1 Fitzroy Tce, Thorngate, 1917, 1965-66, 272. Nos 1-7 include the original design of the house for Mrs W Chambers by FKM.
- S5/81/1-46 ANZ Bank, Blackwood, 1925, 1928, 1951-52, 1956-57, 1971, 1978, F724. The later schemes are by Boehm & Twopeny and John Twopeny Archts. A copy of the Contract and of the Specification are both numbered 12. No. 20 was missing in May 2015.
- S5/82/1-128 H.C. Sleigh Ltd, 228 Pirie St, Adelaide, 1948, 1955-57, 1959-60, F67.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

No. 1 is of the Birkenhead office, No. 128 is of the Birkenhead site. Nos 15-18 are engineering drwgs by J H Bullock; Nos 113-115 & 117-122 are drwgs by Carrier Air-Conditioning (1959).

- F.H. Faulding and Co, James Place, Adelaide and Reid St, Thebarton, 1916, 1918, 1921-23, 1925, 1938, 1948, F19. Nos 1-2 (1916, 1918) relate to the 'City Warehouse'. Nos 3-5 were missing, May 2015. Nos 6-9 relate to the King William Street building (1918, 1921). Nos 10-46 describe the James Place building. (11-26 are engineering drwgs: blueprints on linen.) Nos 47-56 are engineering drwgs: blueprints on paper, relating to Thebarton buildings. Nos 57-74, largely 1923, relate to Thebarton. No. 75 relates to King William St (n. d.). No address given on No. 76 (1938).
- S5/84/1-6 **Miscellaneous Schemes**. No. 1 is a 'P65' plan of a house, c. 1970s. Nos 2-3 are dyeline drwgs of 'Stokesay' the Oneans House, Frankston, Victoria, in the 'Knitlock' system, by *J F W Ballantyne* (1922). Nos 4-6, blueprints on linen, describe a proposed Police Station and Quarters at Adelaide River, Northern Territory (1944), signed by *B. (Beni) C. C. Burnett*, Architect in charge of the Drwg Office, Commonwealth Dept of the Interior, N.T.
- S5/85/1 Residence for A A Scarfe, Esplanade, Grange, (alterations & additions), n. d., c. 1920.
- Also classified S5/85 is a set of 7 prints signed by K D Park, consulting engineer. This set describes a house for O J Burnett in Honolulu, Hawaiian Islands, USA. The owner is said to be related to FKM's mother, Lucy (née MacGeorge).
- S112/1/1-3 Residence of Ronald Angas Esq., 'Collingrove', Angaston, 1919. Three copies of the existing plan (*Evans*, 1880s), redrawn by FKM's office.
- S129/1/1-26 Metro Cinema, Hindley St, Adelaide, 1938. Blueprints on linen. Nos 1 & 3 are engineering drwgs by Weinberger & Rodd, N.Y. and HLJ, Adelaide. Nos 2, 4-26 are drwgs by *Thomas W Lamb* Inc., N.Y.
- S129/2/1-5 Nos 2-5 represent the News Ltd building, North Tce, Adelaide, by *C W Rutt* (1922). No. 1 shows alterations by FKM (1946).

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Goldsbrough Mort, North Terrace

Series 6

Special List

Copies of Floor plans for Goldsbrough Mort and Co Ltd company offices at North Terrace by F K Milne. May 1935 (amended Sept 1935). Builders: Stuart Bros. 10p. Photocopies. In boxes. (see also S5/33 for Architectural Drawings of this building)

| Series No. | Description |
|------------|--|
| S6/1 | Basement plan |
| S6/2 | Ground floor plan |
| S6/3 | First Floor plan |
| S6/4 | Second floor plan |
| S6/5 | Third floor plan |
| S6/6 | Fourth floor plan |
| S6/7 | Fifth floor plan |
| S6/8 | Sixth floor plan |
| S6/9 | Seventh floor plan |
| S6/10 | Sub-basement, Mezzanine and Roof plans |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Royal Exchange Hotel, Broken Hill

Series 7
Special List

Specifications for the erection of the Royal Exchange Hotel, Broken Hill by F K Milne and Associates. Nov 1939, 86p. In boxes.

| Series No | Description |
|-----------|---|
| S7/1 | Specification for the erection of the Hotel to be known as the Royal Exchange |
| | Hotel, Broken Hill, N.S.W. F.K. Milne FRAIA in association with R.V. |
| | Boehm and L.C. Dawkins Architects November 1939. 86 pages with blue |
| | card cover. |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Goldsbrough Mort and Co Ltd, Pt Adelaide

Series 8

Special List

Notes and cuttings relating to Goldsbrough Mort & Co woolstore at Port Adelaide by Milne, Dawkins, Boehm and Ellis. 1953 and undated. 5p. Also a sheet detailing seating arrangements at a dinner given by Milne to record completion of the northern section, 21 April, 1954. In boxes. (see also \$5/35 for Architectural Drawings of this building)

| Series No | Description | | | |
|-----------|--|--|--|--|
| S8/1 | Seating plan for lunch at S.A. Hotel, 21 st April 1954 given by F.K. Milne, | | | |
| | Dawkins, Boehm, Ellis to record completion of Wool Store at Port Adelaide | | | |
| | (North Section) for Goldsbrough Mort and Co. Ltd. | | | |
| S8/2 | Newspaper clipping "New Wool Store for Port Adelaide' "Goldsbrough builds | | | |
| | New Wool Store", 3 February 1953, The Advertiser | | | |
| S8/3 | History of the Project. Goldsbrough Mort Wool Store. Typewritten | | | |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Magazine Cuttings and Drawings

Series 9

Special List

Various magazine cuttings and ink drawings of buildings, details, ornamentation and accessories, dated 1923-26. 1v. Partly indexed. Index listed below. Apparently compiled as an early reference work by Milne. Includes a third floor plan of the T&G Building, 1925 (p. 93) and the floor plans and elevations of an unidentified house, 1923 (pp. 94-5). This design has the words, 'Own Bedroom' written on the upper floor plan, suggesting that the scheme may have been in mind for FKM himself to build. Quotations from various works regarding human manners and behaviour have been copied into the back pages of the volume. Oversize.

The album is an old 'Cash Book' ledger perhaps once belonging to someone else, e.g., Sir William Milne. Numerous early pages have been cut out; the quotations from speeches and poetry on the back pages are written in a fair copperplate hand, unlikely to be that of FKM. Script on p. 347 has been over-pasted by a page of The Architects' Journal, 1924.

| Subject | Page No. |
|--------------------------------|----------|
| Architectural Jems (sic) | 59 |
| Bandstands | 17 |
| Buildings | 157 |
| Bathroom Designs and Fittings | 101 |
| Bridges | 107 |
| Baths (Public) | 323 |
| Brick Work | 347 |
| Chimneys | 341 |
| Ceiling Designs | 171 |
| Churches | 67 |
| Doors and their Decoration | 241 |
| Electric Lamp Shades | 1 |
| Exhibition stands | 335 |
| Furniture | 53 |
| Fireplace Designs | 205 |
| Factories | 157 |
| Garden Scenes | 271 |
| Gables | 285 |
| House Designs | 245 |
| Hospitals and Fittings | 143 |
| House Fittings | 329 |
| Halls Public Entrance | 27 |
| Indoor Decorating | 171 |
| Indoor Ornament | 85 |
| Iron Gates | 115 |
| Kitchens and their Accessories | 141 |
| Memorial Tablets and Memorials | 227 |
| Oddments | 33 |
| Outdoor Ornament | 115 |

| Plaster Mouldings and Designs Piers Plans | 45 339 93 |
|---|-----------------|
| Rainwater Heads | 115 |
| Roof Vents Stained Glass Windows | 115 71 |
| Staircase Designs Shop Fronts | 133 303 |
| Sheep Station Accessories | 91 |
| Sculptured Friezes Tables and their legs | 227 187 |
| Theatres Windows | 60 81 |
| Wharves | 339 |
| Wembley Exhibition Stands | 23 |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Detailed Model Work Specifications

Series 10

Special List

No dates. About 8cm. These cover all trades and include manuscript, typescript, drafts, amendments and additional notes relating to specific projects. Initially prepared for F K Milne & Associates and later used for the contracts of Milne, Boehm & Ellis, and Milne, Boehm, Ellis & Bulbeck. In boxes.

| Series No | Description | | | |
|-----------|--|--|--|--|
| S10/1 | Specification for painting 'Sunnyside', Stanley St, North Adelaide: | | | |
| | handwritten in pencil. Post-1967. 3 foolscap pp. | | | |
| S10/2 | Domestic Specification prepared by Milne, Boehm, Ellis & Bulbeck. Edited | | | |
| | version of typewritten document. Post-1939, pre-1967. 67 foolscap pp. | | | |
| S10/3 | Domestic Specification prepared by Milne, Boehm, Ellis & Bulbeck. | | | |
| | Typewritten foolscap pp. in wooden box, 150cm x 230cm. | | | |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Sample Plans and Materials

Series 11

Special List

Newspaper and magazine cuttings, 1940s-1950s. 2cm. In boxes.

Sample plans from Newspapers and Magazines including:

The Builder, 1946-55

Argus, 1946

Sunday Sun, 1946

Constructional Review, 1946, 1950

The Sunday Advertiser, 1954

Timber Development Association

Decoration and Glass, 1949

South Australian Homes and Gardens, 1946-7, 1953

The Australian Women's Weekly, 1947, 1949

Ideal Home and Garden, 1946

Ladies Home Journal, 1939

South Australian Rugby Union Annual Report, 1946 (FKM President)

People, 1950

Pix, 1950

Architecture (Aus), 1951, 1955

The Observer (UK), 1954

The Sun-Herald, 1955

The News, 1953-4

Cross-Section (University of Melbourne), 1954

Architecture Building Engineering, 1949

Cmwlth Govt: Dept of Supply, correspondence 1946

The Advertiser

Architectutal Design (USA), 1947-8

The Age

House & Garden (USA), 1951

RIBA Journal, 1952

Life

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Personal Records of Lectures, Addresses, and Speeches Series 12

Special List

Lectures, speeches, addresses and notes, 1925, 1942-58 and some undated. 3cm. Includes material relating to Milne's professional, political and sporting interests. In boxes.

| Series No | Description |
|-----------------|--|
| S12/1 | Notes for a talk on Martindale Hall, 4 pages, typewritten |
| S12/2/1-2 | Handwritten letter, 'To Ken', from Jocelyn E. Evans, née Bowman, dated 6 |
| | Oct 1948, Holme Hill, regarding Martindale Hall |
| S12/3/1-3 | Speech notes. Tribute to Mr Walter Bagot, Adelaide Club dinner, 10 June |
| 2-2, 2, 2 2 | 1948. Typewritten |
| S12/4 | E.S.U. (English Speaking Union) annual meeting, 1 st December 1948. Milne |
| 21 2 / . | thanks the membership for appointing him vice president. |
| S12/5 | Speech at the Wedding of Barbara Russell and Robert Wyllie on 15 Jan 1958 |
| S12/6 | Opening speech at the Exhibition of the S.A. School of Arts and Crafts, 25 |
| | April 1949 |
| S12/7 | Programme for the Opening of an Exhibition at the S.A. School of Arts and |
| 21 2 / . | Crafts, 25 April 1949 |
| S12/8 | Guest list for Dinner given in honour of Mr Justice Mayo, 7 July 1948 |
| S12/9 | Address to Housewives' Association at the Chamber of Manufacturers' Room, |
| | 5 May 1947. 14 pages, typewritten |
| S12/10 | Speech in celebration of Sir Lancelot Stirling's 76 th birthday |
| S12/11 | Guest list for Dinner in honour of Sir Lancelot Stirling, 5 Nov 1925, at the |
| | Adelaide Club |
| S12/12 | Correspondence relating to 'Rambles of an Architect', a radio talk proposed |
| | by the Australian Broadcasting Commission on Tuesday, 24 August 1943 |
| | from 8.00 to 8.15 pm |
| S12/13 | Typescript of 'Rambles of an Architect' radio talk. 10 typewritten pages. |
| S12/14 | Wedding, 12 December 1939. Betty, née Muirhead. |
| S12/15/1 | Note: "Came across this when looking for something else. It might be of |
| | interest. W.G.D. 3/2/45". Handwritten, attached to S12/15/2 |
| S12/15/2 | Notes on the history of S.A. parliament buildings. Copy of typewritten notes, |
| | 4 pages. |
| S12/15/3 | Envelope addressed to F. Kenneth Milne Esq, Trustee Buildings, Grenfell St, |
| | Adelaide, dated 3 Feb 1945, from President's Office, Legislative Council. |
| | Written on front: 'Parliament Building History'. |
| S12/16 | Typewritten notes dated 22 Oct 1942. "Publicity Committee" mentioned. |
| S12/17 | Notes about Martindale Hall. Typewritten, 4 pages. See S12/1. |
| S12/18 | Thanks for granting Life Membership of Amateur Sports Club (1949). |
| | Typewritten notes |
| S12/19 | Short speech: Opening of Rowing Season, 1949 |
| S12/20 | Notes for a meeting to found a Readership of Architecture ('The Walter Bagot |
| | Readership'), University of Adelaide, 16 June 1955. 2 typewritten pages with |
| | handwritten additions. |
| S12/21 | Memo from Gavin Walkley re General Meeting of Registered Architects, Staff |
| | Club, University, 8pm, 16 June 1955. 2 typewritten pages |

| S12/22 | School of Architecture: Jubilee Appeal, 14 June 1955. Letter from SAIA and Architects' Board of S.A. | | | |
|--------|--|--|--|--|
| S12/23 | Notes, typewritten, possibly related to \$12/16. | | | |
| S12/24 | Notes in support of the L.C.L. party | | | |
| S12/25 | Notes on the classification and licensing of hotels. 5 pages, typewritten | | | |
| S12/26 | Letter to the Editor re formation of a federal Liberal Party. 2 pages, | | | |
| | typewritten, with handwritten additions | | | |
| S12/27 | Notes on the formation of a federal Liberal Party. 2 pages, typewritten, with | | | |
| | handwritten addtions | | | |
| S12/28 | Envelope addressed to Geo. Morphett, Adelaide Club, from F. Kenneth Milne | | | |
| S12/29 | An account of the history of Harris Scarfe Ltd. 17 pages, typewritten | | | |
| S12/30 | Script for 'Broadcast on Architecture'. 3 copies of 9 pages each, typewritten | | | |
| S12/31 | Envelope from the Australian Broadcasting Commission, addressed to Mr | | | |
| | Kenneth Milne, with "Cancelled Broadcast M.S." written on front | | | |
| S12/32 | Script for 'Broadcast on Architecture'. 3 copies of 9 pages each, typewritten, | | | |
| | with changes marked in pencil | | | |
| S12/33 | Letter to Kenneth Milne from Walter Bagot, dated 5 March 1943, re talks on | | | |
| | architectural subjects | | | |
| S12/34 | Notes relating to politics. 1 page, typewritten | | | |
| S12/35 | Notes relating to politics. 3 pages, handwritten in pencil | | | |
| S12/36 | The Liberal and Country League. 'Members of the Executive who will hold | | | |
| | office until the Annual Meeting in 1942'. (In the Torrens District, FKM is | | | |
| | listed) | | | |
| S12/37 | Notes concerning the L.C.L Typewritten, with "by Roley Jacobs" written in | | | |
| | pen at the top | | | |
| S12/38 | 'The "New Order" that ruined Rome'. 2 typewritten pages | | | |
| S12/39 | Agenda: Annual Meetings: The Liberal and Country League, September 1941. | | | |
| S12/40 | 67 th Annual Report of the Adelaide Rowing Club, 1949-50. FKM vice | | | |
| | president. | | | |
| Also:- | Many assorted notes and sketches on backs of envelopes and such like. | | | |
| 71130. | Sketches are of buildings and décor observed by FKM on his travels, e.g., a | | | |
| | cottage in Denmark, a light fitting on a passenger ship en route to Norway. | | | |
| | Magazine cuttings. | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |

Personal Records of a Visit to England and Europe, 1933 Series 13

Diary of a visit to England and Europe, in March -December 1933. 2v. Original and typescript copies. The original includes sketches of details of buildings, addresses, photographs and newspaper cuttings.

<u>Touring Britain</u>, a handbook for railways in London, and North East.

It was during this visit that Milne gained the familiarity with Georgian architecture, as presented by the work of the Adam Brothers, that was to influence the designs of some of the major works subsequently undertaken by him.

(See also S27, which contains photos, postcards and printed items).

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Personal Letters Received 1933-44

Series 14

Special List

31 letters, 2cms, of principally personal correspondence to F. Kenneth Milne, including letters from Milne's son, Kenneth Lance Milne, during his air force service.

| Series No | Description | | | | |
|----------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| S14/1 | Letter from Norman O. Searle, Searle & Searle, Archts & Srvyrs, | | | | |
| Paternoster Ho | o., London EC4, 2 May 1933 | | | | |
| S14/2 | Letter from Aunt Flo, 7 November 1935 | | | | |
| S14/3 | Letter from Frank Fitzwilliams, 'Bramley', Walton on the Hill, Surrey, | | | | |
| 16 December | | | | | |
| S14/4 | Letter from A.P. Adams, 'Gilgai', Nagambie, Victoria, 15 September 1936 | | | | |
| S14/5 | Letter from T.E. Barr Smith, Langham Hotel, London W1, 4 October 1936 | | | | |
| S14/6 | Letter from Zara Gowie, Government Ho., Canberra, 22 October 1937 | | | | |
| \$14/7 | Letter from E.P. Bradshaw, 6 Hampden, Ave, Darling Pt, NSW, | | | | |
| 20 December | | | | | |
| S14/8 | Letter from Ernest Chappel, 48 Storey's Way, Cambridge, 12 January 1938 | | | | |
| - | photos of the house, c. 1937. (This house was one of several in Storey's Way | | | | |
| | I H Baillie Scott.) | | | | |
| S14/9 | Letter from J. Duncan Hughes, 20 Robe Tce, Medindie, SA, | | | | |
| 15 September | | | | | |
| S14/10 | Letter from Mary Isobel Barr Smith, 'Birksgate', Glen Osmond, SA, | | | | |
| 18 August 193 | | | | | |
| S14/11 | Letter from Hugh Milne, Ministry of Fisheries, Swansea, S Wales, | | | | |
| 23 August 194 | | | | | |
| S14/12 | Letter from Lance Milne, No. 2 Flying Training School, RAAF, Wagga, | | | | |
| NSW, 22 Mar | | | | | |
| S14/13 | Letter from Lance Milne, (address as above), 12 April 1941 | | | | |
| S14/14 | Letter from Lance Milne, (address as above), 19 April 1941 | | | | |
| S14/15 | Letter from Lance Milne, F/Lt KLM, RAAF Base P.O., London WC2, | | | | |
| 1 July 1944 | T C . T N | | | | |
| S14/16 | Letter from Lance Milne, (address as for \$14/12), 3 June 1941 | | | | |
| S14/17 | Letter from Lance Milne, A.C.F./RAAF, Showgrounds, Melbourne, Victoria, | | | | |
| 16 July 1941 | | | | | |
| S14/18 | Letter from H.B. Piper, 15 June?, Kensington Park, SA | | | | |
| S14/19 | Letter from Mary Isobel Barr Smith, 'Culroy', Victor Harbour, SA, n.d. | | | | |
| S14/20 | Letter from Helen B., 8 Robe Tce, Medindie, SA, 15 June? | | | | |
| S14/21 | Letter from H.B. Piper, Cowra Chambers, 23 Grenfell St, Adelaide, SA, | | | | |
| c. 1938 | | | | | |
| S14/22 | Letter from Walter G. Duncan, 56 Park Tce, Parkside, SA, 11 February 1939 | | | | |
| S14/23 | Letter from Frederick Larkin, USA Embassy, Melbourne, Victoria, | | | | |
| | 1941. Cutting from <i>Building</i> , 24.11.1941, pp. 9-10, showing proposed new US | | | | |
| _ | ng in Canberra | | | | |
| S14/24 | Letter from Lance Milne, F/Lt KLM, RAAF, Overseas HQ, London, | | | | |
| 27 April 1944 | | | | | |
| S14/25 | unmarked Airgraph envelope | | | | |
| S14/26 | Letter from Lance Milne, St Mark's College, North Adelaide, SA, | | | | |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| | 17 | Se | ptember | 1934 |
|--|----|----|---------|------|
|--|----|----|---------|------|

| S14/27 | Letter from Zara Gowrie, Admiralty Ho., North Sydney, NSW, 12 June 1939 |
|--------|---|
|--------|---|

S14/28 Letter from Glenelg schoolfriend, F.B(aker), Partridge St, Glenelg, SA,

2 October 1937

S14/29 Letter from James Buchan and Co., 26 Holborn, London EC1, 26 May 1936

S14/30 Letter from Ronald, (nephew), Blackwood, SA, 10 October 1937 S14/31 Letter from H. Neville Sprod, Adelaide, SA, 2 October 1939

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Personal Correspondence 1933-57

Series 15

Special List

Principally 1938-1941. Mainly routine personal correspondence, including financial matters, but also copies of business letters and acknowledgments of letters received, with some correspondence relating to Milne's political and sporting interests. These include his resignation from the Presidency of the North Adelaide Branch of the Liberal C L in 1943; a list of the final selections for the South Australian Institute of Architect's Award of Merit in March 1944; the nomination of Louise O'Brien for a recommendation for her war efforts in 1946; and a letter to the Hon. R G Casey concerning the participation of youth in the L.C.L.

| Series No | To | From | Date | Subject |
|-----------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------|---|
| S15/1 | Messrs Oliver J. Nilsen & Co. Ltd. | F.K. Milne | 6 Oct 1939 | Radio repairs |
| S15/2 | S.A. Assoc. Brewers | F.K. Milne | 12 Feb 1942 | Appeal for Navy Friendly Union |
| S15/3 | - | - | 1954 | "Hammer " in Hot water service, copied from Sunday Advertiser 30 Oct 1954 |
| S15/4 | - | - | 1944 | List - SAIA Award of Merit, Ten selections in final decision 1944 |
| S15/5 | - | Oswald and Irene Milne | 1938 | Christmas card |
| S15/6 | - | Senator George McLeay | 1939 | Christmas card |
| S15/7 | Alexander Dunn | - | 1939 | Christmas card |
| S15/8 | F.K. Milne | Dudley C. Turner | 1 August 1934 | Tax |
| S15/9 | F.K. Milne | Executor Trustee | 2 March 1936 | Estate of William Milne |
| S15/10 | Executor Trustee | F.K. Milne | 4 March 1936 | Estate of William Milne |
| S15/11 | Fricker Bros. | F.K. Milne | 4 January 1938 | Christmas |
| S15/12 | Messrs H. V. Taylor and G.A. Goilleux | F.K. Milne | 4 January 1938 | Christmas |
| S15/13 | Norwich Union Fire Insurance | F.K. Milne | 19 January 1938 | Householders Insurance |
| S15/14 | F.K. Milne | Norwich Union Fire Insurance | 17 January 1938 | Householder's insurance |
| S15/15 | F.K. Milne | Norwich Union Fire Insurance | 25 January 1938 | Householder's insurance |

| S15/16 | E. S. & A. Bank Ltd. | F.K. Milne | 23 February 1938 | Deed of Trust |
|---------|---|---|---------------------|--|
| S15/17 | F.K. Milne | Norwich Union Fire Insurance | 28 February 1938 | Insurance Policy |
| S15/18 | The News Ltd. | F.K. Milne | 17 March 1938 | King's Cup Subscription (rowing) |
| S15/19 | Dr Dean Dawson | F.K. Milne | 17 March 1938 | Thank you |
| S15/20 | S.A. Rowing Association | F.K. Milne | 17 March 1938 | King's Cup donation |
| S15/21 | Dudley C. Turner | F.K. Milne | 30 March 1938 | State Land Tax |
| S15/22 | Dudley C. Turner | F.K. Milne | 7 April 1938 | Federal Income Tax |
| S15/23 | Crafers Football Club | F.K. Milne | 9 May 1938 | Patron of Club |
| S15/24 | F.K. Milne | Executor Trustee | 11 May 1938 | Estate of William Milne |
| S15/25 | F.K. Milne | Dudley C. Turner | 7 June 1938 | Valuations, Stanley Street houses |
| S15/26 | J.R. Young | F.K. Milne | 10 June 1938 | Thank you for Kitchen layout |
| S15/27 | F.K. Milne | J. R. Young | 7 June 1938 | Kitchen layout |
| S15/28 | Automobile Association of S.A. | F.K. Milne | 21 June 1938 | Speeding Fine |
| S15/29 | | | | News Ltd. Suggestions by Mr Milne for improving Adelaide |
| S15/30 | Mr Waterhouse | F.K. Milne | 14 June 1938 | Sydney |
| S15/31 | F.K. Milne | Piper, Bakewell and Piper | 11 May 1938 | Trust Deeds |
| S15/32 | Win (Mrs Leonard Darling) | F.K. Milne | 29 June 1938 | Oranges |
| S15/33 | | Johnson and Harfield | | Oranges |
| S15/34 | | Johnson and Harfield | | Oranges |
| S15/35 | F.K. Milne | Pilkington Bros. Ltd. and Chance Bros. & Co. Ltd. | | "Glass in Architecture and Decoration" book |
| \$15/36 | Messrs Edmunds, Jessop, Ward and Ohlstrom | F.K. Milne | 1 July 1938 | Fine and court fees |
| S15/37 | | | | Financial statement |
| S15/38 | | | | Financial statement |

| S15/39 | F.K. Milne | Waterhouse and Lake, Architects, NSW | 29 June 1938 | art gallery lighting |
|--------|--|--|-------------------------|--|
| S15/40 | Dudley C. Turner | F.K. Milne | 15 July 1938 | Tax |
| S15/41 | F.K. Milne | Board of Architects of NSW | 22 July 1938 | Registration |
| S15/42 | Messrs Pilkington Bros. & Chance Bros. | F.K. Milne | 27 July 1938 | Book |
| S15/43 | Town Clerk | F.K. Milne | 28 July 1938 | Continuation of Port Road to City |
| S15/44 | F.K. Milne | Town Clerk | 30 July 1938 | Thanks |
| S15/45 | Jim Fairbairn | F.K. Milne | 26 August 1938 | Duncan-Hughes dinner |
| S15/46 | Clarkson Ltd. | F.K. Milne | 3 September 1938 | "Vitrolite Specifications" |
| S15/47 | F.K. Milne | Clarkson Ltd. | 31 August 1938 | "Vitrolite Specifications" |
| S15/48 | Hockey, BHP, Whyalla | F.K. Milne | 7 Sept 1938 | Hospital or ad- ministration block |
| S15/49 | F.K. Milne | City Motors | 28 October 1937 | Used Chevrolet Coupe |
| S15/50 | F.K. Milne | John Taylor and Sons | 23 May 1938 | Sydney |
| S15/51 | F.K. Milne | Dudley C. Turner | 11 April 1938 | Tax |
| S15/52 | Hodder & Stoughton | | 1938 | Advertisement flyer for "The Book of the Modern House" |
| S15/53 | Rev. H. Norman | F.K. Milne | 12 September 1938 | Mr Murray |
| S15/54 | P.H. Meldrum Architect | F.K. Milne | 23 September 1938 | Mr S.R. Bell |
| S15/55 | F.K. Milne | Meldrum and Noad | 22 September 1938 | Sydney R. Bell |
| S15/56 | Wm. Adams and Co. Pty. Ltd. | F.K. Milne | 30 September 1938 | Firth-Vickers Stainless Steel |
| S15/57 | S.H. Buchanan | F.K. Milne | 7 October 1938 | Meeting |

| S15/58 | Ewen Waterman | F.K. Milne | 13 October 1938 | Accident: court case (attached to \$15/59) |
|--------------------|--|--|-----------------------------|--|
| S15/59 | Ewen Waterman | F.K. Milne | 11 October 1938 | Accident court casenew clipping |
| S15/60 | Mrs M. Brown | F.K. Milne | 17 October 1938 | Subscription |
| S15/61 | F.K. Milne | J. Todd and Son | 11 October 1938 | Wrought iron grille for front door |
| S15/62 | Ewen Waterman | F.K. Milne | 26 October 1938 | "Australia 1788- 1938" |
| S15/63 | F.K. Milne | Ewen Waterman | 21 October 1938 | "Australia 1788- 1938" |
| S15/64 | I.H. Boas, Division of Forest Products | F.K. Milne | 7 November 1938 | Termites |
| S15/65 | F.K. Milne | I.H. Boas, Division of Forest Products, Council for Scientific and Industrial Research | 2 November 1938 | Termites |
| S15/66 | Hon. Collier R. Cudmore | F.K. Milne | 31 October 1938 | Motion pictures |
| S15/67a | Royal Institute for the Blind | F.K. Milne | 28 November 1938 | Subscription |
| S15/67b | F.K. Milne | Royal Institute for the Blind | November 1938 | Subscription - Sir John Melrose Appeal |
| S15/68 | Mr H.F. Oakeshott, 1st Kensington Gardens Scout Group | F.K. Milne | 8 December 1938 | Building for Scouts |
| S15/69a S15/69b | F.K. Milne | 1st Kensington Gardens Scout Group | 15 & 16 November 1938 | Permanent Scout building |
| S15/70 | Commonwealth Forestry Bureau | F.K. Milne | 21 December 1938 | Conference |
| S15/71 | F.K. Milne | Commonwealth Forestry Bureau | 14 December 1938 | Conference |
| S15/72 | Commissioner of Highways | F.K. Milne | 19 December 1938 | Two way roads |

| S15/73 | Mr Geo. Cross, Tibbs Hotel, London | F.K. Milne | 19 December 1938 | Christmas |
|--------|--|-----------------------------------|------------------------|----------------------------|
| S15/74 | Mr Lindsay, Architect in Chief | F.K. Milne | 19 December 1938 | Parliament House urns |
| S15/75 | Elder Smith and Co. | F.K. Milne | 12 December 1938 | Christmas |
| S15/76 | N.B. Freeman, M.G.M. Theatres | F.K. Milne | 19 December 1938 | Christmas |
| S15/77 | P. Constable | F.K. Milne | 19 December 1938 | Christmas |
| S15/78 | | | 19 November 1938 | List of office equipment |
| S15/79 | | | | Kenneth Milne proposed PBX |
| S15/80 | John Martin and Co. | F.K. Milne | 25 November 1938 | Lino for office |
| S15/81 | F.K. Milne | John Martin and Co | 24 November 1938 | Quote for lino |
| S15/82 | Advertiser | F.K. Milne | 14 January 1939 | Bushfire fund |
| S15/83 | Messrs Wm. Essery and Sons | F.K. Milne | 14 January 1939 | Thanks for work done |
| S15/84 | Lord Mayor | F.K. Milne | 17 January 1939 | Bushfire prevention |
| S15/85 | Mr H.G. Freeman | F.K. Milne | 18 January 1939 | Account |
| S15/86 | F.K. Milne | Town Hall | 19 January 1939 | Bushfire |
| S15/87 | | | Pre-31 May 1939 | Registration: cars |
| S15/88 | | | 31 May 1939 | Registration Renewal: cars |
| S15/89 | F.K. Milne | Guardian Assurance Co. Ltd. | 8 February 1939 | Registration |
| S15/90 | Mrs Garrett | F.K. Milne | 2 March 1939 | Mr G's Exhibition opening |
| S15/91 | Mrs Milne | Natalie Garrett | 1 March 1939 | Afternoon tea |

| S15/92 | Mr Latta | F.K. Milne | 13 March 1939 | Invitation |
|---------|----------|----------------------|------------------|---------------------------|
| S15/93 | | Essery dinner | 17 March 1939 | Guest List |
| S15/94 | | | | Party |
| S15/95 | | H.H. Cartledge | | Non-acceptance for dinner |
| S15/96 | Mr Milne | H.H. Cartledge | 15 March 1939 | Non-acceptance for dinner |
| S15/97 | Mr Milne | W.F. Gray | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/98 | Mr Milne | R.A. Eglinton | | Acceptance |
| S15/99 | Mr Milne | H. Latta | | Acceptance |
| S15/100 | Mr Milne | G. H. Richter | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/101 | Mr Milne | R. Richter Sr. | 14 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/102 | Mr Milne | R. Paget | 14 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/103 | Mr Milne | Mr L. Wigney | March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/104 | Mr Milne | J.E. King | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/105 | Mr Milne | W. McBean | 16 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/106 | Mr Milne | L. Eimbrodt | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/107 | Mr Milne | Robert R. Richter Jr | 14 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/108 | Mr Milne | R. Champness | 14 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/109 | Mr Milne | Henry J. Cullen | 14 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/110 | Mr Milne | Frank Besley | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/111 | Mr Milne | Len Clarkson | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/112 | Mr Milne | W.H. Whitters | 16 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/113 | Mr Milne | P. L. Grove | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/114 | Mr Milne | L. Essery | 16 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/115 | Mr Milne | H. G. Dowler | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |
| S15/116 | Mr Milne | Brian Galloway | 15 March 1939 | Acceptance |

| S15/117 | Defence League of Australia | F. K. Milne | 1 April 1939 | Application |
|---------------------|---|--------------------------|---------------------------|---|
| S15/118 | F. K. Milne | P.M.G. | 8 March 1939 | Telephone directory entries |
| S15/119 | Mr L. McCubbin, Director of the Art Gallery | F. K. Milne | 21 April 1939 | Inverbrackie Church at Woodside, stone inscribed "Caledonian Church 1849" found |
| S15/120 | F. K. Milne | Oliver J. Nilsen and Co. | 31 January 1939 | Account |
| \$15/121a & 121b | F. K. Milne | Oliver J. Nilsen and Co | 20, 26 January 1939 | Invoices |
| S15/122 | F. K. Milne | Oliver J. Nilsen and Co. | 21 January 1939 | Invoice |
| S15/123 | Adelaide Electric Supply Co. | F. K. Milne | 12 May 1939 | Mr G.A. White |
| S15/124 | Dudley C. Turner | F. K. Milne | 16 May 1939 | Tax |
| S15/125 | E & WS | F. K. Milne | 16 May 1939 | Excess water |
| S15/126 | F. K. Milne | Charles E. King | 1 June 1939 | Mount Gambier |
| S15/127 | Dr C.E. King | F. K. Milne | 29 May 1939 | Offering services to design a theatre in Mt Gambier |
| S15/128 | Dudley C. Turner | F. K. Milne | 1 June 1939 | Valuation notices |
| S15/129 | Dictionaries Ltd. | F. K. Milne | 7 June 1939 | Pink pages of telephone directory |
| S15/130 | Guardian Assurance Co Ltd | F. K. Milne | 31 May 1939 | Policy |
| S15/131 | | | | Notes on roads |
| S15/132 | | | 14 June 1939 | Common-wealth Govt. Inscribed Stock |
| S15/133 | Guardian Assurance Co. Ltd. | F. K. Milne | 3 Jan 1939 | Insurance |
| S15/134 | Guardian Assurance Co. Ltd. | F. K. Milne | January 1939 | Insurance |
| S15/135 | Hon. R.D. Nicholls M.P., Speaker | F. K. Milne | 16 June 1939 | Thanks for inspection of Parliament House |
| S15/136 | President, Legislative Council | F. K. Milne | 16 June 1939 | Thanks for inspection of Parliament House |

| S15/137 | | | | Handwritten notes on Robe Ward, improvement ideas |
|---------------------|--|------------------------|-----------------|---|
| \$15/138 & copies | | | 17 June 1939 | Typed notes on Robe Ward, improvement ideas |
| S15/139 | Directors of S.A. Theatres Ltd. | F. K. Milne | 24 June 1939 | Premiere of "Cavalcade" |
| S15/140 | Builders and Contractors Assoc. Inc. | F. K. Milne | 28 June 1939 | Thanks for Companion and Diary |
| S15/141 | Mr and Mrs F. K. Milne | S.A. Theatres | 22 June | Invitation to premiere |
| S15/142 | Mr Bruce Auld | F. K. Milne | 29 June | Tickets to Golfers Assoc. Ball |
| S15/143 | | F. K. Milne | 28 June | Vote for Mr Milward Gray |
| S15/144 | | | | List of people to send letters to re: voting in Robe Ward, Saturday 1 st July 1939 |
| S15/145 | | | | Copy of letter S15/143 |
| S15/146 | R.A.A. | F. K. Milne | 10 July 1939 | Traffic court |
| S15/147 | F. K. Milne | R.A.A. | 11 July 1939 | Traffic court |
| S15/148 | Mr Milne | C.F. Durkin, N.S.W. | 12 July 1939 | Elections |
| S15/149 | | | | Copy of letter S15/143 |
| S15/150 | | | | R.A.A. membership appeal |
| S15/151 | Messrs Jessop, Ward, Ohlstrom and Mollison | F. K. Milne | 25 July 1939 | Court Fine |
| S15/152 | F. K. Milne | R.A.A. | 24 July 1939 | Court fine |
| S15/153 | | | 21 July 1939 | Common-wealth of Australia National Register |
| \$15/154a & 154b | Executor Trustee | F. K. Milne | 24 July 1939 | Wm Milne Estate income |
| S15/155 | F. K. Milne | F. K. Milne | 30 June 1939 | List of debtors |

| S15/156 | Unnominated recipient | S.A.I.A. | 22 Aug 1939 | Invitation to the President's 'At Home' |
|----------------------------|--|---------------------------------|-----------------|---|
| S15/157 | F. K. Milne | Australian Red Cross Society | 3 Oct 1939 | Offer of services |
| S15/158 | SA Amateur Swimming Assocn (SAASA) | F. K. Milne | 7 Oct 1939 | Acceptance of vice- presidency |
| S15/159 | F. K. Milne | SAASA | 5 Oct 1939 | Invitation to accept vice-presidency |
| S15/160 | F. K. Milne | SAASA | 12 Oct 1939 | Acknowledgment |
| S15/161a, 161b | F. K. Milne | Pope Bros | 13 Oct 1939 | Firewood |
| S15/162 | Miss Hilda Cox | F. K. Milne | 12 Oct 1939 | Telegram re accommodation |
| S15/163 | Mrs A. S. Rosenthal | F. K. Milne | 17 Oct 1939 | Donation |
| S15/164 | Adelaide Rowing Club | F. K. Milne | 19 Oct 1939 | Thanks; donation |
| S15/165 | Mt Lofty Golf Estate | F. K Milne | 5 Aug 1939 | Payment for event |
| S15/166 | F. K. Milne | Mt Lofty Golf Estate | 3 Aug 1939 | Account to be paid |
| S15/167 | Victor Harbour Times | F. K. Milne | 8 Aug 1939 | Milne Reserve |
| S15/168 | Mosaic Flooring Co. | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/169 | Education Dept. | F. K. Milne | 7 Aug 1939 | Review of thesis |
| S15/170a, 170b, 170c | | | c. 1939 | Assets of Mr & Mrs F. K. Milne entered on National Register |
| S15/171 | Miss N. Dangar | F. K. Milne | 8 Aug 1939 | Lady Gowrie fund |
| S15/172 | F. K. Milne | Dudley C. Turner | 11 July 1939 | Office account, 5 pp. |
| S15/173 | Adelaide Club | F. K. Milne | 17 Aug 1939 | Governor's dinner |
| S15/174 | F. K. Milne | Education Dept | 8 Aug 1939 | Review of thesis |
| S15/175 | F. K. Milne | Mt Lofty Golf Estate | 7 Aug 1939 | Acknowledgment of FKM's 5 Aug letter |
| S15/176 | B. S. Cohen & Son | F. K. Milne | 4 Sept 1939 | Thanks for magazine |
| S15/177 | F. K. Milne | B. S. Cohen & Son | 7 Aug 1939 | Complimentary copy of magazine |
| S15/178 | F. K. Milne | D. C. of Encounter Bay | 7 Sept 1939 | Rates notice |
| S15/179 | The Advertiser | F. K. Milne | 20 Sept 1939 | Red Cross Appeal |

| S15/180 | F. K. Milne | C Symon | 1939 | Reply to invitation |
|-------------------|---|-------------------------|-------------------------|--|
| S15/181 | | | 14 Sept 1939 | Receipt issued to Mrs Milne |
| S15/182 | Jean | 'Outsize Bust' | 28 Sept 1939 | Joking letter |
| S15/183 | SA Red Cross | F. K. Milne | 30 Sept 1939 | Offer of services |
| S15/184 | Mr & Mrs F. K. Milne | SA Red Cross | 28 Sept 1939 | Thanks for donation |
| S15/185a, 185b | Pope Bros | F. K. Milne | 3 Oct 1939 | Disputed bill; bill |
| S15/186a, 186b | F. K. Milne | Pope Bros | 12 Aug, 27 Sept 1939 | Bills for firewood |
| S15/187a, 187b | F. K. Milne | Adelaide Rowing Club | 4, 10 Oct 1939 | Elected vice- president; circular |
| S15/188 | RAA | F. K. Milne | 20 Oct 1939 | Guilty of speeding |
| S15/189 | F. K. Milne | RAA | 23 Oct 1939 | Representation at Traffic Court |
| S15/190 | F. K. Milne | George Knight | 7 Sept 1939 | Collection of plan |
| S15/191 | Sir Winston Duggan | F. K. Milne | 14 Nov 1939 | (Draft) letter acknowledging receipt of photo |
| S15/192a, 192b | Minister for Information | F. K. Milne | 13 Nov 1939 | Accepting invitation; attendance record |
| S15/193 | President, Amateur Sports Club of SA | Minister of Information | 11 Nov 1939 | Invitation to FKM |
| S15/194 | Harris Scarfe Ltd | F. K. Milne | 8 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/195a, 195b | Liberal & Country League | F. K. Milne | 9 Dec 1939 | Acknowledgment of greetings; greetings |
| S15/196 | ANZ Assocn for the Advancement of Science | F. K. Milne | 9 Dec 1939 | Gratitude for vol. 14 |
| S15/197 | Minister of Railways, etc. | F. K. Milne | 1939-40 | Greetings card featuring photo of Goolwa Barrage |
| S15/198 | Minister of Agriculture | F. K. Milne | 1939-40 | Greetings card |
| S15/199 | Harris Scarfe Ltd | F. K. Milne | 16 Dec 1939 | Thanks & greetings |
| S15/200 | Clarkson Ltd | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/201 | Thompson & Harvey Ltd | F. K. Milne | 18 Dec 1939 | Thanks and returned greetings |
| S15/202 | Hon. A. P. Blesing | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |

| S15/203 | Commissioner of Public Works | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
|-------------------|--|--|-----------------|--|
| S15/204 | Adelaide Potteries | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/205 | Alex. Dunn & Sons | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/206a, 206b | | | | Maintenance of water softener at Stanley St. 2 copies + diagram |
| S15/207 | F. K. Milne | Norman Brookman | 11 Sept 1939 | Enclosed sample of 'Windowlite' |
| S15/208a, 208b | Adelaide Chamber of Commerce | F. K. Milne | 20 Dec 1939 | Card; exchange of greetings |
| S15/209 | Minister for Commerce | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/210 | L. G. Abbott & Co. | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/211 | F. J. Forsaith | F. K. Milne | 20 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/212 | C. Pearson Shaw | F. K. Milne | 20 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/213 | Oliver J. Nilsen & Co. | F. K. Milne | 20 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/214 | Wunderlich Ltd | F. K. Milne | 20 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/215 | W. A. Swan & Son, Plumbers | F. K. Milne | 21 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/216 | Mosaic Flooring Co. | F. K. Milne | 21 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/217 | Executor Trustee & Agency Co. acting for Wm Milne Est. | F. K. Milne | 19 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/218 | Colton, Palmer & Preston Ltd | F. K. Milne | 22 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/219 | Hardie Trading Pty Ltd | F. K. Milne | 22 Dec 1939 | Exchange of greetings |
| S15/220 | Oliver J. Nilsen & Co. Ltd | F. K. Milne | 22 Dec 1939 | (Separate) exchange of greetings |
| S15/221 | Minnett & Cullis- Hill, Architects | F. K. Milne | 22 Dec 1939 | Pros & cons of using 'Solomit' |
| S15/222 | F. K. Milne | Minnett & Cullis- Hill, Architects | 19 Dec 1939 | Query re 'Solomit' |
| S15/223 | F. K. Milne | Roy S. Asher | 1 Jan 1940 | Return of stolen 6d |
| S15/224 | Roy S. Asher | F. K. Milne | 5 Jan 1940 | Acknowledgment |
| | J | | | |

| S15/225 | Bennie S. Cohen & Son Ltd | F. K. Milne | 5 Jan 1940 | Exchange of greetings |
|-------------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|--|
| S15/226 | F. K. Milne | Bennie S. Cohen & Son Ltd | 7 Jan 1940 | Greetings and gift |
| S15/227a, 227b | Table plan for 17 Mar 1939 | dinner in honour of Manuscript and | Wm Essery, held at typed copy | Gresham Hotel, |
| S15/228 | C. Horsfield | F. K. Milne | 11 Jan 1940 | Clock repairs |
| S15/229 | C. Horsfield | F. K. Milne | 17 Jan 1940 | Further clock trouble |
| S15/230 | Mrs Rosenthall | F. K. Milne | 15 Jan 1940 | Donation |
| S15/231 | Wright & Co. | F. K. Milne | 27 Jan 1940 | Nickel Bulletin |
| S15/232 | Mrs Cudmore | F. K. Milne | 6 Feb 1940 | Donation to Cheer Up Hut funds |
| S15/233 | F. K. Milne | Cheer Up Society | 9 Feb 1940 | Acknowledgment |
| S15/234 | F. K. Milne | Dudley C. Turner | 6 Feb 1940 | Accounting advice |
| S15/235 | Elder Smith & Co. Ltd | F. K. Milne | 27 Feb 1940 | Praise for company history publication and new building |
| S15/236 | F.K. Milne | Dudley C. Turner | 1 Nov 1939 | Accounting |
| S15/237 | H. M. (Mrs) Milne | Norwich Union | 1 Mar 1940 | Insurance |
| \$15/238 | | | 22 May 1940 | Adelaide City Council Valuation of 229- 231 Stanley St house |
| S15/239 | John Martins | F. K. Milne | 8 Mar 1940 | Request to send samples of fabrics |
| S15/240 | | | 5 Mar 1940 | E&WS meter reading |
| S15/241 | 'Walter' | F. K. Milne | 15 Mar 1940 | Carpets & donation to Red Cross |
| S15/242a, 242b | F. K. Milne | Bullock & Wilkinson | 21 Feb 1940 | Proposed subdivision of J. T. Gordon property – originally that of J. P. Lee; plan |
| S15/243 | Newton, McLaren Ltd | F. K. Milne | 18 Mar 1940 | Thanks for a-c plant at Calvary Hospital |
| S15/244 | Timber Devlpmt Assocn of Australia | F. K. Milne | 28 Mar 1940 | Thanks for handbook |
| S15/245 | F. K. Milne | James Clark | 26 Mar 1940 | Bill for clock repairs |
| S15/246 | James Clark | F. K. Milne | 29 Mar 1940 | Payment and quibble |

| S15/247 | F. K. Milne | Australian Glass Manufrs' Co. Ltd | 28 Mar 1940 | Brochure sent for checking |
|-------------------|---|--------------------------------------|-------------------|---|
| S15/248 | J. H. Gosse | F. K. Milne | 30 Mar 1940 | Thanks for |
| S15/249 | James Clark | F. K. Milne | 2 Apr 1940 | magazine Clockwork still awry |
| S15/250 | Australian Glass Manufrs' Co. Ltd | F. K. Milne | 29 Mar 1940 | Reply to 28.3.1940 |
| S15/251 | F. K. Milne | Lord Mayor, Adelaide | 1 Apr 1940 | Invitation to president of Rugby Union (SA) |
| S15/252 | Aust'n Air League | F. K. Milne | 3 Apr 1940 | Donation |
| S15/253 | Dora Jay, Cecily Duncan, Gertrude Duncan-Hughes, Polly Brookman, Mrs Addison, Margaret Jessop, May Puttnam, Dora Wood, Mrs Colley, Jean Cowan, Effie Cowan, Amy Jessop, Mrs Potter, Mrs Wallman | Mrs H. M. Milne | 1940 | Drafts of letters of thanks to friends for well-wishing and flowers during a stay in hospital |
| S15/254 | | | 2 – 3 Apr 1940 | Christmas card list (?). 4 typed pages. |
| S15/255 | Ford Bros | F. K. Milne | 29 Apr 1940 | Tennis flannels |
| S15/256a, 256b | F. K. Milne | Kelvinator Aust. Ltd | 30 Mar 1940 | Evaporative cooling proposal for 'Sunnyside'; includes quotation |
| S15/257 | Adelaide Children's Hospital | F. K. & H. M. Milne | 15 May 1940 | Donation |
| S15/258 | Metro. Tramways Trust | F. K. Milne | 21 May 1940 | Referral of Gordon Wainhouse |
| S15/259 | F. K. Milne | 'SYDBEL' | 18 June 1940 | Telegram re mechanical plant |
| S15/260 | FKM & Assocs | Wormald Bros | 15 June 1940 | Quotation: shutters for Renmark Theatre |
| S15/261 | Silver & Killicoat | F. K. Milne | 20 June 1940 | Payment of account |
| S15/262 | Stock Exchange Club | F. K. Milne | 20 June 1940 | Resignation |
| S15/263 | Mayfield Electrical Engineers | F. K. Milne | 24 June 1940 | Payment of account |

| 015/064 | Adalaida Daaina | F. K. Milne | 25 Inde | Cylogointica |
|---------|--------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------|--|
| S15/264 | Adelaide Racing Club | F. K. Miline | 25 July 1940 | Subscription |
| S15/265 | F. K. Milne | Gavin Lawson & Cheesman, Architects | 15 July 1940 | Assistance offered to Cmwlth government |
| S15/266 | Traffic inspector | F. K. Milne | 30 Aug 1940 | Letter received |
| S15/267 | Editor, Who's Who in Australia | F. K. Milne | 30 Oct 1940 | Check of proposed entry |
| S15/268 | Liquid Fuel Control Board | F. K. Milne | 1 Nov 1940 | Report of personal consumption |
| S15/269 | SA Brewing Co. | F. K. Milne | 19 Nov 1940 | Unpaid fees owing: costed list of jobs done since mid- 1934 |
| S15/270 | Wm Essery & Son | F. K. Milne | 2 Dec 1940 | Glass case as a gift |
| S15/271 | F. K. Milne | Broken Hill Club | 15 Oct 1940 | Honorary mbrship |
| S15/272 | F. K. Milne | Liquid Fuel Control Board | 10 Dec 1940 | Review of consumption |
| S15/273 | Liquid Fuel Control Board | F. K. Milne | 11 Dec 1940 | Reasoned applctn for extra dispensation |
| S15/274 | Chevron Hotel | F. K. Milne | 17 Dec 1940 | Payment for stay |
| S15/275 | J. Leaver & Son | F. K. Milne | 13 Jan 1941 | Bespoke tailoring |
| S15/276 | Adelaide Rowing Club | F. K. Milne | 18 Dec 1940 | Subscription |
| S15/277 | Lady Mayoress, A. C. C. | F. K. Milne | 6 Mar 1941 | Donation to Red Cross |
| S15/278 | F. K. Milne | Hon. Tom Playford | 13 Mar 1941 | Donation to the govt |
| S15/279 | Hon. Tom Playford | F. K. Milne | 14 Mar 1941 | Donation to the govt |
| S15/280 | SA Premier | F. K. Milne | 21 Mar 1941 | Message for the PM |
| S15/281 | Premier's secretary | F. K. Milne | 28 Mar 1941 | Thanks for sending message |
| S15/282 | Nth Adelaide Soc. | F. K. Milne | 28 Mar 1941 | Message conveyed |
| S15/283 | F. K. Milne | Rupert V. Minnett | 23 Apr 1941 | Hospitality acknwlgd |
| S15/284 | F. K. Milne | Guardian Assurance | 21 May 1941 | Vehicle insurance |

| S15/285 | Mt Lofty Golf Est. | F. K. Milne | 27 June 1941 | Resignation from club |
|-------------------|----------------------------|---|--------------------------------|--|
| S15/286 | F. K. Milne | Liquid Fuel Control Board | 23 June 1941 | Declaration invited |
| S15/287 | Norwich Union | F. K. Milne | 12 Dec 1941 | Query re fencing |
| S15/288 | F. K. Milne | Norwich Union | 17 Dec 1941 | Answer re fencing |
| S15/289 | Minister for Munitions | F. K. Milne | 2 July 1941 | Ntnl Security Act: internment |
| S15/290 | Minister for Munitions | Minister for the Army | 14 July 1941 | Referral of FKM's letter |
| S15/291 | Minister for Munitions | Minister for the Army | 31 July 1941 | FKM's points addressed |
| S15/292a, 292b | F. K. Milne | Minister for Munitions | 16 July 1941, 2 Aug 1941 | Compliments slips |
| S15/293 | Scammell, Hardy & Skipper | Nth Adel. Branch, LCL | 16 July 1941 | Rights of League to submit resolutions |
| S15/294 | F. K. Milne | Nth Adel. Branch, LCL | 20 Sept 1941 | Framing a resolution |
| S15/295a, 295b | | | July – September 1941 | Two resolutions put to the Executive of the LCL Branch |
| S15/296a, 296b | | | July – September 1941 | History of the motions |
| S15/297 | | | July – September 1941 | Decision by LCL Branch Executive not to send any resolution |
| S15/298 | Oliver J. Nilsen & Co. Ltd | F. K. Milne | 22 Dec 1941 | Payment of bill awaits fixing of defects |
| S15/299 | F. K. Milne | Piper Bakewell & Piper | 26 Nov 1941 | Settlement deed |
| S15/300 | F. K. Milne | Piper Bakewell & Piper | 5 Dec 1941 | Draft settlement deed |
| S15/301 | F. K. Milne | Piper Bakewell & Piper | 6 Jan 1941 | Deed for signature |
| S15/302 | W. K. Bakewell | F. K. Milne | 24 Jan 1942 | Thanks for cheque |
| S15/303 | FKM, Chairman | Northern Special Constabulary | 2 Jan 1942 | Invitation to lecture |
| S15/304 | F. K. Milne | Cmwlth of Australia Sub- Treasury | 4 June 1942 | Receipt for donation of binoculars |

| S15/305 | F. K. Milne | National Security | 23 May 1942 | Requisition of binocs |
|----------------------------|---|---|---------------------------|---|
| S15/306 | F. K. Milne | Walter Wadey | Christmas 1941 | Greetings |
| S15/307 | Struan Robertson | F. K. Milne | 30 Jan 1942 | Regret at death of Theo Marks |
| S15/308 | Master Frank Russell | F. K. Milne | 6 Feb 1942 | Gift of drwg (?) instruments |
| S15/309 | F. K. Milne | Hugh Milne | 5 Feb 1942 | Telegram of news |
| S15/310 | Lance Milne | F. K. Milne | 15 Feb 1942 | Wire: £100 to be sent |
| S15/311 | F. K. Milne | Bank of Adelaide | 16 Feb 1942 | Receipt of son's plea |
| S15/312 | ES & A Bank | F. K. Milne | 12 Mar 1942 | Instructions re draft |
| S15/313 | F. K. Milne | Swedish Consulate General, Sydney | 7 Sept 1942 | Info about Swedish democracy |
| S15/314 | Nth Adel. Branch, LCL | F. K. Milne | 25 Mar 1943 | Motion to be put to meeting of |
| S15/315 | Minutes of AGM, Torrens District Committee of LCL | | 16 Aug 1943 | Executive Two typewritten foolscap pages |
| S15/316 | Personal reasons for voting 'no' in the referendum | F. K. Milne | July 1944 | One typewritten foolscap page |
| S15/317 S15/318 | President, LCL F. K. Milne | LCL: Nth Adel. | 28 Sept | Resignation |
| S15/319 | F. K. Milne | Men's Branch President, LCL | 1943 | Acknowledgment |
| \$15/320 | F. K. Milne | President, LCL, SA | 30 Sept 1943 | Re the resignation Acceptance of resignation |
| | | | 5 Oct 1943 21 Oct 1943 | |
| S15/321 | F. K. Milne | Torrens District Committee, LCL | 26 Oct 1943 | Acceptance of resignation |
| S15/322a, 322b, 322c | Premier, SA Government | F. K. Milne | 11 Oct 1946 | Proposing Louisa O'Brien for public commendation; reference to grave of John O'Brien; summary of 'war efforts' of Mrs O'Brien |

| S15/323 | F. K. Milne | Premier's Office, SA | 16 Oct 1946 | Acknowledgment of letter of 11.10.1946 |
|----------------------------|---|----------------------------------|-------------------------|---|
| S15/324a, 324b | Hon. R. G. Casey | F. K. Milne | Late October 1947 | Personal views on the Liberal Party movement: 1.5 typed foolscap pages; cutting from <i>The Advertiser</i> , 22.10.1947 |
| S15/325 | F. K. Milne | Joe Clouston | 15 Dec 1948 | Reminiscence of 15.12.1888 rowing race |
| S15/326 | F. K. Milne | Lorna Todd, Hon. Secretary | 5 Dec 1950 | English Speaking Union, Adelaide Branch; 3 pp. |
| S15/327 | F. K. Milne | Russell S. Ellis | December 1950 | Resignation from FKM's firm to take effect on 31.12.1950 |
| S15/328a, 328b | F. K. Milne, in envelope addressed to H. deP. Sykes | Ewen Waterman | 12 July 1951 | News of Reuter's Centenary Banquet; stapled newspaper cuttings reporting the event in London |
| S15/329 | | | No date | Journal article re Youth Travel Scheme |
| S15/330a, 330b, 330c | F. K. Milne | Sir Lloyd Dumas | 9 Jan 1952 | Directors' fees: Advertiser Newspapers Ltd; Motion (2 quarto pp.); Article 106 |
| S15/331 | Chairman, Advertiser Newspapers Ltd | F. K. Milne | Pre 27 Feb 1952 | Wording of motion |
| S15/332 | F. K. Milne | Gregory Bruer, SAIA President | 19 Dec 1955 | University appeal; Season's greetings |
| S15/333 | Hon. Tom Playford | F. K. Milne | 19 Jan 1956 | Moral Re- Armament |
| S15/334 | F. K. Milne | Gregory Bruer | ? 26 Jan 1956 | Urging a talk to Keith Neighbour |
| S15/335 | F. K. Milne | Keith Neighbour | 25 Jan 1956 | Explanation of circumstances leading to press reports |

| S15/336 | President of SAIA | Milne, Boehm, Ellis & Bulbeck | 1 Feb 1956 | Complaint lodged: H C Sleigh affair (3 copies) |
|---------|-------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| S15/337 | F. K. Milne | L. T. Ewens, Secretary, SAIA | 16 Apr 1956 | Procedure for laying a charge within the RAIA |
| S15/338 | F. K. Milne | Hans Heysen | 17 Nov 1956 | Receipt of payment for watercolour, 'Petrol Cove' [sic] |
| S15/339 | F. K. Milne | Hans Heysen | 21 Nov 1956 | Receipt of payment for watercolour, 'In the Moralana Gorge' |
| S15/340 | F. K. Milne | Fotheringham, Newland & Hunter | 8 May 1956 - 29 Apr 1957 | Share trading: 'bought' & 'sold' slips |
| S15/341 | F. K. Milne | F, N & H, Stock- brokers | 15 Feb 1957, 17 Apr 1957 | 2 summaries of transactions |
| S15/342 | F. K. Milne | Judge of Insolvency Court | 24 Dec 1957 | Thanks for party and season's greetings |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Milne's Properties 1936-57

Series 16

Special List

6cms of papers relating to these properties. Includes correspondence relating to the purchase and demolition of properties at 223-229 Stanley St, North Adelaide in 1936-37; correspondence and accounts; memos; rough drawings; schedule of doors and list of drawings relating to 'Sunnyside'; specifications for proposed alterations and additions to 'Sunnyside' in 1936-43; notes on 'Sunnyside' following its selection for Award of Merit by the South Australian Institute of Architects in 1944; repair lease and sale of 'Primrose Cottage' (no 229 Stanley St) in 1953-57; contract for the construction of a cottage at Victor Harbour (K Munchenberg, builder), with related correspondence, accounts, record of payment, specifications, drawings and initial purchase of land in 1957.

| Series | Description |
|--------|--|
| S16/1 | Assorted correspondence re: 'Sunnyside', North Adelaide |
| S16/2 | List of all tradesmen responsible for the building of 'Sunnyside', 229 Stanley |
| | St., North Adelaide, 1937. Estimates and Accounts from Wm. Essery |
| S16/3 | Door Schedule; list of drawings re: 'Sunnyside'; sketches; schedules |
| S16/4 | Specification of 'Sunnyside' |
| S16/5 | Demolisher; Architects' Awards; 'Primrose Cottage': site plan and corre- |
| | spondence; documents concerning leasehold agreements |
| S16/6 | Specification of cottage, 'Seascape', Victor Harbour |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Newspaper Cuttings 1936-69

Series 17

Assorted newspaper and magazine cuttings relating to architecture 1936-55 and 1969; politics 1940-48; personal and miscellaneous 1941-54. 2 cms.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Biographical Notes 1940, 1978

Series 18

Some undated notes. 2cms. An undated citation deals largely with the design of Arbury Park and there is an incomplete draft entry for the 1978/79 edition of the Dictionary of International Biography.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Notebooks (Diaries) of Australian Trips.

Series 19

Diaries, labelled according to destination and year, containing addresses, phone numbers and appointments. Including: Canberra Trip 1966; Canberra May 1970; Melbourne Vic.; Canberra 2nd trip; Sydney 1974, W.A.; and Perth.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

<u>Personal Diaries 1969-76, 1978-80</u>

Series 20

13v covering appointments and family events. Dated 1969-1976, 1978-9.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

ANZ Bank Campaign

Series 21

1cm of papers relating to the campaign to save the A.N.Z. Bank, King William St, 1971-73. Includes notes by John Dowie on the history of the building; newspaper clippings; a draft manuscript, and copies of letters written by Milne to *The Advertiser*.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Kenneth and Hazel Milne Travelling Scholarship Series 22

Report written by R L Bateup, winner of the Scholarship 1969-70, on work undertaken in the U. S. A., October 1970 and August 1970: S22/1 Report written by A J Gillissen on study leave taken 1968-9: S22/2. 2 items.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Miscellaneous Papers 1949-1975.

Series 23

Special List

2 cms of papers, some undated, which include notes on the foundation of the SA Amateur Sports Club in 1930; notes on bridge; rowing terminology; the game of Oklohomo; copy of the Song of Australia by O K Richardson (1860); humorous extracts from letters received by the Pensions Dept in Sydney; copy of a cartoon from the <u>Lantern</u> in Oct 1874; copy of <u>Zoo News</u> for Sept/Oct 1949, referring to a foundation meeting; papers relating to the foundation of the National Trust of SA in 1955-56; papers relating to the 'Call to the People of Australia' Campaign in 1952 with covering letter from J Cheesman in June 1975.

| Series | Description |
|---------|---|
| S23/1 | Typewritten page "Some howlers extracted from letters received by Pensions |
| | Dept., Sydney" |
| S23/2 | Definitions of rowing terms, with diagrams |
| S23/3 | Royal Zoological Society of S.A. Inc., "Zoo News", No 56, Sept/Oct 1949 |
| S23/4 | Amateur Sports Clubs S.A.: history |
| S23/5/1 | Covering letter from J.D. Cheesman, 10 June 1975 |
| S23/5/2 | "The Report of the Standing Committees in support of the Call to the People of Australia 1952" |
| S23/6 | 'Duplicate Bridge' rules, (card game). Members of first game played at 'Sunnyside', 11 th May 1939 |
| S23/7 | Bridge (card game) diagram |
| S23/8 | Game of Oklahomo, card game: how to play (2 copies) |
| S23/9 | Envelope addressed to F. K. Milne from Royal Zoological Society, 4/2/1950 |
| S23/10 | Notes on card game |
| S23/11 | "Song of Australia" by O. K. Richardson, 1860. Copy hand-written and underlined by FKM |
| S23/12 | Photographic copy of " A Notable Cartoon" re: Victoria Square (from the Lantern Oct. 24 th 1874) |
| S23/13 | National Trust of South Australia, 1 st Feb. 1956, Rules |
| S23/14 | National Trust of South Australia, Subscription form |
| S23/15 | National Trust of South Australia, covering letter 1 Feb 1956 |
| S23/16 | National Trust of South Australia, Foundation members' list (2 copies) |
| S23/17 | National Trust of South Australia, National Trust Act of S.A. |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Address Book used on visit to U. K.

Series 24

Contains addresses in London, United Kingdom and elsewhere. Not dated. 1 vol.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Personal Address Book

Series 25

Contains addresses and phone numbers recorded by FKM. Many loose insertions. No date. 1 vol.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Personal Photographs

Series 26
Special List

Album of B/W photos of family, friends, favourite buildings and views, and personal events. Loose collection of B/W photos (some of large format) of Milne, colleagues, friends and relatives, and houses he designed, including 'Sunnyside'. Loose photos of buildings designed by FKM, mostly duplicates, are over-spill from the large Album, S3.

| Series | Description |
|---------|---|
| S26/1/1 | B/W photo album (not titled) 1903-1908 re tours, family, residence of Milne |
| | family in 1906, wedding (unknown), Adelaide University students, staff, |
| | 'Byethorne' at Mt Lofty. |
| | The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the U.S., Sydney |
| | The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the U.S., New York (?): |
| | entrance and general view |
| | 3 'Sydney Tour', April 1st to 24th, 1903: Harbour ferry; water views |
| | 5 Sydney Ferries Ltd booking hall; portrait of FKM, aged 17; group |
| | portrait of 3 females (Mrs Barbara Ayers, Kathleen Ayers and Madge Stirling |
| | (?)) and FKM |
| | Walker Hospital, Concord: 2 views |
| | 9 Harbour views, including the Customs House |
| | 11 Ship; a Harbourside house |
| | 13 A yacht; ferry passengers |
| | Pt Melbourne: paddlesteamer and quayside spectators |
| | 17 Sydney Harbour (North Shore?); steamer |
| | 19 Shipping in Harbour; ferry dock; Circular Quay |
| | Beach scene; Harbour view |
| | 23 Circular Quay; Lavender Bay dock |
| | 25 St Mary's RC Cathedral, 2 views |
| | Wynyard St; Town Hall |
| | The Thos. Walker Convalescent Hospital Gatehouse (1891-3); |
| | Presbyterian church, Manly (1892); and tram at Circular Quay |
| | 31 Dock; ferry |
| | 33 Steamers, tugs, sailing ships; Government House, Melbourne, from |
| | the Yarra |
| | man with gun and dogs, rabbit burrows: country scene |
| | Harbour view; clipper at anchor |
| | Steam launch; women of the party – see p. 5 |
| | 39 Steam yacht; estuarine haven |
| | Clipper nudged by tugs; crowd on pier |
| | The Equitable Life Assurance Society of the U.S. – see p. 1; |
| | St Philip's Cathedral (?) |
| | FKM with dog; FKM's cousin: either Kathleen or Madge (?) |
| | Rural church; miniature portrait of Mrs Lucy Milne (?); farewell at |
| | railway station; Hyères, southern France |
| | Laneways: "Hyères (old town) & rue Paradis", with herd of goats |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- portrait of a girl; woman peeling potatoes: Zoe, 1905; people standing on rocks at "The Kranz", 'about 4 miles from Ermelo' Mrs Plowes, and 'self'[Hugh Milne, FKM's brother] at a public picnic in aid of the Wes. Church, Ermelo, Transvaal
- Building under construction using pulleys and wooden scaffolding 2 shots; motor launch on the water; portrait of woman all in Sydney
- 55 Massed students: "The Real Commem., Tivoli" Adelaide University
- Woman on a horse; 3 men dancing: "R-L, Tom Russell, Dunbar Pool, Ken Milne, March 1905". FKM is aged 19
- 60 2 men on a pier: FKM on the right
- 61 "'Byethorne', Ayers Hill Rd, Stirling, residence of Wm. Milne and Geo Milne" FKM's uncles; horseman at a gathering: "Alan, Penny, Hazel at Point to Point, Saturday July 21st 1906"
- Man (presumably 'W. B. S.') holding dog, Mt Lofty, 16 January 1909. Notes on the back of the photo read: 'How is the game? Would advise you to stick to Sydney & NSW if anything doing there, very slow here. Hot & dusty. Expect to return end of month or early in Feb. Best luck. Yours sincerely, W. B. S.'
- Portraits of individuals: the largest and smallest, WBS (?); the future George V (?); a postcard addressed to FKM at Robertson & Marks: 'At Bert's Wedding" Bert and WBS (?); FKM and 2 male friends plus one female friend (cropped), titled "'Koorawatha', Sydney"
- 65 "Adelaide University Commem., 1906" same as #55; parade along King William St, Adelaide
- 66 "Sydney" yacht crewed by 4 men: "Bert Aggater, Humphries, Earl Pitt and 'Yours Agumfit'", according to names on the reverse
- 67 "Victor Harbour 1907", 4 ladies and 2 (?) men in a row boat on the Hindmarsh River 2 shots
- 68 2 women in fancy dress: 2 shots
- 69 Children at the beach: bathing boxes and belvidere on dunes behind; family group in a garden
- Another family group at the beach
- Group in the bush; couple playing cricket; l-r, "Hazel, Githa and Penny Boothby"; "Hazel (r?) and Githa (l?), 1908" presumably Hazel Fotheringham
- 5 of FKM's fellow boarders (?): "Gillespie, Adams, Andrew, Shrimpton, Janneaux, Ybrad and Allawah Push, Sydney 1907"
- Portrait of Shrimpton (?): "June 08"; view of Harbour reach with men on tennis court in foreground: "Shrimpton, Noad, Waisner, Burke, Milne Sydney 1908".
- At the office: "Robertson and Marks staff, Sydney, 27 Oct 08, 1-r: Robertson, Gould, De Putron, Pitt, Milne, Miss Robertson". The order of the men is altered in the second shot.
- 7 men in a boat: "Allowah and Yebrad Launch Picnic, Middle Harbour, Sydney Oct. 08"
- 84 "Byethorne" Mt Lofty, Adelaide, former home of Sir William Milne
- "Allowah" and "Yebrad" [or Ybrad] (adjoining boarding-houses),Musgrave Street, Mosman, Sydney October 1908

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- Water view: "Cremorne Mosman Bay, Sydney, 08"
- "Yebrad Push of 1907" FKM (?) with child on his knee
- 89 "The Laperouse Sports, 07" FKM sitting 2nd from left, with bottle of champagne
- 90 Musgrave St, Mosman, Sydney 08
- 91 Photo of "Rugby [match?], Sydney, 1908" missing from album Back cover (possibly an Eastern European church)

Loose items:-

- "'Allawah' and 'Yebrad' Push, Sydney, October 1908";
- "'Allawah' and 'Yebrad' Push, Middle Harbour, Sydney, Oct. 08";

Portrait of 3 boys: photo mounted on card;

AMP building: surmounting sculpture; view at Goolwa, SA;

News clipping: Obituary of Pte Kenneth Gordon, 25.4.1916;

The Advertiser, 7.12.1909: Obituary of Sir Henry Bundey (FKM's uncle);

Newspaper article: 'Adelaide Architecture', c. 1918;

Photo of Elizabeth Milne: Daily Mail, 8.9.1927;

Tender Notice: AMP Building, Clare, SA, 1916;

Voucher for play performed at Naracoorte Town Hall, 23-25.11.1967;

Lock of blonde hair tied with blue wool

NOTE: See S27/5/1 for what may be an errant photo from this album.

- S26/2/1 C.L Jessop House, Medindie, exterior view from Dutton Tce. Initial 1910 design. B&W photo.
- S26/2/2 C.L Jessop House, 1910. Interior view from Entrance Hall to Inner Hall. B&W photo.
- S26/2/3 C.L Jessop House, 1910. Interior view from Drawing Room to Dining Room. B&W photo.
- S26/2/4 C.L Jessop House, 1910. Interior view from Dining Room to Drawing Room Ingle. B&W photo.
- S26/2/5 C.L Jessop House, 1920 extension. Interior of Smoking Room. B&W photo.
- S26/2/6 C.L Jessop House, 1920. Interior of Smoking Room. B&W photo.
- 7 terraced bungalows for W.H. Gray's Estate, Hindley St. 1st tender called 1911. Exterior view from S-E.
- S26/2/8 Dudley C. Turner Residence, North Adelaide, 1913. Exterior view from Stanley St.
- S26/2/9 Dudley C. Turner Residence. Interior view of Billiard Room, added 1919.
- S26/2/10 Group photo: 17 men, including FKM, centre front, and 2 women. A post-WW2 Thelma Duryea photo of colleagues in the building industry, possibly following a dinner convened by FKM.
- S26/2/11 Group photo, 3 ladies probably Mrs Hazel Milne to the right of her husband, FKM and a boy: presentation of a cheque, possibly a charitable donation. A Krischock photo post-WW2.
- S26/2/12 "'Yalpara', about 25 miles north east of Orroroo. Built about the 1860s by John Ragless Snr . Mr Ragless is on the horse, the women in crinolines are all members of the Ragless family."
- S26/2/13 "'Angmering', Enfield. Original house of Ragless family on original 80 acre section."
- S26/2/14 Portrait of F.K. Milne, aged possibly 25 35.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

The Lady Mayoress 1938, Mrs A.G. (Jean) Barrett, at the opening of Adelaide S26/2/15 Rowing Club season. A News & Mail photograph. B&W Krischock photo of guests at Lunch at the South Australian Hotel, 10 S26/2/16 November 1938. Left to right. K.M. Yelland (back to camera); Lionel Lindsay, artist, Sydney; Louis Laybourne Smith, President RAIA; B.J. Waterhouse, architect and artist, Sydney; F. Kenneth Milne, President SAIA; Will Ashton, artist, Sydney; Dean W. Berry, Vice President, SAIA; Louis McCubbin, Director, National Gallery; J.D. Cheesman, Hon. Secretary SAIA. S26/2/17/1-6 F.K. Milne in advanced years. Sepia portrait photo by Rembrandt Studios, Adelaide "Sunnyside", North Adelaide, (F.K.Milne's residence). B&W Darian Smith S26/2/18 photo of exterior from Stanley St. S26/2/19 "Sunnyside", North Adelaide. Interior view of Sitting Room. S26/2/20 "Sunnyside", North Adelaide. Interior view of a Bedroom. S26/2/21 "Sunnyside", North Adelaide. Another interior view of same Bedroom. "Sunnyside", North Adelaide. Exterior view of rear. Krischock photo. S26/2/22 S26/2/23 "Sunnyside", North Adelaide. Duplicate of #22. S26/2/24 "Sunnyside", North Adelaide. Exterior view of front. Krischock photo. B&W portrait of FKM – a duplicate of #14 – to illustrate a 'Friday sporting' S26/2/25 column in The Advertiser. S26/2/26/1-2 Duplicates of #14 S26/2/27 B&W portrait of 'F. Kenneth Milne FRAIA, Adelaide'. A Dickinson-Monteath photo. An accompanying photocopy of the same subject is marked 'c. 1935', i.e., when FKM turned 50. S26/2/28/1-3 Three small snapshots of the Lady Mayoress in an eight rowed by members of the Adelaide Rowing Club – likely to be in 1938 (see #15). Large b&w photo of Captain Charles Sturt. (4 copies). O/S. Not located S26/3/1/1-4 S26/3/2 Large b&w photo of Adelaide Oval Scoreboard with F.K. Milne in front. O/S. Not located 7.2015. Small photos of Equity Chambers. Originally in an envelope marked "Photos S26/3/3-9 of small building, Mildura, NSW" [Victoria]. '1937' on plaque on building. 'Old Landmark in city to go': captioned photo of cottages in Austin St. S26/3/10 Adelaide, from The News, 14 June 1939. S26/3/11 Copy of the press photo of S26/3/10 and the envelope in which it was delivered. Note the man on the adjacent rooftop. Photograph of a gentleman on the steps of The Adelaide Club, North Terrace. S26/3/12 S26/3/13 "Kangaroo Island trip, 1939. Left to right, back row: Bill Campbell, Dr Carr, 'Michealmore', Manager AMP, Charlie Small, Henry Lloyd; front row: Jim Hall, J.H. Gosse, H.W. Lloyd, F.K. Milne, Dr T.G. Wilson" – photograph of the men grouped outside what may be a hotel. Photo of cricket team – FKM seated second from right. The players are likely S26/3/14 to be architects, e.g., W Tapp, scorer (spotted tie); (on his left shoulder) S Jackman; next but one, C W Rutt; front row, to right of dark-suited figure, P R Claridge; to FKM's left, H H Cowell.

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| S26/3/15 | Photo of cricket team – the opponents of the above; the officials and the shed in the background are the same |
|----------|---|
| S26/3/16 | Architects who entered the Adelaide Railway Station design competition. |
| 220,0,10 | W S Smith photo of the men standing on the steps of the Education Building, |
| | Flinders St, about mid-1925. |
| S26/3/16 | Top Row, r-l: J R S Evans; A M Opie; W Lucas; W H Bagot; F H Counsell; |
| | E P Dancker (facing to his r); H E Fuller; H F R Culley |
| | 2 nd Row: S Jackman (tall forehead); L K Kaines; A E Welbourn (Asst Engr- |
| | in-Chief); W D Cowell (below Culley) |
| | 3 rd Row: E H McMichael (with hat); C G Lawson; L Laybourne Smith; |
| | F L P Goddard; H H Cowell (below Dancker); P R Claridge |
| | Front Row: C W Rutt; W H Harral; F K Milne; J McGuire (Rwys Comr); |
| | H L Jackman (Pres. SAIA); W A Webb (Chief Rwys Comr); J H Laity; |
| | A McB Bonython – see S327/9, p. 85, for captioned press photo |
| S26/3/17 | FKM's own house, South Tce, Kensington Gardens, 1913. |
| S26/3/18 | Entrance front of AMP Chambers, Clare, of 1916-17 |
| S26/3/19 | Interior of kitchen – possibly at Arbury Park |
| S26/3/20 | Interior of library- lounge – probably at Arbury Park |
| S26/3/21 | Downer House, Arbury Park, exterior, sepia photograph by Harold Cazneaux |
| S26/3/22 | Downer House, Arbury Park, as above |
| S26/3/23 | Downer House, Arbury Park, as above |
| S26/3/24 | Goldsbrough Mort and Co Ltd, North Terrace, Adelaide, exterior - distant |
| S26/3/25 | Goldsbrough Mort and Co Ltd, North Terrace, Adelaide, exterior – close up |
| | |
| S26/4 | Colour photo mortacit of E.V. Milno 1079, by House Duoyvell, In frame O/S |
| \$20/4 | Colour photo portrait of F.K.Milne, 1978, by Harry Browell. In frame. O/S. Not located 7.2015. |
| | Not located 7.2013. |
| S26/5 | "The Grange" by Jim Thurmer, 1975: large colour photo of Capt Charles |
| 320/3 | Sturt's home at Grange, with water in foreground. Framed. O/S. Not located |
| | 7.2015. |
| | 1.2013. |
| | |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

European Tour, 1933

Series 27
Special List.

Brochures, maps, visiting cards, programmes, photographs and postcards collected by F.K. Milne during his European tour of 1933. Various dates. 10 cm. See special list for details of printed items (excluding postcards & photographs). A few of the postcards were received by Milne in the form of correspondence in 1933 but appear to have been retained by him as part of a pictorial record of buildings and gardens. In boxes

| Series De | escription |
|---------------|--|
| S27/1/1-18 Gu | uide Books for buildings in – London, Scotland, Pompeii |
| S27/1/1 | Booklet – St. George's Chapel, Windsor Castle, and its precincts |
| S27/1/2 | Booklet – Scottish National War Memorial Official Guide, 1930 |
| S27/1/3 | Booklet – The History of Taymouth Castle |
| S27/1/4/1-10 | Valentine's Snapshots - Tower of London. 9 of 12 survive here. |
| S27/1/5 | Booklet - St Iveagh Bequest, Ken Wood House, London |
| S27/1/6 | P |
| S271//7 | Booklet – Gloucester Cathedral |
| S27/1/8 | Booklet – A Descriptive Account of the Palace of Westminster |
| S27/1/9 | Booklet – The Australian's Guide Book to London, 1930 |
| S27/1/10 | Booklet – Crathie Parish Church, Scotland |
| S27/1/11 | Dried plant material (heather) |
| S27/1/12 | Booklet - Chester, Notes on the Cathedrals |
| S27/1/13 | Booklet - Parish Church – Widecombe-in-the-Moor |
| S27/1/14 | Booklet - Chertsey Golf Club |
| S27/1/15 | Booklet - Liverpool Cathedral |
| S27/1/16 | Booklet – Madame Tussaud's Exhibition, 1933 |
| S27/1/17 | Booklet – Book of the Pageant Greenwich, 1933 |
| S27/1/18 | Riccordo di Pompei – concertina of 32 views |

S27/2/1-18 Pamphlets on churches, palaces and castles. Includes envelope marked "Buildings to see": 3 typewritten pages

| | ramgs to see . S type written pages |
|-------------|--|
| S27/2/1 | Ye Olde Cheshyre Cheese Chop House Menu, 29 May 1933 |
| S27/2/2 | Brochure - Clifton Hotel, Promenade, Southport |
| S27/2/3 | Hine's Map 'of features of interest down the River Thames' |
| S27/2/4/1-5 | Booklet - Gretna Green Marrying Establishments, past and present – |
| | 4 x postcards loose inside |
| S27/2/5 | Map of Routes, London General Omnibus Co Ltd., 1933 |
| S27/2/6 | The London Street Guide |
| S27/2/7 | Map of London's Underground Railways |
| S27/2/8 | Guide - Church of St Mary the Virgin, Iffley |
| S27/2/9 | Guide - 1933 in Great Britain and Ireland |
| S27/2/10 | Guide - Windermere Parish Church &War Memorial Chapel |
| S27/2/11 | Guide - Kew Palace |
| S27/2/12/1 | Guide - Rochester Castle |
| S27/2/12/2 | Certificate from The Old Curiosity Shop – placed inside the above |
| | guide |
| | |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| S27/2/13 | Guide - The Wells Clock, Wells, Somerset |
|----------|---|
| S27/2/14 | Map of Stockholm |
| S27/2/15 | Brochure - The Building Centre, London |
| S27/2/16 | Brochure – 'To the Derby by St Dunstan's' [coach service] |
| S27/2/17 | Greenwich Pageant, June 16-24, 1933, The Mecca Cafés Menu |
| S27/2/18 | Envelope marked "Buildings to see" (3 typewritten pages) |

S27/3/1-17 Miscellaneous programmes, sporting association brochures, postcards, catalogues. Includes those relating to Adelaide Rowing Club: opening of the new boat house, 31st October 1931; rock garden plants; the Universal "New Health" House exhibited at the Ideal Home Exhibition, Olympia, 1933; The Architectural Association, 85th Annual Report, 11 May 1933.

| S27/3/1 | Ceylon Lawn Tennis Assoc., Davis Cup programme, 5 April 1933 |
|------------|---|
| S27/3/2 | "Queen's" Gleneagles Gold Course, Scotland - scorecard |
| S27/3/3 | SA Rowing Assoc., 1930, King's Cup programme, with editing in |
| | pencil |
| S27/3/4 | Sturt's Home Open - brochure |
| S27/3/5 | Royal Tournament June 5 th 1933 at Olympia - programme |
| S27/3/6 | Empty envelope marked 'postcards for home' |
| S27/3/7 | Adelaide Rowing Club: opening of the new boat house, 31 October |
| | 1931 - programme |
| S27/3/8 | Das ift der Mann! – postcard picturing Hitler and swastika. Song |
| | lyrics. |
| S27/3/9 | National Sporting Trophies Exhibition, London, 1933 - catalogue |
| S27/3/10 | Claygate Brickfields Ltd., 1932. Price List |
| S27/3/11 | Henley Royal Regatta, 1933 - programme |
| S27/3/12 | Hyder & Sons, Old Forge Ironworks, "The Spoute House" - brochure |
| S27/3/13 | Rock garden plants: Price List of Abingdon Nursery |
| S27/3/14/1 | The Universal "New Health" House exhibited at The Ideal Home |
| | Exhibition, Olympia, 1933 - brochure |
| S27/3/14/2 | Genozo toothpaste dispenser - advertisement |
| S27/3/15 | Lucifer Golfing Society, 6 th Annual 'Dinner to British Empire |
| | Overseas Golfers' to have the honour of meeting H.R.H. The Prince |
| | of Wales K.G. – plan of tables. Savoy Hotel 12/7/33 |
| S27/3/16 | "Jolly Roger", a new musical burlesque – Lyceum Theatre |
| | programme |
| S27/3/17 | The Architectural Association, 85 th Annual Reception, 11/5/33 - |
| | programme |

S27/4/1 Pamphlets, menus, guides, etc. collected on the *Orontes* and *Oronsay* and other boat trips while on tour in 1933.

S27/5/1 Numbered and listed B&W photos of buildings and events while on tour. There is some consistency within the typed list, but many items are missing from that list. A supplementary list follows of numbered envelopes, their titles (given, verbatim, by Hazel Milne) and the number of photos in each envelope.

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

S27/5/1 continued

| 6 | Big Ben (1) |
|----------|--|
| 12 | Swimming Pool (1) |
| 13 | Daily Express, Fleet Street |
| 18 | Ferrys in Germany (7, including one postcard) |
| 19 | Dykes in Holland; Amsterdam; Barge on Zuiderzee (4) |
| 20 | Dutch in native costume (5) |
| 26 | School in Hilversum (4) |
| 28 | Flying from Amsterdam to London; Schephel Airodrome to Croydon (4) |
| 29 | Rickshaw at Colombo (1 + '12 Choice Snapshot Photographs of KANDY') |
| 34 | Suez Canal; Port Said (6) |
| 39 | Women washing in street, Toulon (1) |
| 40 | Gibraltar (4, including 2 postcards) |
| 41 | Board ship life; Gullu Gullu; Race Game; Entering Outer Harbor (6) |
| 42 | Changing of the guards; Trooping the color (6) |
| 43 | State coach for Levee; Life Guards; Cenotaph; Windsor Castle Grounds (5) |
| 45 | Henley (5) |
| 46 | London Traffic; Buses; Taxi; Butcher Shop window; Bond Street (6) |
| 47 | Caledonian Market; Display of fruit & vegetables; Chelsea Flower Show (6) |
| 49 | River Thames; Typical views; Locks (9) |
| 50 | Windermere (9) |
| 51 | Brixham trawlers (2) |
| 54 | Rhododendrons in garden & hedge, Surry (2) |
| 56 | Shooting grouse in Scotland (8) |
| 57 | Taymouth Castle, by Aberfeldy; Trout fishing (9, including 4 postcards) |
| 59 | Scottish scenery & Bridges over Stream; Lochs Lomond & Duich (4) |
| 65 | English Barn; Thatched Cottage[s] (11) |
| | Loose photos:- |
| | - Peter Pan sculpture by Frampton, London |
| | - 'Canadian War Memorial, erected in Hyde Park, London, prior to being |
| | sent to Canada' |
| | - ?FKM and friend on ?rocks near Sydney Harbour, c. 1908 – a photo |
| | possibly displaced from the S26 Album |
| | |
| S27/6 | Miscellaneous brochures and booklets |
| S27/6/1 | Souvenir of Abbotsford – guidebook |
| S27/6/2 | Holy Trinity of Adelaide – guidebook |
| S27/6/3 | Memorials: brochure of H H Martyn & Co. Ltd, specialist craftsmen in |
| 2277 073 | Memorial & architectural [& ecclesiastical] construction |
| S27/6/4 | Properties of Timbers Imported into Australia – handbook, 1961 |
| S27/6/5 | The Stockholm City Hall – guidebook written by Ragnar Ostberg, 1930 |
| S27/6/6 | The John Flynn Memorial Church, Alice Springs – guidebook written by the |
| | building's architect, Arthur Philpott |
| S27/6/7 | South Australia, Originally a Province – Why? – booklet written by Travers |
| · · · · | Borrow, Pioneers' Association of SA |
| S27/6/8 | Lettering & Layout for Art Students – booklet compiled by Allan F Sierp |
| - | C , |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 28

Colour transparencies, colour photographs and postcards of places around the world.

| S28/1/1 | 5 colour slides of 'Seascape', the Milnes' holiday house at Victor Harbour, |
|---------|--|
| | 1957 |
| | 2 colour slides of 'Sunnyside', N. Adelaide, 1955-6 |
| S28/1/2 | 1 colour slide of Goldsbrough Mort building, North Tce; |
| | 2 colour slides of Norwich Union building, Waymouth St; |
| | 2 colour slides of Milne, Boehm, Ellis & Bulbeck offices, N. Adelaide, 1956; |
| | 3 colour slides of H C Sleigh building, Pirie St, 1957 |
| S28/1/3 | 17 colour slides of 'Arbury Park' and grounds |
| S28/1/4 | 4 colour slides of the 'Arbury Park' chapel |
| S28/1/5 | 2 colour photos (1 duplicate) of the architects' N. Adelaide offices, 1956; |
| | 4 colour photos (2 duplicates) of the H C Sleigh building, 1957 |
| S28/1/6 | 4 colour photos (2 duplicates) of the chapel; |

POSTCARDS

NORWAY

28/2/1-11 Bergen fra Rundemannen

Bergen, Floibanen [looking up] Bergen, Utsikt fra Ulrikken

1 sepia photo of 'Arbury Park' house

Bergen, Fisketorvet

Finse

Finse, Bergensbanen

Bergen, Floibanen [looking down]

Kongsnut, Hardangerjøkelen

Blaisen, ditto

Dæmmevasshytten, ditto

Oslo, Nationalteatret

Nos 1-11 in envelope, 'I Jernbanekioskene', marked 'Finse'

SWEDEN

28/2/12 Stadshus ... Hallen

HOLLAND

28/2/13-30 Amsterdam, Gebouw Verkeerspolitie – Overtoom, P W, 1924

Modern Amsterdam, Marco Poloschool

Modern Amsterdam, Huizen a/d Reinier Winkeleskade

Amsterdam, Hembrugstraat

Amsterdam, Panorama Pr. Hendrikkade

Amsterdam, Binnen-Amstel

Amsterdam, Luchthaven Schiphol-aankomst

Amsterdam, Heerengracht Amsterdam, Heerengracht

House and windmill in landscape

Weesper, Korenmolen Watermolens hij Alkmaar

Traditional Dutch interior – duplicates

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

HOLLAND

S28/2/13-30 Children in traditional dress, Marken

continued Two girls knitting, Marken

Children playing, Volendam Amsterdam, Damrak met Beurs

Nos 13-30 in 'Vulpenhouders' envelope marked 'Amsterdam'

DENMARK

S28/2/31, 31a København, Raadhuspladsen; Kronborg Slot

FRANCE

S28/2/32-34 Paris, Abbaye de Saint-Denis

Paris, La Madeleine Paris, L'Opéra

GIBRALTAR

S28/2/35-36 Southport Gate

War Memorial and Promenade

YEMEN

S28/2/37-39 Aden. Round the Crescent

Aden, Fruit retailer

Aden, Landing of the Prince of Wales, 1.11.1921

ITALY

S28/2/40-44 Napoli, Vesuvio: il cratere

Napoli, Fontana Santa Lucia Napoli, via Nazario Sauro

Napoli, via Caracciolo – lungomare

Napoli-Mergellina

SCOTLAND

S28/2/45-81 Edinburgh, E Princes St Gardens

Edinburgh, Princes St from the E Edinburgh Castle & Art Galleries Edinburgh Castle & Esplanade

Scottish National War Memorial, Edinburgh Castle

Ditto

Ditto, from N-W (duplicates)

Ditto, Royal Scots Fusiliers' Memorial Edinburgh, Holyrood & Arthur's Seat

Edinburgh from the Castle Edinburgh, E end of Princes St

Scottish-American War Memorial, W Princes St Gardens, Edinburgh

Floral clock, W Princes St Gardens, Edinburgh The Forth Bridge, from South Queensferry Old Bridge of forth, Stirling (duplicates)

The Palace, Stirling Castle

Ditto

Stirling Castle (duplicates) Stirling Castle from Back Walk The Bathing Pool, St Andrews R&A Club House, St Andrews

Ditto and Grand Hotel

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

SCOTLAND

S28/2/45-81 Swilcan Burn & First Green, St Andrews Continued The Younger Graduation Hall, St Andrews

Eilean Donan Castle & Dornie Ferry, Ross-shire

Sgur Uran & Sgur Carroch from Loch Shiel, Ross-shire

Old Bridge of Dee, Deeside Melrose Abbey (moonlight) Balmoral Castle from the river

The Chancel, Crathie Church, Balmoral

Crathie Church

Ditto

Dining Room Window, Taymouth Castle

Abbotsford from the E The Library, Abbotsford

The Chinese Drawing Room, Abbotsford (duplicates)

Dunfermline Abbey, N-E of nave Malmsmead, Lorna Doone's farm

LONDON

Beefeaters, Tower of London

S28/2/82-129 Tower of London & Tower Bridge

Tower of London

Series of small sepia photos: Tower of London;

Crown Jewels, Tower of London; Yeomen Warders, Tower of London

The State Crown of Queen Mary, consort of George V

The Imperial State Crown The King's Royal Sceptre

Horse Guards – building, Whitehall

Mansion House, National Provincial Bank & Bank of England

Oxford Circus Cheapside

The Guards' Chapel, east end

Ditto, the pulpit Ditto, west end 10 Downing Street All Hallows, the nave

Ditto, the crypt – Chapel of St Francis

Ditto, The Lamp of Maintenance, Toc H Chapel

Ditto, Toc H Chapel

Buckingham Palace – card sent to FKM, 1.6.1934, by Dudley Turner

Ditto & Victoria Memorial

Ditto

Ditto & guards

Sentry on guard, Whitehall

Grenadier Guards of Wellington Barracks

Coldstreams relieving Grenadiers Royal Horse Guards, Whitehall Changing Guard, St James's Palace

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

LONDON

S28/2/82-129 Parade, Horse Guards, Whitehall

continued Sentries, Whitehall

Changing guard

Royal Artillery Memorial, Hyde Park Corner (sculpted by Jagger) Lord Kitchener Memorial, Horse Guards Parade (sculpted by Tweed)

The Guards' Memorial, St James's Park

Their Majesties, the King and Queen (George V & Mary)

Houses of Parliament British Museum Tower Bridge

Hampton Court Palace, west front Ditto, fountain in East Garden Ditto, The Lion Gateway Ditto, The Broad Walk Ditto, Tudor Garden Ditto, crocus time Kew Palace, Kew Queen's Cottage, Kew

Bluebells, Kew Daffodils, Kew

LONDON

S28/2/130-135 Six Gravure Views of the Selfridge Store & Hanging Gardens of London:

The Selfridge Store (duplicates)

The Vine Walk

Water Garden, looking east Lily Pond in Alpine Gardens Old English Garden, looking west

Rose Garden Pool

ENGLAND

county capitals, Winchester, including a Set of 12 Views in Sepia:

rural towns, Cathedral, nave villages Ditto, north aisle

S28/2/136-158 Ditto, from the south-east

College Cloisters Ditto, School Ditto, in the School Cathedral, chantries

Ditto, King Arthur's Round Table

Ditto, north transept Winchester, West Gate

Cathedral, from the north-west

Ditto, reredos Ditto, choir stalls Cathedral Close

College, Chamber Court

Ditto, Hall

Cathedral, nave, 1816

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

ENGLAND

county capitals, rural towns, villages

Winchester, continued College, Cloisters, 1816 Ditto, Schoolroom, 1816

S28/2/136-158 Ditto, Entrance, with Warden's House, 1816

continued Ditto, Chapel, 1816 Ditto, Library, 1816

The Trusty Servant: illustration and verse

ENGLAND Windsor:

rural, continued Windsor Castle, Henry VIII's Gateway

S28/2/159-202 Ditto, East Terrace

Ditto, North Front Ditto, Castle Hill Ditto, The Long Walk

Ditto, Military Knights' Quarters

Ditto, St George's Chapel

Ditto, St George's Chapel & Horseshoe Cloisters

Ditto, Chapel Choir (duplicates)
Ditto, view from the chapel
Ditto, from the bridge
Ditto, Round Tower

Ditto, Statue of George III

(Windsor Castle: The State Apartments, a set of 8 cards:)

Ditto, Picture Gallery

Ditto, King Charles II Dining Room

Ditto, Van Dyck Room Ditto, Rubens Room

Ditto, King Charles II Dining Room (differs)

Ditto, Grand Reception Room

Ditto, State Bedroom

Ditto, Van Dyck Room (differs) Eton College, The Quadrangle

Etonians (duplicates) Eton, Keats Lane

The Forster Monument, All Hallows Berkynge Church

Oxford: Magdalen Tower and Bridge Ditto, Magdalen Tower from the Bridge

Ditto, Broad Street

Ditto, St Giles & Martyrs' Monument

Ditto, Hertford College Quad

Ditto, River Thames Ditto, An Oxford Eight

Iffley Church Bath, The Circus Bath, Royal Crescent

Bath, Grand Pump Room Annexe

Bath, Roman Bath

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

ENGLAND Bath, Bath Abbey, Fan Vaulting

rural, continued Dunmow, The Clock House - engraving

S28/2/159-202 Ditto, photograph

Liverpool, Cathedral Ditto, The Tower Ditto, The Choir

Ditto, The Lady Chapel

ENGLAND

Torquay, from a 'Packet of 12 Artistic Real Sepia Photogravure

rural, continued I

Post Cards':

S28/2/203-227 Torquay, Tor Abbey Gardens

Ditto, Princess Gardens & Vane Hill

Ditto, from Vane Hill Ditto, Tor Abbey Sands Ditto, Tor Abbey Gardens

Ditto, Princess Gardens & Vane Hill (differs)

Ditto, Approach to Anstey's Cove Ditto, Corbyn's Head Beach Ditto, Terrace Walk & Vane Hill

Ditto, Cockington Village

Ditto, Cockington Forge (duplicates)

Ditto, Babbacombe

Ditto, Babbacombe Slopes Ditto, Oddicombe Beach

Ditto, Oddicombe Beach (differs)

Ditto (?), House, 7.9.1932, from envelope marked 'Ravelrig', 3.9.1933

Padstowe, Marble Rocks

Trevone Bay
Trevone Beach
Lynmouth Harbour
Lynmouth, Cottage Hotel
Lynmouth, Cliff Railway

Porlock Hill

Great Comberton – thatched cottage

Near Winchcombe, A Cotswold Cottage – cruck-framed

Cropthorne – thatched cottages.

(These last three marked 'from Hugh' [Milne])

ENGLAND

Castle Combe, Wiltshire

rural, continued Ditto, A Row of Ancient Gables S28/2/228- Ditto, view towards bridge (duple)

Ditto, view towards bridge (duplicates)
Ditto, The Cottage over the Arch

Ditto, the church & [market] cross

Ditto, Old Roman Bridge

Ditto, The Bridge Ditto, Old Cottages

Ditto, view beyond the bridge

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

ENGLAND

rural, continued S28/2/228-271

Great Malvern, Worcs., Abbey Hotel – card addressed to Mrs Sidney Ayers, sent by Annabel Wood, 29 October 1933

Owlpen Church & House – card sent to FKM in London, 24.6.1933

Henley-in-Arden, High Street

Stratford-on-Avon, The New Memorial Theatre

Unidentified garden

Ditto

Ditto

Unidentified elevated view of town or suburb. (This and the previous three photos were probably taken in Australia, but filed here.)

Ann Tyson's Cottage, Wordsworth Lodge, Hawkshead

Ditto, another view

Pillared House, Hawkshead

Church Hill, Hawkshead

Flag Street, Hawkshead

Hawkshead Church – interior

Ditto – exterior

'6-View Letter Card of Hawkshead', Collotypes

Ferry hotel, Windermere

Detail of carving in the Chapter House, York Minster

Bootham Bar, Minster, and Queen Margaret's Gateway, York

York Minster, west front

Ditto, the Great West Door

Ditto, the 15th-century choir screen

Ditto, altar and reredos

Ditto, Chapter House Doorway

Low Petergate, York

St William's College doorway, York

The Cellarium, Fountains Abbey

View from the lake, Fountains Abbey

The entrance gateway, Fountains Hall

6-View Letter Card of Brixham

White Horse Hotel, Ipswich

The Pickwick Room, Great White Horse Hotel, Ipswich

Moor Park Club – golf links

Felix Hotel & Putting Course, Felixstowe

Seafront gardens, Felix Hotel & Annexe, Felixstowe

The Dormie House, Moss Vale (4 copies)

AUSTRALIA

(Old) Parliament house, Canberra

S28/2/272-285 Ditto (duplicates)

Ditto

Ditto

View from ditto

Yarralumla, Canberra

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

AUSTRALIA

S28/2/272-285 Entrance, Hotel Canberra

continued Hotel Canberra & Black Mountain (duplicates)

Australian Institute of Anatomy, Canberra

Civic Centre, Black Mountain, Mt Ainslie, Canberra

Blossom Time, Canberra

View from Mt Ainslie: Parliament house in background, Canberra

View from Red Hill, Canberra

View towards War Memorial and Mt Ainslie, Canberra 'Burswood', the old home of the Hentys, Portland, Victoria

| S28/3 | Miscellaneous items collected during 1933 trip and subsequently |
|----------|---|
| S28/3/1 | Sudoku puzzles, 1933 vintage, on SS Oronsay letterhead |
| S28/3/2 | Small envelope marked 'Metatone by Park Davis & Co.' |
| S28/3/3 | Small envelope issued by jewellers of Torquay, Devon |
| S28/3/4 | Business card of Haywards Ltd, architectural metalworkers, London |
| S28/3/5 | Business card of Hyder & Sons, ironworks, Sevenoaks, Kent |
| S28/3/6 | 6 designs for monograms representing 'FKM', 'KM' and 'KLM' |
| | prepared by Finnigans, New Bond St, London |
| S28/3/7 | Invoice issued by W W Greener Ltd, Pall Mall, for 12-bore shotgun |
| S28/3/8 | FKM's calling card used as a birthday card, with good wishes |
| | expressed by Hazel and Lance Milne, July 1937 |
| S28/3/9 | Newspaper cutting describing Robert Mylne, 'Master Mason of |
| | Severall Kings of Scotland' |
| S28/3/10 | Photograph taken in 1941 of Hugh Milne, Lance Milne and |
| | Russell Bowes – the latter two in airforce uniforms |
| S28/3/11 | FKM's 1973 social appointments' Diary |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

<u>Chain of Office</u> Series 29

- "Chain of Office" of the President of the S.A.I.A.:-
- Covering letter from Dean W. Berry, 13 July 1956.
- Envelope formerly enclosing the letter, and drawing pin box formerly containing the Chain.
- Only four 'links' of the Chain have survived. These are 50mm-diameter brass drainage grilles joined together by knotted string.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Books Series 30/2

Special List

This series/item consists of books donated in March 1982 to the Architecture Library of the South Australian Institute of Technology (University of South Australia) by John Twopeny Architects Pty Ltd. They were selected by S.A.I.T. from those held by John Twopeny and were part of the architectural firm's collection when the bulk of books were donated to the Flinders University Architecture Archive. While none of the books were owned by F. K. Milne, they were part of his firm's holdings while he was an active principal, as was Mr. P. V. Boehm. Mr Lindsay Dawkins was an employee.

D.L.Johnson, 5 July 1982

Publications from the Pioneers Association of South Australia

Titles, in date order:-

Pioneer Medical Men in SA, n.d.

Early Mt Barker, n.d.

John Barton Hack, c. 1939

The Scots Invasion of SA, 1939

The Weaver Family, 1941

The Herberts, 1941

Capt Charles Hervey Bagot, 1942

The Yeates Family, 1942

Robert Cock, A Buffalo Pioneer, 1942

The Beare Family, 1942

W H Burford, A Pioneer Manufacturer, 1942

Capt Francis Davison of Blakiston, 1943

William and Rosina Ferguson, 1943

Reminiscences of Charles F Field, 1944

Founders of SA. 1944

The Family of Thomas & Martha Radford, 1944

William Sanders and some Canowie history, 1944 (2 copies)

The Family of Thomas & Mary Ann Taylor Masters, 1945 (2 copies)

The Fox Family of Marybank, 1945

The Cudmore Family in Australia, 1945

The Hallett Family, 1946

John Ainsworth Horrocks, 1946

Celebration of 100 Years of Responsible Government in SA, 1957

John Michael Skipper; Capt Hugh Quin; Willunga, A Pioneer District Town, 1957

Prince Regent, 1960

The White Collection, 1960

Samuel Myles, MRCSL (1797-1866), 1961

AMERICAN IRON & STEEL INSTITUTE, <u>Curtain walls of stainless steel</u>. Callenser, John H. ed. Princeton, N.J., Princeton Univ., School of Architecture, 1955.

ANDREWS, Ewart S., <u>The strength of materials</u>. London, Chapman & Hall, 1925. signed E.J. Barker 1931R.V. Boehm 1932

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Architectural Review Aug-Dec. 1913. Miscellaneous pages.

THE ARCHITECTURAL ORDERS OF THE GREEKS AND ROMANS.

(Whitehall; Melbourne, T.B. Costin, n.d.) 100 leaves of plates in folder. Two plates signed by J.M. Mauch dated 1838.

Captions in German. Verso of front cover signed R.V. Boehm, April 1931.

BRANDON, Raphael and J.A., An analysis of Gothic architecture: illustrated by a series of seven hundred examples of doorways, windows, etc., and accompanied with remarks on the several details of an ecclesiastical edifice

New edn., London, Rimell & Son, 1874. 2 vols. Both volumes bear inscription on fly leaf: 'C. Howard Marryat Esq. (on the completion of his articles) with best wishes of Driver & Reus, August 1878.' Dedication to the Most Honourable the Marquess of Northampton, P.R.S. etc., dated 1847.

BRANDON, Raphael J.A., The open timber roofs of the middle ages: illustrated by perspective and working drawings of some of the best varieties of church roofs, with descriptive letterpress

London, David Bogue, 1849

Includes bibliographical references. Flyleaf bears the inscription: 'C. Howard Marryat Esq. (on the completion of his articles), with the best wishes of Driver & Reus, August 1878'.

Howells, John M., Northern Italian Details...., U.P.C. Book Co. Inc., N. Y. MDCCCCXX11

BROKEN HILL PROPRIETARY CO. LTD., <u>Shapes and sections handbook</u>. 1937. 'R.V. Boehm' endpaper; 'R.V.B.' title page

BUILDING CENTRE, London, <u>Housing: a European survey</u>, 1936. ,Vol. 1. 'L. Dawkins' endpaper

CHAPMAN, R.W. (Prof.), <u>Reinforced concrete</u>, Adelaide, The Builder Pub. Co., n.d. Signed 'L.C. Dawkins 1927'

GOODMAN, John, <u>Mechanics applied to engineering</u>, Vol.1, 9th edn., London, Longmans Green, 1926. 'Lindsay Dawkins, University of Adelaide 1927'

GOTTSHALL, Franklin H., How to design period furniture, N.Y., Bruce Pub. Co., 1937.

GROMORT, Georges, (Translator, George Waters.) <u>Italian Renaissance architecture</u>, London, J. Tiranti, 1922.

HOLME, Charles (ed.), Sydney R. Jones, Old Houses of Holland, London, The Studio, 1913.

IONIDES, Basil, <u>Colour in everyday rooms</u>, London, Country Life Ltd., 1934. 'R.V. Boehm, 1st Oct. '35' endpaper

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

LAXTON, Henry, Examples of building construction - (being a series of working drawings to a large scale), London, Office of the Civil Engineer and The Architects' Journal, 3V., dated: 1857, No.1; 1857-1858, No.2; 1859-1860, No.3.

MODERN BUILDING PRACTICE, ed. by Percy E. Thomas, Vols. 2 & 3 only, London, Newnes, n.d.

'R.V. Boehm 26/8/38' endpapers each volume.

NICHOLSON, Peter, <u>The Principles of Architecture</u>, 5th edn., Vol. 1 only [of 3], London, Henry G. Bohn, 1841.

SPIERS, R. Phene, <u>Architectural drawing</u>, London, Cassell, 1887. half-title page signed: 'A.H. Vicars, Sydney, to F.W. Hocart'

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for F.K. Milne

Series 31

2 volumes entitled 'CASH BOOK'

<u>Volume 1</u> = 26 April 1909–30 June 1925: <u>Ledger of Receipts and Payments</u>, annotated. Loose sheets inside front cover show share transactions negotiated by A S Fotheringham & Co., 1923-4; pencilled notes on investments; and a <u>Memorandum of Agreement</u>, dated 1 April 1912, between the SA Brewing Co. and FKM. It is signed by FKM and A E Nott, the General Manager of the Brewing Co.

An <u>index</u> lists Accounts; SA Brewing Co.; Shares; Land; Kensington Gardens Church; House Mortgage; Estate William Milne; Rates & Taxes

Until October 1916, the entries are made by FKM; from January 1916, the entries are made by accountants – at first in parallel.

Accounts cover both the architectural business and private transactions.

<u>Volume 2</u> = 30 June 1925–31 December 1930: <u>Ledger of Receipts and Payments</u>, annotated. Loose sheet inside front cover gives, on both sides, an investment portfolio written in pencil. All entries are made by accountants.

Accounts cover both the architectural business and private transactions.

(A third volume partly duplicating Volume 2 may be found in Series 37.)

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for F.K. Milne

Series 32

Four hardback Ledgers: Volumes 1 (less than quarto size), 2, 3, 4 (all foolscap size) V. 1 covers 1914-25, V. 2 covers 1920-5, V. 3 covers 1925-42, V. 4 covers 1942-7

<u>Volume 1</u> contains a (a) Capital Account, a (b) Personal Account and a (c) Nominal Account. These accounts are indexed, e.g.,

- (a) 'Sunnyside' property, share account, Savings Bank
- (b) Sundry debtors, Milne Estate, Mrs H Milne
- (c) Fees & Commissions, Advertising, Rates & Taxes,

and there is a General Index.

Entries are made by accountants.

Various loose sheets: receipts, statements, etc., are inserted between the pages.

Volume 2 duplicates some of the sections in Volume 1.

There is less accounting of personal investments.

There is a thin **General Index** but no stated separation of particular accounts.

Entries are made by accountants.

One loose sheet is inserted.

<u>Volume 3</u> contains material from a 17-year period.

It is more comprehensive than Volume 2, i.e., more in the nature of Volume 1.

A General Index is relatively detailed.

Entries are made by accountants.

Loose sheets of calculations are inserted.

Volume 4 takes the coverage forward by 5 years.

There is as much material of a personal type as there is relating to the partnership.

A less-detailed <u>General Index</u> prefaces the entries which are made mostly by accountants but also by FKM himself.

Some loose sheets of draft lists, calculations, etc., are inserted.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for F.K. Milne

Series 33

One hardback foolscap-sized account book titled, '<u>Journal</u>', covering the years 1916-25. Chronological; no index.

It contains itemised accounts cross-referred from the Ledgers as well as half-yearly audits. These are signed by Austin & Slater, Accountants.

Summaries of personal accounts and those relating to the partnership are included together with a full listing of <u>Fees and Commissions</u> from January 1916 to June 1921.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for F.K. Milne

Series 34

A tall, narrow account book entitled 'Cash Book, Recipts 1916-1958'. Entirely in GKM's own hand, it covers the period 30 October 1916 – 1 May 1958. A chronological list of the proceeds of architectural commissions is entered amongst dividends, interest payments, annuities, rent, etc.

This listing should be read in conjunction with the items in both Series 31 and Series 33.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for F.K. Milne

Series 35

2 pp. extracted from *The Australian Investment Digest*, 1921:

New Capital Issues:

"The Astor" Limited

A typewritten prospectus on foolscap describing a 13-storeyed tower of flats proposed for a site on Macquarie Street, Sydney.

This item is, in effect, related to S36.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for F.K. Milne

Series 36

Item No. 1

A published prospectus describing the proposed '<u>Hotel Adelaide</u>', a 10-storeyed building of 220 rooms, to be built on North Terrace, Adelaide (on the site subsequently occupied by the Shell Building). Dated 8.10.1925

Milne & Evans were to have been architects in association; Sir Lancelot Stirling was to have been one of the directors.

Item No. 2

'Further Prospectus of "Hotel Adelaide" Ltd.' Dated 14.4.1926

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for Milne and Evans

Series 37

A hardback, foolscap-sized ledger entitled, 'Cash Book, F Kenneth Milne & Evans'. Entries, prepared by accountants, are begun in June 1925 and terminated in March 1931.

These accounts duplicate, in part, those of 'Cash Book, Volume 2' found in Series 31.

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for Milne and Evans

Series 38

One hardback, foolscap-sized volume entitled 'Ledger' in the name of F Kenneth Milne & Evans, covering the period: mid-1925 to end 1928, mainly*.

This effectively represents Volume 5 in the sequence included in Series 32.

Sparsely indexed; prepared by accountants.

Loose sheets entitled 'Ledger Balances' are interleaved.

It is noticeable that the list of 'Sundry Debtors' is far more comprehensive than the list of 'Fees & Commissions' towards the end of the 1920s.

*The 'Suspence Account' extends to the end of 1929.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for Milne and Evans

Series 39

One hardback, foolscap-sized volume entitled 'Journal' in the name of F Kenneth Milne & Evans covering the period: end 1925 to March 1931.

This set of accounts summarises transactions recorded in the Ledgers, Volumes 1 - (5). No index; prepared by accountants.

Only 18 of the 122 pages have received entries.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for Milne & Evans

Series 40

E S & A Bank Chequebook, pre-printed, of the firm, FKM & Evans.

Cheques from 26 June 1928 – 4 March 1931 have been issued. Use of the book was discontinued after the dissolution of this partnership. Cheque stubs show the payments made.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Financial Records for Milne and Evans

Series 41

A valuation of the office furniture, fixtures and fittings at the Claridge House office of F Kenneth Milne and Evans prepared by Theodore Bruce & Co., 27.2.1929. In a folder, on letterhead.

The purpose was to apportion the joint assets of the partnership upon its dissolution. FKM acknowledges the receipt of £62.0.10, being one-third of the total valuation. J R S Evans and C A Russell will each have been credited the same amount.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Draughting and Measuring Instruments

Series 42

Special List

- A stout, velvet-lined leather camera case, with short strap and, inside, a small lens cap pocket. It contains a receipt, issued by Wallace Heaton Ltd, 119 New Bond Street, London, for 12gns on 3 May 1933, a return address in case of loss, and some typewritten instructions for use of the box-type camera. Also inside is part of an 8-exposure box of Kodak Verichrome film. Various suitcase stickers are adhered to the outside: KLM, Royal dutch Air Lines, Holland; Hotel Atlantic, Goteborg, Sweden; Hotel Continental, Stockholm; Bertolini's Palace Hotel, Naples, featuring a mermaid entreating, 'Venez et vous viendrez'.
- S42/2 Allegedly a late 19th-century, leather-clad Carriage Clock box, with a hinged lid and velvet-lined interior. One side, behind which is a glass window, may be slid open once the lid is raised.
- S42/3/1-6 A collection of Draughtsman's Instruments
- Large Perspex 45° set square, inscribed 'VX104269, MM B R BOON' perhaps a previous owner who had been a soldier
- 2-4 3 x 60° plastic set-squares, one marked A G Thornton, Manchester
- 5 Empty leather case for an implement the gift of Mary Guthrie, 1933
- A velvet-lined leather case containing an ink-ruling pen plus two extra nibs
- S42/4 A collection of chromed steel Draughtsman's Instruments. Two of the ruling pens have imitation ivory handles. A brass ink compass has been added. All contained in a velvet-lined case.
- S42/5 A volume, W.J. Gordon, "Warne's Discount and Commission Tables", printed by Billing and Sons of Guildford, inscribed 'F Kenneth Milne, 1914'.

 On the inside cover is written: 'Architects' commissions on values below: £100 10%; £200 9%; £300 8.5%; £400 8%; £500 7.5%; £600 6%.

 Over these amounts, 6% [actually, 5% overwritten]. Travelling expenses etc., Advertising etc. are extra F Kenneth Milne, 1914'
- A leather-clad, velvet- and silk-lined case containing a set of drafting instruments in polished and chromed steel, some with imitation ivory handles. A hinged, inner lid may be opened to reveal where a small brass protractor is retained. This set was sold by T.F. Wiesener, Jeweller and Optician, 334-336 George Street, Sydney. The case, 15.8 by 20.2 cm, bears an engraved silver plaque: 'F Kenneth Milne/ From his "Yebrad" Chums/SYDNEY/18.3.1909".
- S42/7 A 1918, military-issue Prismatic Compass of brass and blued steel, with fitted leather case (embossed 'Jabez Cliff & Co., Walsall, 1918') and strap.
- S42/8 A small leather-bound notebook, with alphabetical fore-edge. Entries date from c. June 1926 and appear to relate to a fact-finding trip to N.S.W. undertaken by FKM in connection with the design of the proposed Hotel Adelaide.
- S42/9 A rolled, 66-foot measuring tape in a formed leather case, made by John Rabone and Sons, Birmingham, England. Hockley Abbey trademark. 'Rabone's Metallic Wired Tape', i.e., wire-reinforced plastic tape. The brass ballcatch capstan is marked, 'Wind this way'.
- S42/10 A small, silver-mounted smoothing roller with an ornate, Victorian-cutlery-style sterling silver handle bearing hallmarks for Birmingham, 1903
- S42/11 An 8 cm-diameter compass, in brass, with a separate, brass stub pedestal. Both components are contained in a fitted, velvet-lined box.

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| S42/12 | A small, steel-cased, sprung tape measure (6'6''), corroded |
|--------|---|
| S42/13 | A Micrometer, made by H. Boker (Germany), No. 1539, imperial, in a box |
| S42/14 | A 5-inch laminated-wood scale rule, donated by Wunderlich, in a leather case |
| S42/15 | A pair of ivory Parallel Rules |
| S42/16 | A pair of ebonised Parallel Rules |
| S42/17 | A wooden folding rule, 1ft., made by Hockley Abbey (J Rabone & Sons), England |
| S42/18 | A bevelled ivory, 2-foot combination rule, made by J Rabone & Sons, |
| | Birmingham, in a chamois leather case. Nickel-plated brass fittings include a |
| | central pivot with 180° markings for use as a protractor. |
| S42/19 | A 6-inch ivory scale rule, by Elliott of 449 Strand, London |
| S42/20 | A 6-inch Xylonite scale rule, donated by Certain-teed Products Corporation, |
| | U.S.A. |
| S42/21 | 'The Clinograph', cedar, Harrison's Patent – a forerunner of the adjustable set- |
| | square |
| S42/22 | A 2-foot, unmarked ramin ruler made by Stanley, Great Turnstile, Holborn, |
| | London – hinged at the mid-point |
| S42/23 | An Armstrong 12-inch scale rule |
| S42/24 | A Stanley imitation ivory 12-inch scale rule, with 1-r and r-1 1/8 th & 1/16 th |
| | markings |
| S42/25 | A small cedar set square with bevelled ebony edges |
| S42/26 | Brass or copper nameplate of the office of F.K. Milne – a recycled item |
| S42/27 | Small, modern cedar drawing board |
| | - |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

<u>Certificates</u>
Series 43
Special List

Certificates received by F.K. Milne

- S43/1 South Australian Institute of Architects, "Elected Associate" No. 67, 13 Sept 1909, signed by Alfred Wells, President; J Q Bruce, Vice-President; C W Rutt, Hon. Secretary. Framed.
- S43/2 South Australian Institute of Architects, "Elected Fellow" No. 74, 24 Jan 1916, signed by C W Rutt; H E Fuller; L Laybourne Smith. Framed.
- S43/3 The Architects Board of South Australia "Registered Architect" No. 9, 11 June 1940, signed by Guy St J Makin; Herbert H jory; L J Ewens. Framed.
- S43/4 South Australian Institute of Architects, Diploma awarded to the architect of 'Sunnyside' for 'An example of Domestic & Residential Architecture executed in or near Adelaide within the decade ending June 30th, 1943", 30 June 1943 by a jury comprising W Lindsay, Architect-in-Chief; Louis McCubbin, Director of the National Gallery; John C Goodchild (artist); Norman C Fisher, President of the SAIA; Walter H Bagot; Herbert H Jory; L Gregory Bruer; J H McConnell; Guy St J Makin. Framed.
- S43/5 The Royal Institute of British Architects "Elected Fellow" No. 4664, 6 Nov 1951, signed by officials. Framed.
- S43/6 The Royal Australian Institute of Architects "Elected Life Fellow" No. 5802, 9 Feb 1970, signed by the President and Secretary of the RAIA. (On the back is a covering letter from John Scollay, Director, dated 16 March 1970). Framed.
- S43/7 A certificate acknowledging a donation to the Sick and Crippled Children's Fund, 21 May 1937

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Sketches, Watercolours, etc.

Series 44
Special List

- S44/1 Watercolour sketch of an industrial city by M. J. McNally (? Preliminary design for a triptych mural), 1939. Unframed.
- S44/2 Watercolour sketch of an Australian outback scene by M J McNally, 1939. Unframed.
- S44/3 Watercolour sketch of an Australian beach scene by M J McNally, 1939. S44/1-3 were presented to FKM with a note, 'Sketches I mentioned to you this morning. M J McNally.' Unframed.
- S44/4 "England v Australia, Adelaide Oval"
- A laminated colour illustration from a photograph: a view from the S-E across the Oval. A note on the back of the accompanying item reads, 'Eng v Aus, January 1959. Australia won by 10 wickets to take the Ashes.' (At the time the photo was taken: Eng 240 and 2.110; Aus 476).
- S44/4 'Adelaide Oval'. [A laminated print in colour] "From the painting presented by the SACA Inc. to the Imperial Cricketers' Memorial Gallery, Lord's Ground, London. 1952". The original painting is signed by John Goodchild, 1952.
- S44/5 Photolitho print of ANZ Bank (Edmund Wright House), by Peter von Czarnecki (1971). Framed.
- S44/6 Graphite portrait, mounted. A note appended to the back reads, "Late Miss Mary Anne Overbury, by Dora Whitford [née Nicholls], 'Roslyn Vale', Myponga" (Miss Overbury was F.K. Milne's drawing teacher).
- S44/7 Pencil sketch of FKM, inscribed 'To Ken with best wishes, John Dowie, 1971.
- S44/8 Original caricature in pencil and poster paint of F.K. Milne by Lionel Coventry, c.1950s. Mounted.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Newspaper cuttings, miscellaneous ephemera

& Co. building.

Series 45
Special List

- S45/1 Complete copy of *The Australian Financial Review*, 12 September 1957, kept for 'Growth of a business, The Start: Finance, Taking Over an Existing Concern', pp. 18,19, an article written by K L Milne FCA (Aust.) and J L Rawnsley FCA (Aust.).

 K L Milne is pictured on p. 18

 Complete copy of *The Sunday Advertiser*, 20 March 1954, but for an article cut The Small Homes section conducted by the SAIA on p. 40.

 FKM is mentioned in the social pages for his attendance at a party given at 'Benacre', Glen Osmond, by the client responsible for the Goldsbrough Mort
- S45/3 Complete 24-page 'Pictorial Souvenir' of the Royal Visit a supplement to *The Sunday Advertiser*, 20 March 1954

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| | Series 46 |
|-------|---|
| S46/1 | Minutes of meetings of FKM & Partners, 27.5.1938-4.6.1938. |
| | Four typed foolscap pages. |
| S46/2 | Copy of clauses of the Building Act 1923. One typed foolscap page, annotated. |
| S46/3 | 'Information for mixing paints' – two carbon copies of one typed foolscap page. |
| S46/4 | A list of prices of elements of construction – two typed pages, one dated |
| | 14.8.1934 |
| S46/5 | Four sheets cut from The Builder, 28.7.1950: 'Building Materials – Price Guide' |
| | |

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| | Series 47 |
|-------|--|
| S47/1 | A ticket granting the Hon. Wm Milne honorary membership – for 14 days only - |
| | of the Athenaeum Club, 20.5.1869 |
| S47/2 | An honorary member's ticket issued to Mr Wm Milne by the Mitcham Amateur |
| | Athletic Club, 16.7.1870. Plus green ribbon. |
| S47/3 | An honorary member's ticket issued to the Hon. Wm Milne by the Adelaide |
| | Amateur Athletic Club, 2.8.1872. Fred Ayers, Hon. Sec. Plus blue ribbon. |
| S47/4 | A ticket admitting the bearer to the Opening Demonstration and Dinner of the |
| | Port Pirie and Gladstone Railway, 7.12.1876 |
| | |

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 48

A handwritten receipt issued at the Stock Exchange of Adelaide in 1873: 'Sold on account of the Trustees of the late Edward Stirling Esq., 19 Wallaroo shares at £1400 ea.

£26,600.0.0

Brokerage at 1%, $\pm 266.0.0$

£26,334.0.0

[signature of] J Wigby [broker]'

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 49

S49 Letter of 29.5.1875 sent from 'Birksgate', Glen Osmond , addressed to the Hon. Wm Milne MLC:

'My Dear Sir,

I have got Mr Dixon after much difficulty to accept your offer of £12 a foot for the 76 feet of land adjoining Seafield Tower Glenelg. Mr Vosz managed it for me.

Faithfully yours,

Thos Elder'

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 50

A programme listing a subscription season of operas offered by the Theatre Royal, Adelaide, 'commencing on or about February 19, 1872', to be performed by Cagli & Pompei's Royal Italian Opera Company.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 51

S51 Sir William Milne, biographical notes

Notes prepared by FKM's aunt, Maud Scott, a daughter of

Notes prepared by FKM's aunt, Maud Scott, a daughter of Sir William, (written out by 'Jean') and a covering letter in Maud's hand.

"Life of Sir William Milne. Refer to article in 'Home and Gardens', 1947.

Born in Glasgow in 1822, he came to Australia in the same ship as Mr & Mrs John Disher & their family, when 17 yrs of age. In 1841 he married Eliza Disher the eldest of the family. Eliza, Maggie, Robert (eldest son), William, James, John & Aleck, were the John disher's family, & all born in Scotland. Mr George Melrose, Mr John Brodie Spense Bank Manager were also on the same ship.

During the time of his arrival, he went into the pastoral areas, his name figures in a block taken up East of Terowie – 140 miles north of Adel. He was married when 19, & his wife Eliza Disher was 21, at Holy Trinity Church of England, North Terrace, the only protestant church & the 1st in Adelaide. As far as some of the family remember 2 daughters Eliza & Ellen were born in SA & after they went to Tasmania where Margaret the 3rd daughter was born. When he went to Tasmania, there was a British Regiment stationed there, & it was a convict colony, & most of the roads were made by the convicts chained together, this so worked on his wife's feelings, she got him to give it up & come back to SA. He was in the Commerisscariat [Commissariat] Dept in connection with the Regt while there. They were only there about 4 years when they returned to SA.

James Disher – his wife's brother wrote to him, while in Tasmania telling him of the business of Patrick Auld for sale. It was a wine & spirit business which he had to give up on a/c of ill-health & only lived 2 or 3 yrs after selling. Mr James Disher was in partnership with William Milne for only 2 or 3 yrs, he never liked it, so gave it up & afterwards took up teaching at Woodside, & was there for many years, educating most of the Disher family & most of the Woodside & Loberthal Districts.

After W. M. returned to SA he went to live in Kermode St north of the Torrens, & while there William Milne (Jr) their eldest son was born. During their residence at Kermode St, when Margaret was between 2 & 3 yrs old, all Montifore Hill was scrub in those days, she wandered away with a shepherd boy & his sheep in the morning & her poor mother was in such a state, she had every waterhole dragged in case she'd been drowned. But she came home at evening time safe & sound with the shepherd.

Soon after this he purchased 'Sunnyside' from C. B. Newenham [owner of 'Springfield'] & took his family to live there. As his family increased – the last 7 were born there – Mary who died at 19. Barbara, John, George – James (died at 6 mths teething) Florence & Maud, The family consisting of 11 children.

As his family increased, W. M. threw out the 2 main wings, & put another story to the home, & while the workmen were doing it, his wife was sure they weren't putting the foundations deep enough & spoke to her husband about it. He investigated the matter & found she was quite correct & made the men pull them all up & put deeper. When W. M. went into Parliament in 1857, he gave up his wine & spirit business.

MILNE, F. Kenneth COLLECTION Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Dates & births of all the 11 can be got from the Presbyterian Church in Wakefield St, Rev Mr Haining baptised them all as far as the youngest daughter can remember.

They do not know to whom he sold his business, but many years later when his 3 sons were old enough, he established Milne & Coy, Wine & Spirit Merchants, as we know it today. (At one stage he made money & was 1 of the directors for many years in the original Moonta & Wallaroo Mine & also the Burra Mines.)

William Milne (Jr) being the head & carried on until he retired, when Geo. Took over the management. John was not satisfied & wished to become a Brewer, so his Father sent him to Primrose & coy, where he was taught the business from A-Z, he then wished to start on his own, & his Father bought him a Brewery in West Maitland N.S.W, where he stayed for a few years. He was married to Lucy McGeorge when he was 21, & she 17 & had 11 children George married Nellie Swindon & had 3 children, twin sons who later carried on the business (& 1 daughter) being made partners when they were 21. John had 11 children, Lance John, George Hugh, Ken Malcolm, Mary & Edith, 2 sons & 1 daughter died in infancy.

William (Jr) married Emmie Simpson, but there were no children of the marriage. All the Milne girls married in Rotation. Barbara was married in 1879, & then the parents took Florence & Maud for a trip to India Italy, England & Scotland & were to be away 2 years, but Lady Milne (for her husband had been knighted for his work for his country) contracted bronchitis in Scotland & the Dr ordered them back to sunny SA. He was knighted when Pres. Of the Legislative Council, an office he held for 9 years, & during his Parliamentary Career held every portfolio, finishing up with Pres. of Legislative Council. At Sir W. M's death in 1895 his widow didn't require 2 big homes, so sold 'Sunnyside' & kept 'Yurilla' a house he had built near the summit of Mt Lofty between 1884-88.

For further information see Archives who have a lot of early letters."

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

| α | • | |
|----------|-------|----|
| • | eries | - |
| v | CIICS | 22 |

Pp. 455-462 culled from *The Architects' Journal* (UK), 24.3.1946, an article by W. Dougill covering the 'Birkenhead Art Gallery [Architectural] Competition'.

A series of filing cards which represent part of the catalogue of the office library of FKM and his partners.

In October 2015, these two items were the only ones kept in Boxes. Below is an unedited, earlier listing of items said to form Series 52. (Refer to the Architecture Museum's collection of books.)

Special List

Webb, W L & Gibson, W H Reinforced concrete. - A treatise on cement, concrete and concrete steel and their applications to modern building. (American School of Correspondence, Chicago, USA 1910) stamped: with Grenfell St.

Wendingen 1. Architect - W.M. Dudok (1924) written in Dutch. 6de serie.

Wendingen 1. Architect - W.M. Dudok (1928) written in Dutch. 9de serie.

J. Boterenbrood. White Lead Paints - Why, when and how specified (The White Lead Pub. Bureau, London, 1934)

White, Mildred W. Working details 1 - domestic (The Architectural Press, 1939) stamped: F. Kenneth Milne F.R.A.I.A. Trustee Building, 22 Grenfell Street, Adelaide cent. 988

Yerbury, F.R. Lesser known Architecture of Spain 48 collotype plates. Folio series 1. (Ernest Benn Ltd., London, 1925) Folio series 2 (1926)

The Architect's Journal p.p. 455-462 (March 24, 1926) (Birkenhead Art Gallery Competition).

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 53

A sepia photographic portrait of Len Cameron, an Australian serviceman killed in action, 4 September 1943.

The photograph is mounted; on the back are instructions for framing received from FKM.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 75

S75/1

'Kenneth Milne - Oral History'

A typed transcript of an interview of FKM conducted by 'Miss Rachel Wharldall of Joslin', 29 April 1979 (when the architect was 94). 6 x A4 pp.

Plus accompanying recorded cassette tape, No. 4.

S75/2

'Architects'

A typed transcript of an interview of FKM conducted by colleagues, 4 May 1979.

12 x A4 pp.

Plus accompanying recorded cassette tape, No. 3.

S75/3

'Glenelg Days, Relations, etc.'

A typed transcript of an interview of FKM by 'Miss Wharldall', 12 May 1979.

3 x A4 pp.

Plus recorded cassette tape: other side of **No. 3**.

S75/4

'Recollections'

Sides A and B of a cassette tape - recording an interview of FKM by persons unknown, n.d. (c.1976) – given to D.L. Johnson by K.L(ance) Milne, 14 November 1980.

No. 1.

S75/5

'Recollections'

A copy of Side A, only, of the S75/4 cassette tape - recording an interview of FKM by persons unknown, n.d. (c. 1976) – given to D.L. Johnson by K.L. Milne, 14 November 1980.

No. 2.

S75/6

Copies of transcripts S75/1, S75/2, S75/3

\$75/7

Four separate authorisations obtained by the Architecture Archive, Flinders University of SA, to allow public use of the interviews of FKM recorded on audio tapes Nos 1, 2, 3 & 4, dated c.1976, 29.4.1979, 4.5.1979 and 12.5.1979.

All authorisations are signed by K. Lance Milne, 2.2.1981, and witnessed by D.L. Johnson.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 76

S76/1

Typed 'Extracts from *The Register*, detailing the Architectural Practice of F. Kenneth Milne from 1909-1921.'

These are transcripts of notices in the 'Tenders & Contracts' columns of the newspaper. 12.5 x A4 pp.

Typed 'Extracts from *The Builders' and Contractors' Weekly Gazette* from June 1921 to December 1928 ... detailing the Architectural Practice of F. Kenneth Milne & Evans.'

'Information quoted is taken from both "Tenders to be let" and "Tenders accepted" sections.' 17.5 X A4 pp.

All compiled by Mr Paul Stark

S76/2

A complete copy of S76/1. 30 x A4 pp.

S76/3/1-2

Letters prepared by the School of Humanities, Flinders University, in late 1978.

These are requests for information relating to the National Estate Project of the day.

Paul Stark, Researcher, signs one draft; D.L. Johnson signs the standard letter to be distributed.

S76/3/3

A tabulation and notes relating to the National Estate Project. 3 x A4 typed pp.

S76/4

A report prepared by the research assistant, Paul Stark, on 11.1.1979, listing work completed by him, August-December 1978, in connection with the National Estate Project and a record of the career of FKM. 3 x A4 typed pp.

S76/5

A list of 'Creative Works + Notable Buildings designed by F. Kenneth Milne' drawn up by, possibly, J S Chappel. 1 A4 typed page.

S76/6

A handwritten list of jobs executed by FKM. 1 x A4 page, double-sided.

S76/7

'Some of the Buildings designed during the practice of F. Kenneth Milne from 1909 to 1960'. 2 x foolscap typed pp. – carbon copies.

S76/8/1-2

- 'Some of the Buildings designed during the practise of F. Kenneth Milne including
- J. Twopeny's office drawing numbers'. Compiled by, probably, Paul Stark.

5 x A4 typed pp.

- A photocopied copy of the same. 5 x A4 pp.

S76/9

Page 52 photocopied from *The Builder* (SA), 1 May 1923, bearing an article on 'An Ideal Garage', i.e., Eagle Motors, corner of Waymouth and Morphett Streets.

(A fragment of this building appears to survive in October 2015.)

S76/10

Page 51 photocopied from *The Builder* (UK), March 1925, showing 'An Entrance' designed by FKM & Evans, drawn by C.A. Russell.

S76/11/1-2

- Page 10 photocopied from Building & Construction, 6 April 1927.

FKM's Anglican Church, Kensington Gardens, is described.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

- Page 10 photocopied from Building & Construction, 13 April 1927.

FKM's Gepps Cross Hotel is described.

S76/12

Pages 37-40 photocopied from *Decoration & Glass*, March 1938, featuring 'South Australian Theatre', (The Ozone, Glenelg).

\$76/13

Pages 37 and 38 photocopied from *Building* (NSW), 26 March 1940, showing the Metro Theatre, Hindley Street, Adelaide.

S76/14

- Page 57 culled from Architecture & Arts (Victoria), May 1956, giving a news item about the H C Sleigh building, Pirie Street, Adelaide.
- A photocopy of p. 57.
- A photocopy of the cover of the magazine.

S76/15

A photocopy of p. 19, *The Builder* (SA), 28 March 1928, featuring the new Norwich Union building in Waymouth Street.

S76/16

An article cut from *The News* (SA), 27.10.1978: '\$2m. ice centre to be built' ...

'on the site of the old Duke of Wellington Hotel on the corner of Portrush and Payneham Roads'.

S76/17

'Who' – a short biography of FKM which appeared in the August issue of *Decoration and Glass*, 1939 (?). 1 x A4 page, photocopy.

S76/18

'<u>Interview with Mr F. K. Milne & Mr P. R. Claridge</u>', 20th March 1963. Typed transcript. 2 x foolscap pp. – carbon copies, photocopied

S76/19/1

'FKM is 90', an article printed in the bulletin of the SA Chapter of the RAIA, August 1975.

2 x foolscap pp., photocopied

S76/19/2

A copy of 'FKM is 90'.

2 x foolscap pp., photocopied

S76/20

Postcard written on 2.1.1977 at 'Sunnyside', 229 Stanley St, North Adelaide, addressed to 'Anton' on the subject of a joint submission to 'authorities' and signed by FKM.

S76/21

A letter addressed to FKM by D.L. Johnson, Senior Lecturer (Architectural History), on 7.4.1977, asking the architect to contribute details of his career to a proposed dictionary of Australian artists and architects. A guide to the preparation of entries is appended.

2 x A4 pp. – one carbon copy and one photocopy

S76/22

Postcard written on 15.4.1977 at 'Sunnyside', 229 Stanley St, North Adelaide, addressed to D.L. Johnson in answer to S76/21 and signed by FKM.

S76/23

Letter written on 21.5.1977 at 'Sunnyside', 229 Stanley St, North Adelaide, addressed to D.L. Johnson, thanking him for a gift of the author's book on W.B. Griffin and inviting him to a 'symposium'.

S76/24

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Pencilled draft of a letter in reply to FKM's invitation of S76/23, signed by 'Don Johnson'. 1 x A4 sheet.

S76/25

Letter of 10.6.1977 addressed to Professor Donald Johnson by R.D. Hastwell, secretary of the SA Chapter of the RAIA, on the subject of a questionnaire completed by FKM 'some years ago'. 1 x A4 typed page, original.

Two photocopied foolscap pages of the filled-out questionnaire and three photocopied foolscap pages of additional 'REMINISCENCES' are included. 6pp. in total. S76/26

Report of a meeting of the Rotary Club of Hindmarsh, 9.11.1977. Printed covers and photocopied pages, all A4 size, folded to A5. Inner pages include minutes of a talk given by FKM, aged 92.

2 x additional A4 photocopies of the relevant pages.

S76/27

Notes taken during one or more interviews of FKM by D.L. Johnson. One page is dated 20.12.1977. Handwriting in black ballpoint, blue ballpoint and black felt-tip suggests separate sessions and subsequent annotation. 10 x A4 pp.

S76/28

Letter from the publishing director of Paul Hamlyn Pty Ltd addressed to FKM appealing to him to contribute personal information to *Notable Australians 1978, The Pictorial Who's Who.* 1 x A4 original sheet.

2 x A4 pp., photocopied, of a filled-out questionnaire.

1 x A4 page: 'A brief resume of the career of architect Frank Kenneth Milne'. 4 pp. total. S76/29

Notes made by Mr Paul Stark (?) in relation to the National Estate Project, entitled '1st Interview with FKM, 4.00 pm, 14/9/78'.

4 x handwritten foolscap pp.

S76/30/1

'Growing Up – North Adelaide and Blackwood', 12 original, typed foolscap pages of reminiscences seemingly written by FKM (there is a pencilled note on p. 1: 'not a tape') and subsequently edited and annotated by him, by hand.

S76/30/2

A copy of S76/30/1, edited and annotated. 12 x A4 photocopied pp.

S76/31

A summary of the career of FKM, undated.

2 x original typed foolscap pp. said to be 'edited by F.K.M.'.

S76/32

Draft of an account of FKM's later career.

1 x A4 original part-page, typed.

\$76/33

A carbon copy of a typed quarto page of notes written by Miss Rachel Wharldall: guidance offered to FKM when tape-recording memories of his architectural career.

An article in *The Advertiser*, 4.10.1980, 'Oval scoreboard designer dies'. Original cutting.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 77

S77/1

Dissertation: "'Arbury Park', Bridgewater, South Australia, and the F. Kenneth Milne residence, 'Sunnyside', 229 Stanley St, North Adelaide, South Australia"

From the Introduction on p. 1:

'This documentation of domestic architecture in Adelaide by Mr F. Kenneth Milne, detailing his home, 'Sunnyside', 229 Stanley St, North Adelaide and 'Arbury Park', Bridgewater, south Australia, was made during 1976 for a Special topic In Architecture in the Fine Arts Discipline of the Flinders University of South Australia, under the supervision of Mr Donald Leslie Johnson, Senior Lecturer in Fine Arts.

The project was carried out by Deirdre McKeown.'

Original typescript, 33 x A4 pp., plus 16 x A4 and 3 x foolscap pp. of illustrations S77/2

A complete copy of S77/1.

52 x A4 photocopied pp.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 78

S78

'Goldsbrough Mort & Co. Ltd/Wool Store/Port Adelaide/Progress of Work/1925'

An album of black & white photographs showing the construction of the wool store, adjoining the Bagot, Shakes & Lewis Ltd wool & grain stores at Port Adelaide – under the supervision of FKM & Partners.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 99

S99/1

'What's your problem?', a column from *The Advertiser*, 1.7.1983 (supposedly).

A query about Sunnyside, Glen Osmond, is answered.

Original cutting.

S99/2

'An oarsman at 91', a captioned photograph from *The Advertiser*, 18.10.1976.

FKM strokes an eight with a crew including four other Milnes of four different generations. Photocopy.

S99/3

'Helping Labor cost Lance a place in his dad's will', an article in *The Advertiser*, 22.2.1985, p. 7.

Photocopy.

S99/4

A typed letter of 4.11.1997 addressed to D.L. Johnson from Giles Walkley on the subject of drawings by FKM thought to be missing from the Architectural Archive – as it was. 2 x A4 pp., photocopied.

Architecture Museum, University of South Australia

Series 124

S124

Catalogue of 'F. KENNETH MILNE: Portrait of an Architect',

'An exhibition of recent acquisitions of the Flinders University Architecture Archives'.

'Held at the Flinders University Art Museum, 18 July to 9 August 1984'.

Dr Amzad Mian, curator; D.L Johnson, principal organiser and author of the catalogue. 3 copies of 13 photocopied pp.